# Western University Scholarship@Western

**Digitized Theses** 

**Digitized Special Collections** 

2008

# DIFFERENTIAL EFFECTS OF IGF-I AND IGF-II ON THE FATE OF MOUSE TROPHOBLAST STEM CELLS

Robert Stanley Porteous Western University

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/digitizedtheses

#### **Recommended Citation**

Porteous, Robert Stanley, "DIFFERENTIAL EFFECTS OF IGF-I AND IGF-II ON THE FATE OF MOUSE TROPHOBLAST STEM CELLS" (2008). *Digitized Theses*. 4137. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/digitizedtheses/4137

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Digitized Special Collections at Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Digitized Theses by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

### DIFFERENTIAL EFFECTS OF IGF-I AND IGF-II ON THE FATE OF MOUSE TROPHOBLAST STEM CELLS

(Spine title: Differential Effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the Fate of TS cells)

(Thesis Format: Monograph)

by

## **Robert Stanley Porteous**

Graduate Program In Biochemistry

# Z

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

Faculty of Graduate Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© Robert Stanley Porteous, 2008

## THE UNIVERSITY OF WESTERN ONTARIO FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

## **CERTIFICATE OF EXAMINATION**

Supervisor

Examiners

Dr. Victor Han

Dr. Andy Babwah

Supervisory Committee

Dr. Melissa Mann

Dr. Thomas Drysdale

Dr. David O'Gorman

Dr. Richard Rozmahel

Dr. Sui Pok Yee

The thesis by

# **Robert Stanely Porteous**

entitled:

# Differential Effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the Fate of Mouse Trophoblast Stem Cells

is accepted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts

Date\_\_\_\_\_

Chair of the Thesis Examination Board

#### ABSTRACT

# DIFFERENTIAL EFFECTS OF IGF-I AND IGF-II ON THE FATE OF MOUSE TROPHOBLAST STEM CELLS

The main objective of this thesis was to identify the role(s) of IGF-I and IGF-II on the fate of mouse trophoblast stem cells (TS cells) and their role in contributing to the stem cell fate, when grown in the absence of additional growth factors. By analyzing the expression of self-renewal and trophoblast-specific transcription factors, the addition of IGF-I and IGF-II restored nuclear OCT4 and CDX2 expression, with IGF-II inducing a longer effect, while the expression of SOX2 was not restored. IGF-I was found to induce the differentiation of TS cells based on expression and quantitative analysis of PL-1 expression. Annexin-V and TUNEL staining demonstrated that IGF-II protects TS cells from cell death. The addition of FGF-4 to the system did not have an additive effect of protection and induced further negative effect when combined with IGFs. These studies demonstrate that IGF-I and IGF-II, have different biological effects on the fate of mouse TS cells, likely through different signal transduction pathways.

Keywords: trophoblast stem (TS) cells, stem cell niche, IGF-I, IGF-II, FGF-4, selfrenewal, differentiation, cell death, OCT4, SOX2, CDX2, PL-1, Annexin-V staining, TUNEL staining.

iii

Dedicated to never ending curiosity.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am in dept to my supervisor, Dr. Victor Han, for giving me the opportunity to work in his lab and provide me with a foundation upon which to grow as a researcher. My gratitude goes out to the past and present members of the Han lab for all their guidance, support, and friendship throughout my time at the laboratory. In particular to Dr. Cristiana Iosef for her support each and every day. I have truly become a better researcher thanks to you.

I would like to acknowledge the members of my advisory committee, Dr. Richard Rozmahel, Dr. Sui Pok Yee, and Dr. Thomas Drysdale for their guidance and support. In particular, I thank SPY for his inspiration and expertise shared with me, as well as his overall interest in my success.

Lastly, I would like to thank and dedicate this to my mother and father for sacrificing so much and giving me the opportunity to succeed and reach my goals. Through moments of doubt and times of confusion and struggle, you gave me the strength and reminded me what is important in life. I would also like to acknowledge my friends, whom without your support and friendship I would not have been able to overcome the personal obstacles that I faced during my graduate studies. I am extremely grateful and fortunate to have such supportive friends and a loving family in my life.

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| CERTIFICATE OF EXAMINATION                           | ii   |
|--|------|
| ABSTRACT   | iii  |
| DEDICATION   | iv   |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS                                     | v    |
| TABLE OF CONTENTS                                    | vi   |
| LIST OF FIGURES                                      | x    |
| LIST OF TABLES                                       | xi   |
| LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS                                | xiii |
| CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION                              | 1    |
| 1.1 Impact of Stem Cells in Medical Research         | 1    |
| 1.2 Biology of Mouse Development                     | 3    |
| 1.2.1 Mouse Blastocyst Development                   | 3    |
| 1.2.2 Mouse Blastocyst-derived Stem Cells            | 4    |
| 1.2.2.1 Embryonic Stem (ES) Cells                    | 7    |
| 1.2.2.2 Extraembryonic Endoderm (XEN) Cells          | 8    |
| 1.2.2.3 Trophoblast Stem (TS) Cells                  | 8    |
| 1.2.3 Mouse Placental Development                    | 9    |
| 1.3 Trophoblast Stem Cell Differentiation            | 13   |
| 1.4 Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Signaling in TS Cells   | 14   |
| 1.4.1 Fibroblast Growth Factor Signaling in TS Cells | 14   |
| 1.4.1.1 Fibroblast Growth Factor (FGF) System        | 14   |
| 1.4.1.2 Fibroblast Growth Factors                    | 15   |
| 1.4.1.3 Fibroblast Growth Factor Receptors (FGFR)    | 16   |
| 1.4.1.4 FGFR Signal Transduction in TS Cells         | 16   |
| 1.4.1.5 FGFs and Development                         | 18   |
| 1.4.2 Insulin-like Growth Factors                    | 19   |
| 1.4.2.1 Insulin-like Growth Factor (IGF) I and II    | 19   |
| 1.4.2.2 Regulation of IGFs                           | 20   |

| 1.4.2.3. IGF Signaling Effectors                           | 22 |
|--|----|
| a) IGF Type I Receptor                                     | 22 |
| b) IGF Type II Receptor                                    | 26 |
| c) Insulin Receptor  | 27 |
| 1.4.2.4 Insulin-like Growth Factor Binding Proteins        | 27 |
| 1.4.2.5 IGFs and Development                               | 28 |
| 1.4.2.6 Other Growth Factors                               | 30 |
| 1.5 Transcriptional Regulation of Lineage Segregation      | 31 |
| RATIONALE  | 35 |
|  |    |
| CHAPTER 2: MATERIAL AND METHODS                            | 38 |
| 2.1 Reagents   | 38 |
| 2.1.1 Antibodies   | 38 |
| 2.1.2 Cell Culture Reagents                                | 38 |
| 2.2 Mouse TS Cell Culture                                  | 39 |
| 2.2.1 Maintenance of Mouse TS cells                        | 39 |
| 2.2.1.1 Preparation of Mouse Fibroblast Conditioned Medium | 39 |
| 2.2.1.2 Mitomycin Treatment                                | 40 |
| 2.2.1.3 1000X FGF-4 and 1000X Heparin                      | 40 |
| 2.2.1.4 Freezing & Thawing TS cells                        | 40 |
| 2.2.2 IGF Treatment and Experimental Conditions            | 41 |
| 2.3 Mouse TS Cell Characterization                         | 44 |
| 2.3.1 Hematoxylin & Eosin Staining                         | 44 |
| 2.3.2 Sub-cellular Protein Extraction                      | 44 |
| 2.3.2.1 BCA Assay  | 45 |
| 2.3.3 Western Blotting Procedure                           | 45 |
| 2.3.3.1 Sample Preparation                                 | 45 |
| 2.3.3.2 SDS-PAGE   | 46 |
| 2.3.3.3 Protein Transfer and Antibody Probing              | 46 |
| 2.3.3.4 Chemiluminescence & Imaging                        | 47 |
| 2.3.3.5 Stripping Blots                                    | 48 |
| 2.3.4 Immunocytochemistry                                  | 50 |

| 2.3.5 Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Assay (EMSA)                            | 50  |
|--|-----|
| 2.3.5.1 Probe Preparation and Labeling                                       | 50  |
| 2.3.5.2 Binding reaction mixture   | 51  |
| 2.3.5.3 Gel Loading and Drying   | 52  |
| 2.4 Assessment of TS Cell Apoptosis and Necrosis                             | 52  |
| 2.4.1 Annexin-V Staining   | 52  |
| 2.4.2 TUNEL Staining   | 52  |
| 2.5 Statistical Analysis   | 54  |
|  |     |
| CHAPTER 3: RESULTS   | 55  |
| 3.1 Characterization of TS cells in standard cell culture conditions altered |     |
| by IGFs  | 55  |
| 3.1.1 Optimization of TS cell maintenance                                    | 55  |
| 3.1.2 TS cell proliferation  | 56  |
| 3.2 Characterization of TS morphology in growth factor restriction           |     |
| conditions ameliorated by IGFs   | 60  |
| 3.2.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum  | 60  |
| 3.2.2 Effects of IGF-I   | 61  |
| 3.2.3 Effects of IGF-II  | 62  |
| 3.3 Assessment of IGF effects in TS cell death                               | 69  |
| 3.3.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum  | 70  |
| 3.3.2 Effects of IGF-I   | 70  |
| 3.3.3 Effects of IGF-II  | 72  |
| Effects of Dosage of IGF-I/IGF-II  | 76  |
| 3.4 IGF effects on TS cell renewal and its master switch mechanisms          | 83  |
| 3.4.1 Immunodetection of OCT4, SOX2 and CDX2 markers                         | 83  |
| 3.4.1.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum  | 83  |
| 3.4.1.2 Effects of FGF-4   | 87  |
| 3.4.1.3 Effects of IGF-I   | 90  |
| 3.4.1.4 Effects of IGF-II  | 93  |
| 3.4.2 DNA-binding capacity of OCT4 during TS cell renewal                    | 97  |
| 3.5 IGF Effects on TS Cell Differentiation                                   | 102 |

| 3.5.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum                          | 102 |
|--|-----|
| 3.5.2 Effects of IGF-I                                       | 103 |
| 3.5.3 Effects of IGF-II                                      | 105 |
| 3.5.4 Effects of Dosage of IGF-I/II                          | 109 |
|  |     |
| CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION  | 113 |
| 4.1 Current Status and Future Directions                     | 113 |
| 4.1.1 Growth Factors as Part of the TS Cell Niche            | 113 |
| 4.1.2 IGFs and Apoptosis                                     | 114 |
| 4.1.3 IGFs and TS Cell Differentiation                       | 116 |
| 4.1.4 IGFs and FGF4: Cumulative or Opposing Effects?         | 117 |
| 4.1.5 IGFs and Self-renewal of TS Cells                      | 119 |
| 4.1.6 Role of IGFI/II in TS Cell Maintenance and Development | 122 |
| 4.1.7 Future Directions                                      | 122 |
| SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS                                      | 125 |
| REFERENCES   | 127 |
| CURRICULUM VITAE   | 143 |

## LIST OF FIGURES

| Figure 1.  | Cell types of the mouse blastocyst                                  | 6  |
|------------|---|----|
| Figure 2.  | Placental development in the mouse                                  | 12 |
| Figure 3.  | Schematic representation of the IGF system                          | 25 |
| Figure 4.  | Schematic representation of rationale                               | 37 |
| Figure 5.  | Experimental conditions   | 43 |
| Figure 6.  | Characterization of TS cells in standard cell culture conditions    |    |
|            | altered by IGFs.  | 59 |
| Figure 7.  | Changes in TS cell morphology induced by the addition of IGF-I      |    |
|            | or IGF-II, as well as in combination with FGF-4, under serum        |    |
|            | deprived conditions   | 66 |
| Figure 8.  | Quantification of giant cell formation induced by IGF-I             |    |
|            | and IGF-II  | 68 |
| Figure 9.  | Effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, as well as in combination with         |    |
|            | FGF-4, on TS cell apoptosis, measured by Annexin-V and              |    |
|            | TUNEL staining  | 75 |
| Figure 10. | The effect of replenishing the TS cell system with an               |    |
|            | additional dosage of IGF-I or IGF-II                                | 80 |
| Figure 11. | Changes in TUNEL staining induced by the addition and dosage        |    |
|            | of IGF-I or IGF-II, in the presence and absence of FGF-4            | 82 |
| Figure 12. | Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and                |    |
|            | trophoblast markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown under standard         |    |
|            | growth conditions   | 86 |
| Figure 13. | Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and trophoblast    |    |
|            | markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown in the presence of FGF-4           | 89 |
| Figure 14. | Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and trophoblast    |    |
|            | markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown in IGF-I in the presence and absen | ce |
|            | of FGF-4  | 92 |

| Figure 15. | Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and trophoblast |     |
|------------|--|-----|
|            | markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown in IGF-II in the presence and   |     |
|            | absence of FGF-4   | 96  |
| Figure 16. | Analysis of IGF effects on OCT4 DNA-binding capacity             |     |
|            | by EMSA  | 101 |
| Figure 17. | Effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells   | 108 |
| Figure 18. | Effect of IGF-I and IGF-II dosage on TS cell differentiation     |     |
|            | at 48 hours  | 112 |

# LIST OF TABLES

| Table 1. | Washing conditions and dilutions for each primary and secondary |    |
|----------|---|----|
|          | antibody used for Western-blot analysis                         | 49 |

.

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

| Abbreviation         | Definition  |
|----------------------|---|
| °C                   | Degrees Celcius                                     |
| μgTS                 | microgramTrophoblast stem cell                      |
| µITUNEL              | microlitreTdT-mediated dUTP Nick End Labeling       |
| <sup>32</sup> P-dCTP | Radioactive phosphorous deoxy-cytidine triphosphate |
| ALS                  | Acid labile sub-unit                                |
| Amp                  | Amperes   |
| Amp                  | Amperes   |
| ANOVA                | Analysis of variance                                |
| ANOVA                | Analysis of variance                                |
| BCA                  | Bicinchoninic acid                                  |
| BMP                  | Bone morphogenic protein                            |
| C. elegans           | Caenorhabditis elegans                              |
| Ca <sup>2+</sup>     | Calcium   |
| CO <sub>2</sub>      | Carbon dioxide                                      |
| cpm                  | Counts per minute                                   |
| DAB                  | 3,3'-Diaminobenzidine                               |
| dH <sub>2</sub> O    | Distilled water                                     |
| DMEM                 | Eagle's minimal essential medium                    |
| DPBS                 | Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline                |
| DTT                  | Dithiothreitol                                      |
| E                    | Embryonic day                                       |
| ECL                  | Enhanced chemiluminescence                          |
| EDTA                 | Ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid                   |
| EFCM                 | Embryonic fibroblast conditioned medium             |
| EGF                  | Epidermal growth factor                             |
| EMFI                 | embryonic fibroblasts                               |
| ERK                  | Extracellular signal-regulated kinase               |

| ES       | Embryonic stem cell                           |
|----------|---|
| FBS      | Fetal bovine serum                            |
| FCM      | Fibroblast conditioned medium                 |
| FGF-4    | Fibroblast growth factor-4                    |
| FGFR     | Fibroblast growth factor receptor             |
| FITC     | Fluorescein isothiocyanate                    |
| FRS2     | Fibroblast growth factor receptor substrate 2 |
| g        | Gram  |
| GFP      | Green fluorescence protein                    |
| GH       | Growth hormone                                |
| H&E      | Hematoxylin and eosin                         |
| $H_2O_2$ | Hydrogen peroxide                             |
| HCI      | Hydrogen chloride                             |
| HGF      | Hepatocyte growth factor                      |
| HMG      | High mobility group                           |
| hr       | hour  |
| HRP      | Horseradish Peroxidase                        |
| ICM      | Inner cell mass                               |
| Ig       | Immunoglobulin                                |
| Igfl     | Murine insulin-like growth factor I gene      |
| Igf2     | Murine insulin-like growth factor II gene     |
| IGFBP    | Insulin-like growth factor binding protein    |
| IGF-I    | Insulin-like growth factor I                  |
| IGF-II   | Insulin-like growth factor II                 |
| IGF-IIR  | Insulin-like growth factor receptor II        |
| IGF-IR   | Insulin-like growth factor receptor I         |
| IgG      | Immunoglobulin G                              |
| IR       | Insulin receptor                              |
| IR-A     | Insulin receptor isoform A                    |
| IR-B     | Insulin receptor isoform B                    |
| IRS      | Insulin receptor substrate                    |
|          |   |

| JAK               | Janus-associated tyrosine kinase            |
|-------------------|---|
| KCL               | Potassium chloride                          |
| kDa               | kilodalton                                  |
| L                 | Flexible linker                             |
| LIF               | Leukemia inhibitory factor                  |
| LIFR              | Leukemia inhibitory factor receptor         |
| М                 | molar                                       |
| M6P               | mannose-6-phosphate                         |
| MAPK              | Mitogen-activated protein kinase            |
| MEF               | Mouse embryonic fibroblast                  |
| MEK               | MAP/ERK kinase                              |
| Mg <sup>2+</sup>  | Magnesium                                   |
| MgCl <sub>2</sub> | Magnesium chloride                          |
| min               | minutes                                     |
| ml                | millilitre                                  |
| mM                | millimolar                                  |
| MSC               | Mesenchymal stem cell                       |
| NaCl              | Sodium chloride                             |
| ng                | nanogram                                    |
| nm                | nanometre                                   |
| ОН                | hydroxyl                                    |
| p                 | Significance value                          |
| PDGF              | Platelet-derived growth factor              |
| pH                | potentia hydrogenii (potential of hydrogen) |
| PI                | Propidium iodide                            |
| PI3K              | Phosphatidyl-inositol-3-kinase              |
| PL-1              | Placental lactogen-1                        |
| ΡLCγ              | Phospholipase C gamma                       |
| PMSF              | phenylmethylsulphonyl fluoride              |
| polydI/dC         | Polydeoxyinosinic-deoxycytidylic acid       |
| POU               | Pituitary Octamer transcription factor      |
|                   |   |

| PRL               | Placental prolactin                                       |
|-------------------|---|
| PRL3B1            | Placental lactogen II                                     |
| PS                | Phosphatidylserine  |
| PVDF              | polyvinylidene fluoride                                   |
| rpm               | Revolutions per minute                                    |
| RPMI              | Roswell Park Memorial Institute medium                    |
| RTK               | Receptor tyrosine kinase                                  |
| SDS-PAGE          | Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis |
| SFK               | Src family kinases  |
| SH2               | Src-homology 2  |
| SOX2              | SRY-related HMG box 2                                     |
| SSEA              | Stage specific embryonic antigen                          |
| STAT              | Signal transducer and activator of transduction           |
| TBE               | Tris/Borate/EDTA solution                                 |
| TBS               | Tris-buffered saline                                      |
| TBS-T             | Tris-buffered saline supplemented with 0.05% Tween-20     |
| TdT               | Terminal Deoxynucleotidyl Transferase                     |
| TE                | Trophectoderm   |
| TEMED             | Tetramethylethylenediamine                                |
| TGC               | Trophoblast giant cell                                    |
| TGF               | Transforming growth factor                                |
| TRITC             | Tetramethylrhodamine isothiocyanate                       |
| V                 | volt  |
| w/v               | Weight per volume   |
| WT                | Wild type   |
| XEN               | Extraembryonic endoderm                                   |
| ZnSO <sub>4</sub> | Zinc sulfate  |

### **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1. Impact of Stem Cells in Medical Research

In the past decade, there have been great advances in the study of stem cells, to the point where 'stem cell' has become a household term. However, despite these advances, a good deal is still unknown as to the mechanisms by which stem cells differentiate into the different cell lineages within the human body. By definition, a stem cell is a cell that can both self-renew (unlimited capability of cell division) and differentiate into a diverse range of cells with specialized functions (1). During cell division, one daughter cell will possess the same properties of the parent cell and remain a stem cell (symmetrical division), while the other daughter cell will differentiate and exhibit a different phenotype (asymmetrical division). Many stem cells possess the remarkable property of pluripotency, which allows them to give rise to every specialized tissue in the body (1). This highlights the importance of research on stem cells as they provide tremendous potential in regenerative medicine to repair or regenerate damaged tissues for the treatment of degenerative ailments. Stem cells that are derived from the early embryo stage are known as embryonic stem (ES) cells, while those that are isolated from various developed or adult tissues are known as adult or mesenchymal stem cells MSCs have a limited potential in their ability to proliferate and (MSCs) (2;3). differentiate with age and donor (4;5), while ES cells divide for numerous generations and have an unlimited potential for proliferation and self-renewal. This makes stem cells derived from the early embryo more vital and beneficial, as they help to provide a greater and vast variety of cell types for regenerative medicine (6-8).

Currently, stem cells are being used to understand the complex mechanisms and cellular events that occur during early development, and how alterations in these cellular events at any stage can lead to the progression of diseases (9). Since stem cells are the foundation to any cell type, understanding the mechanisms of self-renewal and proliferation of these cells will help provide valuable information in the ways by which alterations of these pathways would lead to disease states. Furthermore, continued study of stem cells will help develop novel therapeutic agents for the treatment and prevention of these diseases. The study of stem cells provides valuable information regarding developmental decisions and the various pathways by which stem cells differentiate. Diseases of particular interest that are currently of intense interest for regenerative medicine include Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease, coronary heart disease and diabetes.

Another current application of stem cells is in their use for cell replacement therapies (10), as donated tissues and organs are often used to replace ailing and damaged tissue. The use of stem cell-based therapies can provide enormous possibilities for restoring damaged tissue, thereby providing a renewable source of replacement cells to treat many disorders. The shortage of organs for transplantation has resulted in the intensification and need for stem cell-based research. Before the use of stem cell-based therapies can be applied, there are still many hurdles to overcome. Therefore, detailed understanding of the precise mechanisms involved in controlling the self-renewal and proliferation of stem cells, as well as the signals involved in directing stem cell differentiation into the vast lineages need to be further investigated (11). Being able to maintain a large number of stem cells and direct differentiation without the spontaneous formation of teratomas is a challenge (10). A specific balance is required and understanding the 'signal' that controls the decision to switch and direct a stem cell from proliferation to differentiation needs to be further explored, before the use of stem cells can be used to provide better strategies for therapeutic purposes.

#### **1.2 Biology of Mouse Development**

#### 1.2.1 Mouse Blastocyst Development

After fertilization and three rounds of cell division, the embryo exists as a ball of cells known as the morula. Cells begin to compact against each other at the late 8-cell stage and each cell (also referred to as a blastomere) becomes polarized and possess a microvilli-dense apical pole and basolateral surface involved in cell-to-cell adhesions (12;13). Subsequent cell divisions are either symmetric in which two polar cells are formed, or asymmetric to produce one polar and one apolar cell. The 16-cell morula consists of two phenotypically different cell types of 10-12 outer polar cells surrounding 4-6 inner apolar cells (14). At this stage, cells are reversible in that inner apolar cells can become polarized and outer polarized cells can become apolar. The first differentiation event occurs at the late morula stage in which the outer polar cells form the trophectoderm, and the inner apolar cells form the inner cell mass (ICM) (15). The trophectoderm then seals off the inside of the blastocyst, facilitating formation and expansion of the blastocoele, resulting in the formation of the blastocyst. The second differentiation event occurs when cells of the ICM differentiate into epiblast and primitive endoderm. At this stage, by embryonic day (E) 3.5, the late blastocyst consists

of three distinct cells types - the epiblast, primitive endoderm, and the trophectoderm (16).

#### 1.2.2 Mouse Blastocyst-derived Stem Cells

Mouse stem cells are an excellent model to study pluripotency and differentiation, as well as the mechanisms by which these processes are regulated and controlled (17). Since initially derived (18), there have been significant advances in the understanding of the signals that control pluripotency of stem cells, and the mechanisms by which these cells differentiate. Three different kinds of stem cells can be derived from the mouse blastocyst, or early mouse embryo: embryonic stem (ES) cells, trophoblast stem (TS) cells, and extraembryonic endoderm (XEN) cells (Fig. 1). These stem cells can give rise to three distinct tissue lineages: the epiblast, trophectoderm, and extraembryonic endoderm, respectively (19-21).

#### Figure 1. Cell types of the mouse blastocyst.

The mouse blastocyst is composed of three different stem cells: embryonic stem (ES) cells, trophoblast stem (TS) cells, and extraembryonic endoderm (XEN) cells. These stem cells can give rise to three distinct tissue lineages: the epiblast, trophectoderm, and extraembryonic endoderm. Based on *in vitro* cell culture, ES and TS cells assume a uniform morphology while XEN cells exhibit two morphologies of either round or stellate cells. The cell culture model is highly representative to their *in vivo* counterpart. The use of GFP-labeled ES, TS, and XEN cells injected into blastocysts to generate chimeras demonstrated that they contribute to the epiblast (embryo proper), trophoblast (placenta), or hypoblast (yolk sac) lineages, respectively.

Image reproduced with permission from: Kunath T, Arnaud D, Uy GD, Okamoto I, Chureau C, Yamanaka Y, Heard E, Gardner RL, Avner P, Rossant J. (2005) Imprinted X-inactivation in extra-embryonic endoderm cell lines from mouse blastocysts. Development 132, 1649-1661.

# Figure 1.



#### 1.2.2.1 Embryonic Stem (ES) Cells

Derived from the ICM of the mouse blastocyst, ES cells give rise to the epiblast (18,19), sometimes referred to as the primitive ectoderm (Fig. 1). Cells of the epiblast differentiate into all three embryonic germ layers and primordial germ cells (22). The developmental potential of ES cells has been demonstrated by use of chimeric embryos with labeled ES cells that had been introduced into a host blastocyst of a different strain of mouse. These ES cells are able to contribute to all parts of the embryo, including germ cells, but not extraembryonic and trophoblast lineages (22), thereby demonstrating the lineage-specific capability of ES cells. Mouse ES cells can be maintained in vitro in a proliferative and undifferentiated state in the presence of leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF) (23). LIF belongs to the interleukin-6 cytokine family and its binding to the LIFR-gp130 signaling complex leads to the activation of the JAK-STAT3 (Janus-associated tyrosine kinase, signal transducer and activator of transduction) pathway. Activation of STAT3 results in the induction of target genes that are essential for maintaining pluriopotency of mouse ES cells (24;25). LIF also stimulates the activation of the MAPK/ERK (mitogenactivated protein kinase/extracellular signal-regulated kinase) pathway, which antagonizes self-renewal and promotes differentiation of stem cells. The balance between LIF and ERK plays a pivotal role in regulating the self-renewal or differentiation of mouse ES cells (26). In the absence of LIF, ES cells undergo spontaneous differentiation. If maintained in the optimal culture conditions that inhibit differentiation, ES cells can proliferate indefinitely, maintain their pluripotency and be identified by the expression of cell surface markers such as stage-specific embryonic antigen (SSEA)-3 and -4 (27:28), and self-renewal markers OCT4 and SOX2 (29:30).

#### 1.2.2.2 Extraembryonic Endoderm (XEN) Cells

A new class of stem cells derived from the blastocyst, extraembryonic endoderm (XEN) cells, gives rise to the primitive endoderm lineage, but not the epiblast or trophoblast lineages (Fig. 1). Studies in chimeras have demonstrated that XEN cells give rise to the yolk sac (20). The signaling required to maintain XEN cells in culture is not well understood, but the culture conditions to maintain these cells in an undifferentiated state are known. Unlike ES and TS cells which assume a uniform morphology, XEN cells can exhibit two morphologies of either round or stellate cells (20). XEN cells also have a different expression profile compared to ES cells and genes characteristic of XEN cells include Gata4, Gata6, Sox7, Sox17 and Disabled 2 (20).

### 1.2.2.3 Trophoblast Stem (TS) Cells

Trophoblast stem (TS) cells can be derived at the preimplantation stage from E3.5 blastocysts (Fig. 1), as well as from postimplantation embryos from the extraembryonic ectoderm at E6.5 and the chorionic ectoderm from E7.5 to E10 embryos (21;31). Most commonly, TS cells are derived at the preimplantation stage from the trophectoderm of the blastocyst, which is a single-cell layer of epithelial-like cells which give rise to the extraembryonic ectoderm and ectoplacental cone. For this, blastocysts must be obtained, isolated and cultured in order to harvest TS cells. Blastocysts are initially obtained from female mice on E3 by uterine flushing. Following initial seeding, and expansion of the blastocyst, TS cells can be harvested from the polar trophectoderm overlying the inner cell mass and expanded on their own.

Chimeric studies have demonstrated that TS cells can contribute to all trophectoderm derivatives (21). TS cells have different growth factor requirements than ES cells, and are maintained in an undifferentiated state in the presence of fibroblast growth factor-4 (FGF-4) (21) (discussed in detail later). TS cells also require mouse embryonic fibroblasts (EMFIs) as feeders or MEF-conditioned medium to be maintained in a proliferative state. Like ES cells, TS cells can also be maintained in an undifferentiated state for many generations, but upon the removal of either FGF-4 or EMIFs, TS cells differentiate into several trophoblast subtypes, including trophoblast giant cells (21). Markers for proliferating TS cells include CDX2 and EOMES (32;33), while placental lactogen-1 (PRL3D1) is used as a marker for trophoblast giant cells (21). *In vivo*, TS cells overlying the ICM (polar TE), receive FGF-4 from the embryo and are maintained in a proliferative state, while cells not in contact with the ICM (mural TE) stop dividing and differentiate into trophoblast giant cells (21).

#### 1.2.3 Mouse Placental Development

Since the overall structures and molecular mechanisms in both mouse and human placental development are believed to be quite similar, the mouse is good model for the study of placental development (Fig. 2) (34). After formation of the mouse blastocyst at E3.5 (35), implantation of the embryo into the endometrium of the uterus occurs at E4.5 in which different trophoblast cell types begin to form from the TE. Cells of the mural TE (not in contact with the ICM) stop dividing and become polyploid by endoreduplication, forming trophoblast giant cells (34). In contrast, cells of the polar TE (in contact with the ICM) continue to divide and form extraembryonic ectoderm and

ectoplacental cone cell types by E6.0 (36). The extraembryonic ectoderm develops into cells of the chorion layer, an extraembryonic membrane consisting of mesothelium and ectoderm. The outer regions of the ectoplacental cone form more giant cells that surround the entire conceptus (36). The vascular portion of the placenta arises from the allantois, an extraembryonic mesoderm structure, which extends from the posterior end of the embryo at E8.0 and makes contact and fuses with the chorion in a process called chorioallantoic fusion at E8.5 (37). This creates the placental blood vessels and umbilical cord, which transfer nutrients and waste products between the growing fetus and the placenta.

Trophoblast cells in the chorion layer differentiate into the labyrinth, a layer consisting of maternal and fetal vessels involved the direct exchange of nutrients and gases (Fig. 2). This layer consists of syncytiotrophoblasts, a multinucleated cell that surrounds the endothelium of capillaries, and a mononuclear cell that lines maternal blood sinuses (34). The labyrinth is supported by the spongiotrophoblast layer, a compact structural layer of the placenta, which arises from the ectoplacental cone. Later in development, glycogen trophoblast cells differentiate within the spongiotrophoblast layer, and form the outer cell layer that invades the uterine wall (34).

Since the placenta is vital during development, as it acts as the interface between the maternal and fetal compartments, defects at any stage during development of the placenta alter this 'communication' between mother and fetus. Understanding the signals essential in regulating development of the placenta at every stage can help elucidate the mechanisms by which these fetal disorders arise, either short or long term. The study of trophoblast stem cells can help decipher many of the answers to these questions.

#### Figure 2. Placental development in the mouse.

The trophoblast lineage forms at embryonic day (E) 3.5 with formation of the blastocyst. The vascular portion of the placenta arises at E8.0 from the allantois, which makes contact and fuses with the chorion in a process called chorioallantoic fusion at E8.5. By E14.5 the mature placenta consists of the labyrinth layer which is supported by the spongiotrophoblast layer, and the outer cell maternal decidua layer.

Image taken with permission from: Watson ED, Cross JC. (2005) Development of structures and transport functions in the mouse placenta. Physiology 20, 180-93.

## Figure 2.



#### 1.3 Trophoblast StemCell Differentiation

In vitro TS cells require the presence of FGF-4, heparin and embryonic fibroblastconditioned medium (EFCM). Removal of these factors results in the differentiation into trophoblast giant cells (TGCs). In mice, four differentiated trophoblast cell types can be identified: (1) trophoblast giant cells, (2) spongiotrophoblast, (3) glycogen trophoblast, and (4) syncytiotrophoblast (38). Trophoblast giant cells are one of the first cells of the trophoblast lineage to differentiate, and are characterized by giant nuclei arising from continued DNA synthesis without karyokinesis and cytokinesis, called endoreduplication Syncytiotrophoblast cells form the middle layer of the placenta between the (39). outermost trophoblast giant cells and innermost labyrinth. In addition to having a structural role, syncytiotrophoblast cells are also a source of precursors of trophoblast giant cells and glycogen trophoblast cells (40). Trophoblast giant cells are located at the maternal-placental interface and express members of the placental prolactin (PRL) gene family, including placental lactogen-I (PRL3D1) and placental lactogen II (PRL3B1). In vivo, the PRL3D1 expression begins shortly after implantation and ends by mid-gestation (41), while PRL3B1 expression begins shortly after PRL3D1 and continues throughout The PRL3D1 expression serves as an early endocrine marker of gestation (42). trophoblast giant cell differentiation, while PRL3B1 serves as an intermediate-to-late endocrine marker of trophoblast giant cell differentiation. PRL3D1 and PRL3B1 function in the ovary, acting to maintain the corpus luteum of pregnancy and stimulate luteal progesterone production, as well as promote mammary gland development and lactation (43:44). Since development of the trophoblast cell lineage is essential for the establishment of an effective exchange and pathway of communication between maternal

and fetal tissues, understanding the signals and mechanisms that control differentiation of TS cells is crucial.

#### 1.4. Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Signaling in TS Cells

#### 1.4.1. Fibroblast Growth Factor (FGF) Signaling in TS Cells

The study of TS cells *in vitro* can help provide insight into the mechanisms of abnormal placental development. However, very little is known currently regarding the factors required for normal TS cell growth. The main signaling pathway associated with the self-renewal and maintenance of TS cells has been shown to be the fibroblast growth factor (FGF) signaling pathway. In this pathway, FGF-4, a ligand expressed in the ICM and early epiblast, is released from the ICM of the blastocyst and binds to its receptor, FGFR2, which is highly expressed in the polar trophectoderm. This interaction results in the self-renewal and proliferation of TS cells (21).

#### 1.4.1.1. Fibroblast Growth Factor System

The fibroblast growth factor system is critical in early embryonic development and consists of 22 growth factors (FGF-1 to FGF-23) and four high-affinity liganddependent receptors (FGFR1 to FGFR4) in humans and mice; FGF-19 is the human ortholog of mouse FGF-15 (45). Two *Fgf* genes and one *Fgfr* gene are found in *C. elegans*, compared to that of humans and mice, indicating that *Fgf* and *Fgfr* gene families have greatly expanded during evolution from primitive metazoan to vertebrates (45;46).

#### 1.4.1.2. Fibroblast Growth Factors

FGFs are widely expressed in developing and adult tissue. During embryonic development, FGFs are involved in a variety of biological processes including cell survival, growth, migration, differentiation, and apoptosis, while in the adult organism, FGFs are homeostatic factors involved in tissue repair and response to injury (47). FGFs range in molecular weight from 17 to 34 kDa and share 13-71% amino acid similarity. All FGFs contain a core region consisting of 28 highly conserved and six identical amino acid residues, which are important in the binding of FGFRs and heparin. Heparin is critical as it is necessary for stabilization and prevention of degradation, as well as aiding in the binding of ligand to its receptor. In addition, heparin has also been shown to increase the affinity and half-life of the FGF/FGFR complex (48). Based on structure, the majority of FGFs (FGF3-8, 10, 15, 17-19, and 21-23) contain an N-terminal signal sequence and are easily secreted from cells, while some FGFs (FGF-9, -16 and -20) lack a cleavable N-terminal signal sequence, yet are still secreted (49-51). On the other hand, FGF-1 and FGF-2 lack a signal sequence and are not secreted from cells but are in fact released from damaged cells (52), while FGF-11 to -14 also lack signal sequences, and remain in the intracellular environment and function in a receptor-independent manner Each individual FGF has a unique site of expression, but the developmental (53). expression pattern of FGFs are either exclusively during embryonic development (FGF-3, -4, -8, -15, -17 and -19), or are expressed in both embryonic and adult tissues (FGF-1, -2, -5to -7, -9 to -14, -16, -18, and -20 to -23) (45).

#### 1.4.1.3. Fibroblast Growth Factor Receptors (FGFR)

The FGFRs are single-pass transmembrane proteins that consist of an intracellular tyrosine kinase domain and an extracellular ligand-binding domain. The extracellular region consists of three immunoglobulin-like (Ig) domains that are important in regulating FGF ligand affinity and specificity (54). Alternative splicing of the Ig domain results in different FGFR isoforms, which have different FGF ligand binding specificities; this splicing is tissue-specific. Alternative splicing of Ig domain III drastically changes ligand-receptor binding specificity, while in contrast, alternative splicing of Ig domain I has no effect on ligand specificity (55). Located between the Ig domains is an acidic box domain, a heparin-binding domain and cell adhesion homology domain, which are involved in the interaction with heparin sulfate proteoglycans and cell adhesion molecules (54). As mentioned, heparin is extremely vital and is required for FGF to effectively activate FGFR, as genetic studies have demonstrated that mutations in enzymes that synthesize heparin sulfate affect FGF signaling pathways during development (48). In addition to the tyrosine kinase domain, the intracellular domain consists of a juxtamembrane domain that contains protein binding and phosphorylation sites, including protein kinase C and FRS2 sites (54).

#### 1.4.1.4. FGFR Signal Transduction in TS Cells

FGFRs exist as inactive monomers, and upon ligand binding, in which two FGF molecules connected by a heparin sulfate proteoglycan bind to the extracellular Ig domains, receptors dimerize leading to the trans-autophosphorylation of multiple tyrosine residues (56). These phosphorylated tyrosines serve as binding sites for SRC homology 2

(SH2) and phosphotyrosine binding domains, resulting in the assembly and recruitment of signaling complexes (57). FGFR signal transduction can proceed *via* three different pathways – Ras/MAPK pathway, PLC $\gamma$ /Ca<sup>2+</sup> pathway, and the PI3 kinase/Akt pathway. The main signaling pathway activated by FGFR is the Ras/MAPK pathway, which regulates the activity of downstream kinases and transcription factors(54).

In TS cells, FGF-4 binds and phosphorylates FGFR2 causing the formation of a Grb2/FGS2a/SHP2 complex (58;59). SHP2 is a ubiquitously expressed, non-receptor protein-tyrosine phosphatase containing two SH2 domains. SHP2 functions to dephosphorylate and activate SFK (Src family kinases) on specific tyrosine residues, thereby activating the Ras/Erk signaling pathway, leading to the self-renewal of TS cells (60;61). To date, the exact cellular and molecular mechanisms by which FGF-4 controls its effects on TS cells has not yet been thoroughly characterized. Over the past few years, more information regarding the major players involved in controlling the fate of TS cells is being revealed. In mouse and human TS cells, SHP2 is known to play a critical role in promoting stem cell survival and ensuring trophoblast survival as mouse embryos with a null mutation for Shp2 die peri-implantation and fail to yield TS cells. To identify the exact effects of a loss of SHP2 in TS cells, the use of TS cells containing floxed alleles for SHP2 demonstrated that SHP2 functions to inhibit apoptosis of TS cells by activating the Erk pathway and destabilizing the pro-apoptotic protein Bim through phosphorylation (59); thereby demonstrating the importance of SHP2 in promoting normal TS cell selfrenewal. It is not clear, however, if FGF-4 signaling through the Erk pathway is the only biological affect on TS cells, since the removal of FGF-4 promotes differentiation of TS cells as opposed to apoptosis (21). This suggests that other pathways, independent of

SHP2, are responsible for regulating the fate of TS cells and that SHP2 may be a critical factor controlling the fate of differentiation or apoptosis in TS cells. Furthermore, since FGF-4 alone can not maintain TS cells, as additional growth factors are required; it is possible that the effects of a *Shp2* mutation are a result of the activation of other signaling pathways (62). Many hypotheses have been developed, but the fact remains that the signaling pathways and factors that determine the fate of TS cells, whether it be self-renewal, differentiation, or apoptosis, have yet to be completely elucidated.

#### 1.4.1.5. FGFs and Development

Gene targeting experiments in mice have demonstrated the importance of FGFs in several developmental processes. Loss of the Fgf3 gene results in defects in the development of the inner ear and tail of mice, and are often unable to survive to adulthood (63). Loss of the Fgf8 and Fgf10 genes impair limb growth and patterning (64;65), while loss of either the Fgf9 or Fgf10 gene impairs lung development (65;66). The most severe effect is the loss of the Fgf4 gene, in which Fgf4 null embryos die shortly after implantation, demonstrating the importance of Fgf4 in early mouse development (67). FGF-4 is the first FGF to be expressed during mammalian development, as its expression is observed as early as the four-cell stage, and is restricted to cells of the ICM by the blastocyst stage (68;69). FGFR2 is required for early postimplantation development as null mice for the Fgfr2 gene resulted in peri-implantation lethal phenotypes (70), demonstrating the importance of FGF-4 and its receptor, FGFR2, in the maintenance of early mouse development.

#### 1.4.2. Insulin-like Growth Factors

Little is known about how growth factors control the fate of TS cells via proliferation, differentiation or apoptosis. Currently, the role of insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) in the maintenance and differentiation of TS cells is unknown. The IGF system is comprised of a complex system of polypeptides (IGF-I, IGF-II), cell surface receptors (IGF-IR, IGF-IIR, insulin receptor), and circulating binding proteins (IGFBP-1 to -6) (Fig. 3). The IGF system plays a critical role in normal growth physiology, particularly in early fetal and placental development (71-75).

### 1.4.2.1. Insulin-like Growth Factor (IGF) -I and -II

IGF-I and IGF-II are 70 and 67 amino acid single-chain polypeptides which have a 62% homology in their amino acid sequence. The *Igf1* gene is located on chromosome 12, while the *Igf2* gene is located on the short arm of chromosome 12 (76). Both IGF-I and IGF-II share similar structural similarities to that of proinsulin (23) yet, despite their structural and high sequence similarity, IGF-I and IGF-II have distinct physiological roles in development and postnatal growth. Both are synthesized by almost all of the developing cells of the fetus, and are secreted into the fetal plasma and tissue fluids, where they act through endocrine as well and paracrine and autocrine signaling pathways (77).

In mice, both IGF-I (Igf1) and IGF-II (Igf2) are expressed early in fetal tissues, with Igf2 expression occurring earlier at the 2-cell stage, whereas Igf1 expression first occurs at E12.5 (78). IGF-I expression is more widespread and abundant in fetal tissues than that of IGF-I during development in both mice and humans (79). In the circulation,
plasma concentrations of IGF-II are 3- to 10-fold higher than that of IGF-I later in gestation (80). During prenatal development, the expression of both IGF-I and IGF-II are quite similar in humans and mice; however, their expression patterns begin to differ postnatally. After birth, expression of IGF-II in mice decreases dramatically with the exception of the brain, while in humans, although IGF-II is highly expressed *in utero*, its expression increases after birth and remains constant and higher than IGF-I expression throughout life (81;82). Expression of IGF-I in humans increases at a steady rate until adulthood, with a slight increase at puberty (82;83). This onset of IGF-I production in both mice and humans at birth is stimulated by the production of growth hormone (GH). In infants and children, GH is the main regulator of growth through the systemic production of IGF-I, however, during development, GH plays little or no role in growth of the fetus, as IGFs are the major regulators of growth (84). The primary regulator of IGF-II is unclear, as GH has no regulatory effect on its expression (85).

## 1.4.2.2. Regulation of IGFs

Expression of mouse *Igf2* is controlled by four promoters (P0-P3), which can be activated in a tissue-specific and development-dependent manner. Promoter P0 is a placenta-specific promoter in which *Igf2* transcripts are expressed only in the labyrinthine layer of mouse placenta. Transcripts P1-P3 are located throughout the developing mouse embryo and placenta (86;87). Expression of human IGF-II is also controlled in a tissue-specific and development-dependent manner by four promoters (P1-P4), but does not contain the placenta-specific murine P0 promoter (88-90). These four promoters produce five sizes of mRNAs, all of which encode for the same mature IGF-II protein.

Transcripts of P2-P4 are important in development and are found in the developing embryo and extra-embryonic structures, with P3 being the most active, while P1 is inactive. However, adult expression is limited to the liver-specific promoter P1, while activities of P2-P4 decrease or are lost (91;92).

Expression of *Igf2* is regulated also by genomic imprinting, a mechanism by which particular genes are expressed from only one parental allele (93). Imprinting is regulated by epigenetics in which DNA methylation, histone acetylation and use of specific promoter sites are mechanisms used to control allele-specific transcription (94-To date, approximately 50 human and 100 mouse imprinted genes have been 96). identified (97;98), the majority of which have been shown to be critical in placental and/or fetal development. Imprinted genes are clustered together in chromosome domains. One domain of interest, human domain 11p15 and the distal portion of mouse chromosome 7, houses a large cluster of imprinted genes, including Igf2 (99). The Igf2 gene is a paternally imprinted gene, in which the paternal Igf2 allele is active, while the maternal Igf2 allele is silenced. Mouse Igf2 contains four differentially methylated regions (DMRs), while human IGF2 lacks DMR1. There have been many hypotheses for the role of imprinting, one being the genetic conflict hypothesis which states that paternally expressed genes acting in the placenta extract resources from the mother to enhance fetal growth, while maternally expressed genes act to restrict fetal growth and conserve resources to enhance the reproductive fitness of the mother.

As noted, growth hormone (GH) is the main regulator of IGF-I gene expression, while GH has no regulatory effect on IGF-II gene expression (100). In this system, GH is secreted from the pituitary and acts on the liver and other organs to produce local and systemic IGF-I. Diet and nutrition have also been shown to have an effect on the production of circulating IGF-I levels. Additional hormones including estrogens, thyrotropin, and lutenizing hormone have a smaller role in the expression of IGFs, as well as other growth factors including platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) (85).

## 1.4.2.3. IGF Signaling Effectors

The growth and metabolic effects of IGFs are mediated by binding to their receptors, IGF-I and IGF-II receptors (Fig. 3). Both IGF-IR and IGF-IIR are glycoproteins located on the cell membrane (101). Expression of both receptors has been shown to be ubiquitous and does not undergo significant alterations during development. IGFs act on almost every cell type through these receptors, with the exception of hepatocytes and mature B cells (102). Despite similar expression, these two receptors differ completely in structure and function.

### a) IGF Type I Receptor

The IGF-IR is a tetramer composed of two identical cytoplasmic  $\alpha$ -subunits involved in ligand binding, and two identical  $\beta$ -subunits which possess tyrosine kinase activity (103). Most of the mitogenic effects of IGFs are mediated by binding to the IGF-IR. IGF-I, IGF-II, and insulin all bind to IGF-IR with the highest affinity for IGF-I, followed by IGF-II (2- to 15-fold lower affinity) and insulin (100- to 1000-fold lower affinity) (Fig. 3) (100). Ligand binding to the extracellular  $\alpha$ -subunit initiates a conformational change resulting in autophosphorylation of tyrosine residues (Tyr1131,

1135 and 1136) on the intracellular  $\beta$ -subunits, activating the intrinsic kinase activity of IGF-IR. Other tyrosine phosphorylated sites allow for the recruitment of specific adaptor molecules including insulin receptor substrate (IRS)-1, Shc and 14-3-3 proteins (104:105).Binding of these molecules leads to the activation of diverse signaling pathways (106-108). She is recruited to the phosphorylated tyrosine residue (Tyr950) and induces differentiation signals through the MAP/ERK kinase (MEK)-extracellularregulated kinase (ERK) pathway (109). IRS-1 also binds to the same phosphorylated site (Try950) and results in the proliferation of cells through activation of the phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K) pathway. It is thought that the decision to undergo either proliferation or differentiation depends on competition between these two adaptor proteins binding to this binding site (110;111), but further investigation into this hypothesis is still required. Alternate routes for activation of the MEK-ERK and PI3K pathway exist, demonstrating the complexity of the IGF-1R pathway, and that alternate mechanisms of controlling proliferation and differentiation likely exist (112-114). The IGF-IR also functions in the protection of apoptosis through the PI3K pathway, in which PI3K is activated by binding to phosphorylated IRS-1 causing a series of downstream effects leading to recruitment of Akt (104). This activated Akt inhibits the phosphorylation of pro-apoptotic factors (Bad, Caspase 9) and increases the expression of anti-apoptotic proteins (Bcl-2, Bcl-x) (115).

### Figure 3. Schematic representation of the IGF system.

The IGF system consists of the peptides (IGF-I, IGF-II), receptors (IGF-IR, IGF-IIR, and IGF-1R/IR hybrids) and six high affinity binding proteins (IGFBPs -1 to -6). The IGF-IR is a tetramer composed of two identical cytoplasmic  $\alpha$ -subunits involved in ligand binding, and two identical  $\beta$ -subunits which possess tyrosine kinase activity. Binding of IGF-I or IGF-II to the extracellular  $\alpha$ -subunit initiates a conformational change resulting in autophosphorylation of tyrosine residues on the intracellular  $\beta$ -subunits, activating the intrinsic kinase activity of IGF-IR. The IGF-IIR is a monomeric transmembrane receptor which does not have intrinsic signaling transduction capability and binds to IGF-II with the highest affinity, resulting in its internalization and degradation. Hybrid receptors of the insulin receptor and IGF-IR can exist, which bind both IGF-I and IGF-II and are thought to function primarily as an IGF-1R, though its biological importance is not yet known.





### b) IGF Type II Receptor

The IGF-IIR is monomeric transmembrane receptor composed of three ligandbinding domains in the extracellular domain. One domain is involved in IGF-II binding, while the remaining two bind to proteins containing mannose-6-phosphate (M6P) including renin, proliferin and the latent form of TGF- $\beta$  (100). Since IGF-IIR can bind both IGF-II and M6P-containing molecules, it is also called the IGF-II/M6P receptor. Unlike IGF-IR, IGF-IIR does not contain intrinsic signaling transduction capability and binds to IGF-II with high affinity, and a 500-fold lower affinity for IGF-I, and does not bind insulin (Fig. 3) (116-118). The binding of IGF-II results in the internalization and degradation of IGF-II, thereby providing a mechanism to control the levels of circulating IGF-II sequestering it from activating receptors (119). A unique feature of IGF-IIR is that it can exist as a circulating form. Upon proteolytic cleavage, the extracellular domain dissociates from the cell membrane as a soluble fragment that acts as a scavenger to bind and degrade IGF-II (120-122). In addition to its primary role in regulating levels of circulating IGF-II, the IGF-IIR has also been suggested to be involved in stimulating an intracellular signaling pathway using a G<sub>i</sub>-coupled receptor (123;124), as well as play roles as a tumor suppressor (125). Since the IGF-IIR is not expressed until E13.5 in mice (126), it is believed that IGF-II acts through either the IGF-IR or the IR. Knockout of both the Ir and Igflr in mice result in a growth retardation greater than mice lacking either receptor alone. Interestingly, this phenotype of mice lacking both Ir and Igflr is similar to that of the phenotype of mice lacking *Igf1* or *Igf2*, suggesting that these two receptors account for the growth promoted by IGF-I and IGF-II (127;128).

### c) Insulin Receptor

Structurally, the IGF-IR shares a high degree of similarity to the insulin receptor (IR), with their kinase domains possessing 84% homology to each other (129). Just like IGF-IR, the IR possesses intrinsic kinase activity and its activation leads to the activation of PI3 kinase, AKT and MAP-kinase pathways. Due to their significant similarity, there is cross-talk between the two systems (130). A hybrid receptor of the IR and IGF-IR exists, which has a higher affinity of binding for IGF-I than insulin (Fig. 3). The amount of hybrid receptor varies substantially from tissue to tissue, and though it is thought to function primarily as an IGF-1R, its biological importance is not yet known (100;101). There are two isoforms of the IR generated by alternative splicing, IR-A and IR-B, both of which are expressed in a developmental-specific manner, with IR-A being highly expressed in fetal tissues and IR-B in adult tissues (131). Besides binding to the IGF-IR and IGF-IR, IGF-II also binds to IR-A, with high affinity, which has been shown to promote cell proliferation and protection from apoptosis (132).

### 1.4.2.4. Insulin-like Growth Factor Binding Proteins (IGFBPs)

IGF actions are controlled by six binding proteins, IGFBP-1 to -6, which function to transport IGFs, protect IGFs from degradation, and regulate the bioavailability of IGFs to interact with IGF-IR. IGFBP-1 to -6 are ~30 kDa proteins that share structural homology, consisting of IGF binding sites on their cysteine-rich N- and C-terminal domains, which are connected by a flexible linker (L-) region (133;134). The affinity of IGFBPs for IGFs is higher or similar to that of IGF-IR under normal physiological conditions; therefore binding of IGFBPs to IGFs blocks the interaction between IGFs and IGF-IR thereby suppressing IGF action. Affinity of IGFBPs for IGFs can be altered by phosphorylation or glycosylation (135).

In serum, most IGFs can exist as a trimeric complex composed of IGFBP-3 and a liver-derived glycoprotein, acid labile sub-unit (ALS) which is a member of the leucinerich repeat family of proteins, and functions to modulate both IGFs and IGFBPs. Few IGFs are bound to IGFBPs alone as a binary complex, and less than 1% exists as free circulating IGFs. An even smaller amount can exist as a ternary complex consisting of both IGF-I and IGF-II bound to IGFBP-5 (136). Binding of IGFs to IGFBPs increases the half-life from 10 minutes (free IGF) to 12 hours (ternary complex), thereby increasing its half-life and delivery of IGF to tissues (137). Once delivered to tissues, IGF actions can be both inhibited and potentiated by IGFBPs (135).

## 1.4.2.5. IGFs and Development

Gene deletion studies have demonstrated the importance of both IGFs and their receptors in fetal and placental growth. Of particular importance is IGF-II, which has been shown to be important in regulating placental growth, as loss of either Igf2 or Igf2r has an affect on the placental phenotype. Both Igf1 and Igf2 null mice have a dramatic reduction in newborn pup sizes by 40% compared to wild-type littermates, whereas only Igf2 null mice exhibited a reduction in placenta size (51% of wild type at E15, 80% of WT at E18); Igf1 null mice exhibited normal placental sizes (71;138). Postnatally, Igf2 null mice in which some dwarfs die shortly after birth (72). Null mutants for the Igf1r gene have a more severe growth deficiency (55% reduction compared to wild-type), and die

immediately after birth due to respiratory difficulties (73), while *Igf2r* knockout mice are 25-35% bigger than wild type mice and lethal in late embryonic stages. In addition to the larger fetal size, *Igf2r* deficient mice also have an increase in placental size (74). These effects are possibly due to the increase of extracellular IGF-II which cannot be degraded by the IGF-2R, resulting in an over-stimulation of growth.

The double knockout of *Igf1r* and *Igf2* leads to the smallest fetuses with a 70% reduction in size (138), compared to Igfl/Igflr double knockout, which do not result in a further decrease in birth weight compared to Igflr knockouts alone (73), demonstrating that IGF-I functions solely via the IGF-1R, and that the additional loss of Igf2 suggests that IGF-II likely functions via another receptor during fetal growth (75). This other receptor is likely thought to be a spliced variant of the IR (IR-A), which as previously mentioned, binds to IGF-II with high affinity and is highly expressed in fetal tissues (131). Since mice lacking Igf2r are rescued from perinatal lethality when they carry null mutations for *Igf1r* (75), this demonstrates that IGF-II signaling through the IGF-IR is responsible for these abnormalities, but indicates that the IR is sufficient to compensate for lack of the IGF-IR. Since mice lacking all three receptors (Ir, Igf1r, Igf2r) are nonviable (139), these data provide evidence that the growth promoting actions of IGF-II are acting in part through the IR, to maintain growth of Igf1r/Igf2r knockout mice. Based on all this data, interactions among ligands and receptors in the IGF family demonstrate that insulin and IGF-I are acting through their own receptors (IR and IGF-IR) with high affinity. On the other hand, in addition to IGF-II binding to IGF-IIR to function in clearance of IGF-II, IGF-II also has the ability to also bind to the IR and IGF-IR with

comparably high affinities to induce a variety of cellular responses; this IR is likely the spliced variant IR-A.

#### 1.4.2.6. Other Growth Factors

The process of early fetal and placental development requires the presence of other growth factors and signaling pathways besides the IGF family. It is clear that the FGF family is important in mediating the proliferation of TS cells, and this occurs either through interaction with other receptors or different intracellular signaling pathways (34). Although the IGF family has been implicated in early fetal and placental development, this process requires the presence of other growth factors and signaling pathways including the WNT signaling pathway, epidermal growth factor (EGF), bone morphogenetic protein (BMP), hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), activin and transforming growth factor (TGF)- $\beta$  (140). Currently, it has been shown that the presence of activin and (TGF)- $\beta$  can replace conditioned medium. Both TGF- $\beta$  and activin are members of the TGF- $\beta$  superfamily, which are important in regulating many developmental processes. An important role of TGF- $\beta$  is in down-regulating the mRNA expression of c-*myc*, a short-lived transcription factor involved in cell-cycle progression. Work by Erlebacher A, *et al.* (141) demonstrated that FGF signaling in TS cells inhibits the ability of TGF- $\beta$  to repress c-*myc* expression, thereby preventing cell-cycle arrest.

### 1.5 Transcriptional Regulation of Lineage Segregation

The most important cell types in the placenta are those of the trophoblast lineage, which give rise to the many cell types in the placenta providing the main structural and functional components to bring the fetal and maternal blood systems into close contact. Since the TE forms the embryonic portion of the placenta, the differentiation of TE can be regarded as a hallmark event in mammalian early development (34). Before the differentiation of ICM and TE, cells of the early blastocyst are reversible whereby inner apolar cells can become polarized, and outer polarized cells can become apolar. Once the two lineages of ICM and TE are organized, it is thought that this lineage segregation is reinforced by transcription factors (15). Understanding the signals involved in controlling the irreversibility of cellular polarization and the development.

The Pituitary Octamer and Unc (POU) homeodomain transcription factor OCT4, also known as Pou5f1, plays a pivotal role in reinforcing lineage segregation of the TE and ICM. Initially, *Oct4* is expressed in all blastomeres of a developing embryo and is restricted to cells of the ICM upon formation of the blastocyst. Its expression is maintained in human and mouse stem cells and is down-regulated when cells differentiate and lose pluripotency (142). In post-implantation embryos, OCT4 is restricted to form ICM and cells default to the TE lineage (144), while its repression in ES cell results in the differentiation towards the trophoblast lineage (145). Over-expression of *Oct4* induces the differentiation into extraembryonic endoderm (146), demonstrating that the dosage of OCT4 has an effect on lineage segregation. All these data implicate OCT4 as a

repressor of the TE lineage, as it has been shown to also repress the transcription of several trophoblast-specific genes (147;148). Although OCT4 is vital in lineage segregation and its down-regulation is required for TE formation, it is unlikely involved in initiating lineage segregation, as *Oct4* expression has been show to persist in the TE of developing wild type mouse blastocysts upon lineage segregation before being down-regulated (142). In other species however, such as human and bovine embryos, *Oct4* is expressed at low levels in the TE of developing embryos days after blastocyst formation, its dosage is important (149;150).

OCT4 regulates expression of several target genes through the binding of octamer elements located in their regulatory region (151-153). One of these genes is the (High mobility group) HMG domain-containing transcription factor, SOX2 (SRY-related HMG box 2) (154). SOX2 plays a similar role to OCT4 in that it is essential in maintaining the self-renewal of ES cells as well as preventing trophoblast specification; however its expression is more complicated than that of OCT4 as its expression remains active in the proliferating trophoblast (29). *Sox2*-null embryos die and fail to implant, however blastocyst and TE formation occurs (29), while a knockdown of *Sox2* in mouse ES cells results in the differentiation of ES cells into multiple lineages, including cells of the trophoblast lineage (155).

Besides being regulated by OCT4, SOX2 also acts synergistically with OCT4 itself to regulate the expression of several OCT4 target genes involved in lineage segregation and maintaining pluripotency. One of these targets, the FGF-4 gene, encodes a growth factor released from the ICM which functions in the maintenance and proliferation of TS cells, contains both SOX2 binding sox elements and OCT4 binding octamer elements in close proximity to each other within their regulatory regions (156). Interestingly, both OCT4 and SOX2 contain these OCT-SOX enhancers (157;158), and act cooperatively to activate several pluripotent-cell specific genes, including *Oct4* and *Sox2* themselves, through a positive feedback loop mechanism (159;160).

Until recently, the consequences of a complete loss of *Sox2* function has not been determined, making it difficult to understand the precise function and targets of SOX2. A recent study generated *Sox2*-null ES cells and identified that the essential function of SOX2 is to stabilize the pluripotent state of stem cells by maintaining the precise levels of OCT4 expression through the regulation of other transcription factors (161), since a slight increase or decrease in OCT4 expression results in differentiation. Therefore, though OCT4 is in the hierarchy of maintaining pluripotency of stem cells, its regulation is thought to be controlled downstream by SOX2, a transcription factor it collaborates with to reinforce lineage segregation.

Formation of the TE is not the result of a default pathway initiated by the downregulation of OCT4, but requires expression of the caudal-related homeobox protein CDX2 (162). Cdx2 is expressed in the outer polar blastomeres of the developing embryo, and its expression is reciprocally expressed to that of Oct4 in the blastocyst, as it is expressed in the TE, not the ICM (163). In the absence of Cdx2, embryos cannot form the TE and die prior to implantation but Oct4 is expressed in the TE region of the blastocyst (163). Since Oct4 is expressed in the TE region of the blastocyst of Cdx2-/embryos, this data suggest that CDX2 functions in the formation of TE by downregulating Oct4 expression. In addition, forced expression of Cdx2 in ES cells promotes differentiation into trophoblast-like cells, demonstrating the importance of CDX2 in formation of the TE (164). A recent study investigated the interaction between OCT4 and CDX2, and suggested that CDX2 upregulation is the primary trigger of lineage segregation and is initially unregulated in the inner cells to block OCT4 in TE commitment, and once this occurs, its expression in the inner cells is ceased (165).

#### RATIONALE

Development of the placenta requires the appropriate balance between selfrenewal, proliferation, and differentiation. Understanding the mechanisms by which these different processes are controlled and regulated is of particular importance, as defects/irregularities in any of these processes can result in placental deficiencies, leading to fetal abnormalities. TS cells are derived from the trophectoderm of the blastocyst and contribute exclusively to extraembryonic structures. Mouse TS cells can be maintained in vitro in an undifferentiated state in the presence of fibroblast growth factor-4 (FGF-4) and fetal bovine serum (FBS). TS cells require additional, yet undetermined, growth factors and cytokines present in FBS for the proper maintenance of TS cells. Insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) are mitogenic and differentiative peptides that are important in regulating fetal and placental growth, but their role in the maintenance and differentiation of TS cells are unknown. Since FGF-4 alone is not sufficient in the maintenance of TS cells, and the fact that IGFs are highly expressed and important in early placental development, it is highly suggestive that IGFs contribute to the maintenance of TS cells. The goal of this project was to identify the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the fate of mouse TS cells (Fig. 4). We hypothesized that IGF-I stimulates differentiation while IGF-II promotes self-renewal of mouse TS cells under conditions of growth restriction. Based on this hypothesis the objectives of this project were to assess the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the self-renewal and differentiation of TS cells, as well as programmed cell death events.

### Figure 4. Schematic representation of rationale.

(A) Due to the expression pattern of IGF-II and its role in development of the placenta, it is thought that IGF-II has an important role in the maintenance of TS cells. IGF-II could be acting through either a paracrine or autocrine mechanism, or even as a result of endocrine signaling through maternal IGF-I. The capacity for TS cells to continually self-renew and proliferate depends on the microenvironment, whether that be from neighbouring cells of the epiblast or from the maternal environment. (B) *In vitro*, FGF-4 alone is not sufficient in the maintenance of TS cells, as additional growth factors present in FBS are required. Since IGF-I and IGF-II are highly expressed and important in early fetal and placental development and have a high affinity for IGF-IR, it is hypothesized that IGFs contribute to the maintenance of TS cells, either through self-renewal or differentiation.





В



### **CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS**

### 2.1. REAGENTS

#### 2.1.1. Antibodies

|        | Origin | Company            | Cat. #     | Specificity* |  |
|--------|--------|--------------------|------------|--------------|--|
| Name   | _      |                    |            |              |  |
| CDX2   | Mouse  | Zymed Laboratories | 39-7800    | H, M, R      |  |
| OCT3/4 | Rabbit | Lab Vision         | RB-9437-P0 | H            |  |
| SOX2   | Rabbit | Abcam              | Ab15830    | H, M         |  |
| CDX2   | Mouse  | Abcam              | Ab15258    | H. M         |  |
| PL-1   | Rabbit | Chemicon           | AB1288     | M, R         |  |
| GAPDH  | Goat   | Santa Cruz         | Sc-20357   | H, M, R      |  |
| OCT4   | Rabbit | Abcam              | Ab18976    | H, M, R      |  |

### \* H=human, M= mouse, R= rat

Primary antibodies for immunocytochemistry: CDX2 (Abcam), OCT4 (Abcam), and SOX2 (Abcam)

Primary antibodies for western-blotting: CDX2 (Zymed), OCT3/4 (Lab Vision), SOX2

(Abcam), PL-1 (Chemicon), and GAPDH (Santa Cruz)

Secondary antibodies for immunocytochemistry: goat anti-mouse IgG TRITC, goat antirabbit IgG FITC were purchased from Cedarlane, West Grove, PA, USA. Secondary antibodies for western-blotting: goat anti-mouse IgG-HRP, goat anti-mouse IgG-HRP were purchased from BioRad, Mississauga, ON, CAN; donkey anti-goat IgG-HRP purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA.

# 2.1.2. Cell Culture Reagents

RPMI 1640 Medium, DMEM/F12, Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline (DPBS), Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS), 2-Mercaptoethanol, Sodium Pyruvate, L-Glutamine, PenicillinStreptomycin, 10X 0.5% Trypsin-EDTA were purchased from Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, ON, CAN.

#### **2.2 MOUSE TS CELL CULTURE**

#### 2.2.1. Maintenance of Mouse TS cells

TS cell line (generously provided by Dr. Rossant, Samuel Lunenfeld Research Institute, Toronto, Canada) was cultured in TS culture medium consisting of RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 20% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 1 mM sodium pyruvate, 100uM 2-Mercaptoethanol, 2 mM L-glutamine, 50  $\mu$ g/ml penicillin-streptomycin, and 25 ng/ml FGF-4 and 1  $\mu$ g/ml heparin, with 70% of the medium being fibroblast conditioned medium (FCM). TS cells were grown in a standard tissue culture incubator at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. TS medium was replaced every 2-3 days and upon culture reaching 80% confluency, TS cells were passaged 1:2 to 1:3 (192).

## 2.2.1.1 Preparation of Fibroblast Conditioned Medium

Fibroblast conditioned medium (FCM) was used to culture TS cells in the absence of EMFIs. Mitomycin-treated EMFIs were cultured in TS medium for 72 hours and collected, filtered (0.45  $\mu$ m) and stored in aliquots at -20°C. Each aliquot was thawed as needed and stored at 4°C; they were not re-frozen. EMFIs were only used up to 12 days after Mitomycin treatment (192).

#### 2.2.1.2 Mitomycin Treatment

To the stock of 2 mg Mitomycin-C (Sigma, Oakville, ON, CAN), 2 ml PBS was added to make a 1 mg/ml solution, which was aliquoted and stored at 4°C. When EMFIs were confluent, media was removed and replaced with DMEM + 10% FBS supplemented with 100  $\mu$ l Mitomycin solution (1mg/ml) for every 10 ml medium and incubated for 2.5 hr in 37°C incubator. Medium containing Mitomycin was removed and cells were washed 2x 5 min in PBS and replaced with TS medium.

### 2.2.1.3 1000x FGF-4 and 1000x Heparin

Human recombinant FGF4 (Sigma, Oakville, ON, CAN) was resuspended in its vial with 1.0 ml of PBS/0.1% w/v fraction V BSA and stored in aliquots at -20°C. Aliquots were thawed as needed and stored at 4°C. Ten ml PBS/0.1% w/v fraction BSA was prepared by dissolving BSA (Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, ON, CAN) in PBS without  $Ca^{2+}/Mg^{2+}$  (Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, ON, CAN) and stored in 1.0 ml aliquots at -20°C.

Heparin (Sigma, Oakville, ON, CAN) was resuspended in PBS to a final concentration of 1.0 mg/ml (1000x) and stored at  $-20^{\circ}$ C. Aliquots were thawed as needed and stored at  $4^{\circ}$ C.

#### 2.2.1.4 Freezing & Thawing TS cells

TS cells were trypsinized, pelleted and resuspended in TS medium and an equal volume of 2x freezing medium (50% FBS, 30% TS medium, 20% DMSO). Cells were allowed to freeze slowly at -20°C and then transferred and stored at -80°C. When

thawed, a vial was hand-thawed and resuspended in TS medium and pelleted. Cells were resuspended in TS medium + FGF-4 and Heparin (192).

#### 2.2.2. IGF Treatment & Experimental Conditions

TS cells were initially plated under standard TS cell culture conditions (time 0). Upon attachment of cells to culture flasks (~24 hours post-seeding), cells were washed in PBS and grown under serum deprived conditions in the presence of RMPI, lacking growth factors and cytokines present in FBS. RPMI medium was supplemented with either 100 ng/ml human recombinant IGF-I, or 100 ng/ml human recombinant IGF-I (Bachem Biosciences, King of Prussia, PA, USA). Since FGF-4 is an important growth factor in the maintenance of TS cells, cells were also grown in combination with FGF-4 in which RPMI medium was supplemented with 25 ng/ml FGF-4 + 100 ng/ml IGF-II. TS cells were also grown in RPMI medium supplemented with 25 ng/ml FGF-4 only (Fig. 5A). As a control, TS cells were grown in RMPI medium lacking any source of growth factors. To assess the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, as well as in combination with FGF-4, cells were isolated and analyzed over three days at 24, 48, and 72 hours post-starvation (Fig. 5B).

### Figure 5. Experimental Conditions.

(A) TS cells were grown under seven different conditions. Under standard growth conditions, TS cells were grown in the presence of fetal bovine serum (+FBS), FGF-4 and Heparin. TS cells were grown under serum deprived conditions in which FBS was removed and supplemented with either 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II. Since FGF-4 is an important growth factor in the maintenance of TS cells, cells were also grown under serum deprived conditions and supplemented with either IGF-I or IGF-II, in combination with FGF-4 and Heparin. (B) TS cells were initially plated under standard TS cell culture conditions (time 0). Upon attachment of cells to culture flasks (~24 hours post-seeding), cells were washed in PBS and grown under serum deprived conditions and treated with either IGF-I or IGF-II, in the presence or absence of FGF-4. The effects of IGF-I and IGF-II in the presence (+) or absence (-) of FGF-4 were analyzed by at 24, 48 and 72 hours post-starvation.



### A



Β.,



#### 2.3 MOUSE TS CELL CHARACTERIZATION

## 2.3.1. Hematoxylin & Eosin Staining

TS cells grown on cover slips were fixed in AAF fixative (83ml 95% alcohol, 5ml glacial acetic acid, 10ml 40% formaldehyde) for 1 min and immersed in Harris Modified Hematoxylin (Fisher) for 10 seconds and rinsed under running tap water. Coverslips then dipped once in 1% acid alcohol and rinsed well under running tap water and dipped in Eosin counterstain (1% Eosin Y in 95% alcohol with glacial acetic acid ) three times. The cells were then dehydrated in ascending series of ethanol: 70% ethanol for 2x 30 sec, 90% ethanol 1x 1 min, 100% ethanol 2x 3 min, and immersed in xylene 3x 5 min and applied to slides containing Permount mounting media and stored at room temperature.

## 2.3.2. Sub-cellular Protein Extraction

Confluent monolayer of TS cells lifted by treatment with 1x Trypsin-EDTA, washed in PBS, centrifuged and PBS discarded. TS cell pellet was resuspended in five volumes of hypotonic buffer [10 mM Hepes pH 7.9, 10 mM KCl, 1.5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.5 mM DTT, 0.5 mM PMSF, 1  $\mu$ M ZnSO<sub>4</sub>] and incubated on ice for 10 min. Using Dounce-homogenizer B-pestle, performed 20 strokes and the lysate transferred to an Eppendorf tube and centrifuged 10 min at 3000 rpm at 4°C. Supernatant collected (cytoplasmic fraction) and pellet was resuspended and washed in 5 volumes hypotonic buffer and centrifuged 10 min at 3000 rpm at 4°C. Supernatant discarded and pellet resuspended in four volumes of the packed cell volume in nuclear extraction buffer [10 mM Hepes pH 7.9, 400 mM KCl, 1.5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.5 mM DTT, 0.5 mM PMSF, 1  $\mu$ M

ZnSO<sub>4</sub>, 5% Glycerol] and incubated on ice for 30 min. Both cytoplasmic and nuclear fractions were centrifuged 45 min at 14,000 rpm at 4°C, and the supernatant was collected, aliquoted and stored at -80°C until used.

## 2.3.2.1 BCA Assay

Nuclear and cytoplasmic protein samples were quantified using the bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay (Pierce, Rockford IL, USA). BSA standards were prepared by diluting contents of one BSA ampoule to obtain concentrations of 2000, 1500, 1000, 750, 500, 250, 125, 25, 0 µg/ml. Triplicate 10 µl aliquots of each sample and standard were pipetted into a Thermo LabSystems Microtiter 96 well plate (Thermo LabSystems, Milford MA, USA) containing 200 µl BCA Assay Working Reagent. Working reagent was prepared by mixing 50 parts BCA Reagent A (sodium carbonate, sodium bicarbonate, bicinchoninc acid, sodium tartate in 0.1M sodium hydroxide) with 1 part BCA Reagent B (4% cupric sulfate). Each sample was mixed, covered, and incubated for 1 hr at 37°C. The plate was then placed in Thermo LabSystems Multiskan Ascent Plate Reader (Thermo LabSystems) to read protein concentration at absorbance of 560 nm. Results were analyzed using Multiskan Ascent analysis software (Thermo LabSystems).

## 2.3.3. Western Blotting Procedure

### 2.3.3.1 Sample Preparation

Nuclear and cytoplasmic proteins were examined for expression of self-renewal, differentiation and trophoblast-specific markers (Table 1) by Western-blotting analysis.

GAPDH was used as a loading control for the cytoplasmic cell fraction. Fifteen  $\mu$ g of nuclear and cytoplasmic proteins were prepared by adding 6x SDS gel-loading buffer containing [1% β-mercaptoethanol, 6% SDS, 20% glycerol, 1.2 mg bromophenol blue, Tris HCl (0.5 M, pH 6.8)]. Samples were heated to 95°C for 10 min and quickly pulse spun.

### 2.3.3.2 SDS-PAGE

Protein samples were separated according to the molecular weight by sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) on 12.5% polyacrylamide gels containing 0.375M Tris HCl pH 8.8, 0.125M Tris HCl pH 6.8, 30% Acrylamide/Bis Solution (29:1), 10% Ammonium Persulfate, and 0.01% TEMED. Protein samples were loaded onto polyacrylamide gel, with one well containing SeeBlue<sup>®</sup> Plus2 Prestained Standard (Invitrogen) and MagicMark<sup>TM</sup> XP Western Standard (Invitrogen). Samples were electrophoresed at 80V until the dye front passed through the stacking gel, and the voltage was raised to 100V for the remainder of the electrophoresis.

### 2.3.3.3 Protein Transfer & Antibody Probing

Protein gels were electrophorectically transferred to polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) membranes in Transfer buffer (25 mM Tris base, 190 mM Glycine, 0.05% SDS and 20% methanol) for 2 hr at 350 amperes (Amp) in 4°C cold room. After transfer, PVDF membranes were rinsed 5 min in distilled water to remove any traces of SDS, and blocked 2 hrs in 5% non-fat dried Carnation milk in Tris-buffered saline (TBS) pH 8.0 supplemented with 0.05% Tween-20 (TBS-T) on a platform shaker at room temperature.

Membranes were then rinsed with 1x TBS for 10 min and incubated overnight in 4°C cold room on a platform shaker in primary antibody [SOX2 (1:100 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T); OCT4 (1:100 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T); CDX2 (1:100 dilution in TBS-T); PL-1 (1:500 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T); GAPDH (1:500 dilution in TBS-T)].

Membranes were rinsed 3x 10 min in wash solution containing different concentrations of Tween-20 in 1x TBS (Table 1) and incubated 45 min at room temperature with Horseradish Peroxidase (HRP)-Conjugated secondary antibody [SOX2 (goat anti-rabbit IgG-HRP at 1:10,000 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T); OCT4 (goat anti-rabbit IgG-HRP at 1:10,000 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T); CDX2 (goat anti-mouse IgG-HRP at 1:10,000 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T); PL-1 (goat anti-rabbit at 1:10,000 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T); GAPDH (donkey anti-goat IgG-HRP at 1:10,000 dilution blocked with 2.5% non-fat milk in TBS-T)]. Membranes were washed 3x 10 min in 1x TBS containing different concentration of Tween-20 (Table 1) on a platform shaker at room temperature.

### 2.3.3.4 Chemiluminescence & Imaging

Membranes were rinsed in distilled water and the bands were visualized using the enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) detection kit according to the manufacturer's protocol (Amersham, Piscataway, NY, USA) on Kodak-Biomax film (Rochester, NY, USA). A charged-coupled device camera, the Alpha Innotech FluorChem<sup>™</sup> 80000 Imaging System (Alpha Innotech, San Leandro CA, USA), was used for imaging to enable densitometry analysis.

### 2.3.3.5 Stripping Blots

After chemiluminescence detection, membranes were rinsed in distilled water, placed in glycine buffer pH 2.3 [1.875 g glycine, 1.0 ml 0.5M EDTA in 500 ml dH<sub>2</sub>O] and incubated for 30 min at room temperature on a platform shaker. Blots were removed from glycine stripping buffer and washed for 20 min in 1x TBS supplemented with 0.1% Tween-20 at room temperature on a platform shaker. Membranes were then either stored in 1x TBS at 4°C or re-blocked in 5% non-fat dried Carnation milk for the next immunoblotting experiment.

| 1° antibody    | MW<br>(kDa) | Dilution | Wash<br>(Tween-20) | 2° antibody | Dilution | Wash<br>(Tween-20)  |
|----------------|-------------|----------|--------------------|-------------|----------|---------------------|
| Trophoblast    | Marker      | <b></b>  |                    |             |          |                     |
| CDX2           | 40          | 1:100    | 3x 0.05%           | Anti-mouse  | 1:8000   | 2x 0.05%<br>1x 0.1% |
| Self-renewal   | Marker      | · ·····  | ·····              |             |          |                     |
| OCT4           | 38          | 1:100    | 3x 0.05%           | Anti-rabbit | 1:10000  | 2x 0.1%<br>1x 0.5%  |
| SOX2           | 37          | 1:100    | 3x 0.1%            | Anti-rabbit | 1:10000  | 2x 0.1%<br>1x 0.5%  |
| Differentiatio | on Marke    | r        |                    |             |          |                     |
| PL-1           | 36-40       | 1:500    | 3x 0.05%           | Anti-rabbit | 1:10000  | 3x 0.05%            |
| Positive Mar   | ker         | <u> </u> |                    |             |          |                     |
| GAPDH          | 37          | 1:500    | 3x 0.1%            | Anti-donkey | 1:10000  | 4x 0.5%             |

**Table 1.** Washing conditions and dilutions for each primary and secondary antibodyused for Western-blotting analysis.

#### 2.3.4. Immunocytochemistry

TS cells grown on Gold Seal glass cover slips (Becton Dickinson Labware, Lincoln Park, NJ, USA) were washed in PBS and fixed 15 min at room temperature in ice-cold ethanol. Samples were stored at -20°C until ready for staining. Samples were then rehydrated in PBS for 30 min, permeabilized in 0.1% Triton X-100 for 5 min at room temperature, and blocked 30 min in 2% BSA (GIBCO-Invitrogen, Burlington, ON, CAN) and washed 3x 5 min in PBS. Samples were incubated with primary antibody [CDX2 (1:10), SOX2 (1:100) and PL-1 (1:500)] overnight at 4°C in an incubation chamber and washed 3x 5 min in PBS and incubated with secondary antibody [FITC (1:50), TRITC (1:100)] 1 hour at room temperature in incubation chamber covered with aluminum foil. Samples were washed 3x 5 min in PBS and counterstained for chromatin with Hoechst dye (1:20,000) for 15 min at room temperature. Cover slips were mounted to glass slides with 70% glycerol and fluorescent images were captured using a Zeiss 410 confocal microscope.

#### 2.3.5. Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Assay (EMSA)

## 2.3.5.1 Probe Preparation & Labeling

A 1 µg linear DNA fragment containing the binding sequences of interest for OCT4 and SOX2 [5'- CAG ACA GCA GAG AGA TGC ATG ACA AAG GTG CCG TGA TGG TTC -3'] was hybridized to a 0.38 µg primer [5'- GAA CCA TCA C -3'] in 200 µl hybridization buffer [50 mM HEPES pH 7.9, 100 mM NaCl] by heating and cooling progressively: 5 min at 100°C, 15 min at 65°C, 15 min at 37°C, and 15 min at

room temperature. The probe was labeled with <sup>32</sup>P-dCTP using Megaprime Labeling Kit (GE Healthcare, Piscataway, NJ, USA) and purified using G-50 micro spin columns (GE Healthcare, Piscataway, NJ, USA) at 3,000 rpm for 2 min and cpm/µl calculated using scintillation counter. To ensure that binding was specific, a scrambled probe was developed [5'- GCT GCT GCT AAA GCT GCT AAA GCT GCT AAA GTA GCT AAA TG -3'].

### 2.3.5.2 Binding reaction mixture

The binding reaction mixture was performed by mixing 5  $\mu$ g nuclear protein with 1mg/ml Polydeoxyinosinic-deoxycytidylic acid (polydI/dC) (Sigma, Oakville, ON, CAN) and 750,000 cpm <sup>32</sup>P -labeled probe made up to 80  $\mu$ l in EMSA buffer [50 mM HEPES pH 7.9, 375 mM KCl, 12.5 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.5 mM EDTA, 5 mM DTT, 15% Ficoll] and incubated in 4°C cold room for 2 hrs shaking. For super-shift detection, antibodies were added before the initial incubation for 1 hr at 4°C: (1:100) anti-OCT4 (Abcam), (1:100) anti-SOX2 (Abcam), followed by the addition of radio-labeled probe for 2 hrs in 4°C cold room shaking.

## 2.3.5.3 Gel loading and drying

After incubation, 6x DNA loading dye was added to the reaction mixture and the samples were loaded using fine-point gel tips onto a 5% polyacrylamide gel in 1x TBE buffer. The samples were electrophoresed at 200V for 2 hr in 4°C cold room. The gel was then removed and placed on a sheet of Whatman paper and was dried using the gel

dryer for 1 hr at 80°C. The gel was then exposed to Kodak-Biomax MS film (Rochester, NY, USA) overnight at -80°C.

## 2.4 ASSESSMENT OF TS CELL APOPTOSIS & NECROSIS

### 2.4.1. Annexin-V Staining

In the early stages of apoptosis, changes occur at the cell surface in which phosphatidylserine (PS) is translocated from the internal plasma membrane to the external cell surface of the cell membrane and is exposed. Annexin-V, a Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent phospholipid binding protein, has high affinity for PS and can be observed by fluorescence microscopy or flow cytometry. Since necrotic cells are also exposed to PS due to the loss of membrane integrity, propidium iodide is used to stain the DNA of leaky necrotic cells to discriminate from Annexin-V positive apoptotic cells.

The Annexin-V-FLUOS staining kit (Roche, Mississauga, ON, Canada) was used following manufacturer's instructions. TS cells were washed with PBS and centrifuged at 2,000x g for 5 min and resuspended in 100  $\mu$ l of Annexin-V-FLUOS labeling solution for 15 min at room temperature. Annexin-V positive and PI-positive cells were then analyzed by flow cytometry.

### 2.4.2. TUNEL Staining

TUNEL staining performed using the ApoTag Peroxidase *In Situ* Apoptosis Detection Kit, according to the manufacturer's protocol (Chemicon International, Temecula, CA, USA). TS cells were fixed in 1% neutral-buffered formalin for 20 min at

room temperature and washed 2x 5 min in PBS and stored in fresh PBS at 4°C. Samples were permeabilized in 0.2% Triton X-100 for 5 min on ice and were washed 2x 5 min in PBS. Cells were quenched with 3% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> [1 ml 30% hydrogen peroxide in 9 ml methanol] for 5 min at room temperature and washed well in distilled water. The excess liquid was removed and 75 µl equilibration buffer was added to each slide, and the slides were incubated in humidified chamber for 10-30 min. Working strength TdT enzyme was prepared during the equilibration step by mixing reagents in a ratio of 70% reaction buffer with 30% TdT enzyme in a fresh microcentrifuge tube. The reagent was mixed well and 55 µl TdT enzyme mix was added to each cover slip and covered with parafilm to distribute evenly, and incubated in humidified chamber at 37°C for 1 hr. The samples were transferred to working strength stop/wash buffer diluted 0.3% vol/vol stop/wash buffer in distilled water, agitated 15 sec and incubated for 10 min at room temperature. Samples were washed 3x 1min in PBS and 75 µl anti-DIG conjugate was applied to each sample and incubated in humidified chamber for 30 min at room temperature. Samples washed 4x 2 min in PBS and 100 µl Liquid Cardassian DAB was added to each sample, incubated at room temperature for 2 min, washed well and incubated for 5 min in distilled Samples were then counter-stained in filtered Carazzi's at room temperature. Hematoxylin for 2 min at room temperature and washed well in distilled water until clear. Samples were then dehydrated in ascending series of ethanol: 70% ethanol for 2x 30 sec, 90% ethanol 1x 1 min, 100% ethanol 2x 3 min, and then in xylene 3x 5 min, mounted using Permount and stored at room temperature.

# 2.5 Statistical Analysis

The significance of quantified data generated in this study was assessed by statistical analysis using either a One-way ANOVA or a Two-way repeated measures ANOVA using GraphPad Prism version 3.00 for Windows, GraphPad Software, San Diego California, USA. Significant difference was considered for p<0.05. Graphic representation shows means +/- standard deviation (as variance bars).

#### **CHAPTER 3: RESULTS**

#### 3.1. Characterization of TS cells in standard cell culture conditions altered by IGFs

#### 3.1.1. Optimization of TS cell maintenance

Initially, optimization and proper culturing of the TS cell line was performed before experimental analysis commenced. The initial isolation and expansion of TS cells from blastocysts was performed by members of Dr. Janet Rossant's laboratory (Samuel Lunenfeld Research Institute, Toronto, Canada). TS cells were initially cultured on embryonic mouse fibroblast (EMFI) feeders, which were mitotically inactivated by treatment with Mitomycin. EMFI feeders provide an additional source of growth factors and cytokines necessary for stem cell maintenance for ~10 days, after which TS cells have to be seeded onto fresh EMFI feeders (192). TS cells grew in tight colonies on top of the monolaver of EMFI feeders (Fig. 6a), which were grown in RPMI medium containing fetal bovine serum (FBS), sodium pyruvate, L-glutamine,  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol and antibiotics (TS medium) supplemented with 25 ng/ml FGF-4 and 1.0 mg/ml Heparin. To perform experimental analysis on this cell line, TS cells were adapted to grow in the absence of EMFI feeders on tissue culture plastic (Fig. 6b). Since the EMFI feeders have been mitotically inactivated by Mitomycin treatment, they will eventually be removed through continued passages.

The mouse fibroblast feeder layer was removed from the TS cell culture based on the different adherence rates of EMFIs and TS cells. EMFIs adhere fast while TS cells adhere slowly, thereby allowing the isolation of a pure TS cell population. In addition,
since EMFI feeders were mitotically inactivated, any remaining EFMIs will be removed from the TS cell culture in subsequent passages (192). In the absence of EMFIs, TS cells were cultured in TS medium consisting of 70% EMFI feeder-conditioned medium (FCM) supplemented with FGF-4 and Heparin. FCM was collected from mitotically inactivated EMFI feeders grown in TS medium for 72 hours. EMFIs were only used up to 10-12 days after Mitomycin treatment to collect FCM, after which freshly mitotically inactivated EMFI feeders were prepared (192).

TS cells required the presence of FGF-4 to remain pluripotent, and upon its removal, differentiation of TS cells was initiated. Differentiation is associated with changes in cell morphology thereby leading to changes in gene expression (192). One of the first lineages to develop during differentiation was that of trophoblast giant cells, whereby cells change from tight epithelial TS cell colonies into multi-nucleated cells with a large cytoplasm (Fig. 6c). The presence of a small population of giant cells in standard TS cell culture conditions was normal as a small population of TS cells will undergo spontaneous differentiation even in standard culture conditions (192).

#### 3.1.2. TS cell proliferation

TS cells were initially plated at a density of 7.5x10<sup>5</sup> cells/35-mm dish. Following cultivation for 24 hours in TS cell medium supplemented with FGF-4 and Heparin (standard growth conditions), cells were subjected to serum deprivation (TS medium lacking FBS and FCM) and supplemented with either 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II in the presence and absence of 25 ng/ml FGF-4. TS cells were also grown in the presence of FGF-4 alone, as well as in serum deprived conditions, lacking all growth factors in the

form of FBS and FCM This allowed characterization of the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on TS cell proliferation (Fig. 6D).

Under standard growth conditions, TS cells doubled in population by 24 hours post-seeding, after which they continued to proliferate for another 24 hours. However, by 48 hours post-seeding, cell proliferation began to decrease, likely as a result of contact inhibition leading to the initiation of differentiation and/or cell death. Subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation resulted in a decrease in the rate of cell proliferation by 1.7-fold by 48 hours. While the addition of IGF-I or FGF-4 alone in serum deprived conditions did not cause an increase in cell proliferation, the addition of IGF-II alone compensated for the lack of growth factors and caused an initial increase in cell proliferation of 1.4-fold at 48 hours. Comparing the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II alone, addition of IGF-II caused a 1.5-fold increase in cell proliferation compared to the addition of IGF-I 48 hours; by 72 hours, the increase was reduced to 1.3-fold (Fig. 6D).

The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I did not alter the rate of cell proliferation relative to cells grown in serum deprived conditions, nor did FGF-4 alone. However, the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II caused a ~1.4 –fold increase in cell proliferation relative to cells grown in serum deprived conditions. This increase was resembled that observed in IGF-II treated cells, suggesting that the addition of FGF-4 does not have a significant effect on TS cell proliferation. Comparing the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II in the presence of FGF-4 under serum deprived conditions, the effects on cell proliferation were very similar to that of cells grown in the absence of FGF-4 and supplemented with either IGF-I or IGF-II only.

Figure 6. Characterization of TS cells in standard cell culture conditions and in the presence by IGFs. (A) TS cells were initially received and grown in the presence of embryonic mouse fibroblasts (EMFIs). (B) In the absence of EMFIs, TS cells were grown in the presence of TS medium supplemented with 70% EMFI-conditioned medium (FCM), adjusted with FGF-4 and heparin. (C) Removal of FGF-4 results in the differentiation of TS cells into trophoblast giant cells, characterized by large cytoplasm and a multi-nucleated cell (arrows). (D) The individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, as well as in combination with FGF-4 on TS cell proliferation were analyzed. TS cells were initially plated at a density of  $7.5 \times 10^5$  and subjected to serum deprivation and supplemented with either 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II. Under conditions of standard growth (•), TS cells doubled in population after 24 hours post-seeding and continued to proliferate by 48 hours. However, by 72 hours, the rate of cell proliferation began to decrease, likely a result of differentiation and/or cell death. In conditions of serum deprivation (**n**), in which FBS and FGF-4 were removed, cell proliferation decreased by 1.7-fold at 48 hours. Neither the addition of IGF-I (**(**) nor FGF-4 only (**(**) resulted in an increase in cell proliferation at either 48 or 72 hours. However, the addition of IGF-II only (x) appeared to compensate for the lack of growth factors and promote cell proliferation, as a 1.4-fold increase was observed at 48 hours. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I (•) or IGF-II (•) did not have any combined effect on cell proliferation. Data are average of two separate experiments performed in quadruplicates, and bars represent standard deviations.

# Figure 6.





59

# 3.2 Characterization of TS morphology in growth factor restriction conditions ameliorated by IGFs

Since FGF-4 alone is not sufficient in maintaining the self-renewing capacity of TS cells, additional yet undetermined growth factors present in FBS were required. The influence and effect of growth factors, IGF-I and IGF-II, on the proliferation and differentiation of TS cells was analyzed by examining changes in cell morphology every 24 hours over three days following hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining (Fig. 7). In addition to examining the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II in combination with FGF-4 on cell morphology were also examined. TS cells were grown under standard conditions of growth and then subjected to serum deprivation and treated with either IGF-I or IGF-II in the presence and absence of FGF-4 (see Fig. 5 in Materials and Methods section). Since a differentiated TS cell (giant cell) can be easily identified based on its morphology of a large cytoplasm and multi-nuclei, quantification of giant cell formation was performed to determine the influence of IGF-I and IGF-II on the rate of differentiation (Fig. 8). A cell was considered differentiated if its size was 3-4-fold larger than that of a standard TS cell.

### 3.2.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS)

TS cells grown under standard growth conditions in the presence of FBS and FGF-4 (Fig. 7A-C) resembled cells of typical TS cell morphology, growing in tight epithelial-like colonies. Cells reached confluency by 48 hours post-seeding, and began the process of spontaneous differentiation into giant cells by 72 hours post-seeding.

Subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation (removal of FBS and FGF-4), caused a dramatic change in TS cell morphology (Fig. 7D-F). The nuclei of cells appeared smaller and shrunken, with larger and swollen cytoplasm near 48 and 72 hours, likely as a result of cells undergoing cell death by either apoptosis or necrosis. Analysis of the number of differentiated cells demonstrated that subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation resulted in a 2.7-fold increase in the number of differentiated cells at 24 hours, and a ~6-fold increase at 48 hours post-starvation relative to cells grown under standard conditions. By 72 hours however, only a 1.8-fold increase was observed in the number of differentiated cells (Fig. 8A). However, this decrease in giant cell formation at 72 hours was likely a result of cells in standard conditions undergoing a dramatic increase in differentiation at this time point, due to contact inhibition and lack of fresh TS medium. In addition, cells in serum deprived conditions were no longer undergoing differentiation, and were now undergoing cell death. During culture of TS cells grown strictly in serum deprived conditions, a higher level of floating cells was observed, indicative of cell death. Overall, the effects of subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation significantly induced differentiation into giant cells (p < 0.0001) (Fig. 8A).

# 3.2.2 Effects of IGF-I

Upon the addition of IGF-I only (Fig. 7J-L), the morphology of cells at 24 hours post-starvation closely resembled that of cells grown under serum deprived conditions (Fig. 7D-F), as larger number of multi-nucleated cells, characteristic of giant cells, was observed. The effects of IGF-I, however, became evident by 72 hours as the addition of IGF-I promoted the differentiation of TS cells (Fig. 7L), compared to cells grown strictly in serum deprived conditions that underwent cell death by 72 hours (Fig. 7F). A 3.3-fold increase in giant cells was observed in IGF-I treated cells at 24 hours compared to serum deprived cells, which was reduced to 2-fold by 48 hours. By 72 hours, the number of giant cells was significantly increased in IGF-I treated cells (Fig. 8A) (p < 0.001). Although cell death possibly occurred in cells treated with IGF-I, the effects of differentiation were greater, suggesting that the addition of IGF-I promoted the differentiation of TS cells.

The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I (Fig. 7M-O) did not alter the morphology of TS cells, relative to cells treated with IGF-I alone (Fig. 7J-L). However, the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I reduced the number of giant cells by 3-fold at 24 hours, 2.5-fold at 48 hours, and no relevant change by 72 hours post-starvation compared to cells treated with IGF-I only (Fig. 8A), similar to serum deprived cells. The addition of FGF-4 significantly reduced the effects of differentiation induced by IGF-I (p < 0.0001) (Fig. 8B). Since cells grown in FGF-4 alone reduced the effects of giant cell formation induced by serum deprivation (Fig. 8A), these results suggest that FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I inhibits the effects of differentiation induced by IGF-I.

# 3.2.3 Effects of IGF-II

The addition of IGF-II alone (Fig. 7P-R) improved the morphology of TS cells relative to serum deprived conditions (Fig. 7D-F), as cells resembled those grown in standard growth conditions and did not contain cells with shrunken nuclei, indicative of cell death. Analysis of giant cell numbers revealed that the presence of IGF-II did not induce giant cell formation relative to cells grown in serum deprived conditions (Fig.

8A). A slight increase observed may have resulted from serum deprived cells undergoing greater cell death compared to differentiation, thereby accounting for a higher number of differentiated cells observed in IGF-II treated cells. Difference in the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on giant cell formation suggests a contrasting role between the two growth factors. The addition of IGF-II initially reduced the number of giant cells by 2-fold at 24 hours, 1.7-fold by 48 hours, and no change by 72 hours post-starvation, relative to IGF-I treated cells (Fig. 8A). The addition of IGF-I, but not IGF-II increased significantly the number of giant cells induced by serum deprivation (p < 0.001) (Fig. 8B). These results suggest that although IGF-I and IGF-II increased giant cell formation relative to serum deprived conditions, IGF-I influenced the differentiation of TS cells, while IGF-II increased of TS cell proliferation and self renewal.

The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II (Fig. 7S-U) resembled cells grown strictly in FGF-4 alone (Fig. 7G-I). Further examination revealed that FGF-4, in combination with IGF-II, significantly reduced the number of giant cells, when compared to serum deprived cells (p < 0.0001) (Fig. 8A). Although IGF-II significantly reduced the effects of giant cell formation relative to IGF-I, the addition of FGF-4 in combination with IGF-II caused an even greater decrease in the number of giant cells (Fig. 8A), with a 1.6-fold decrease at 24 hours, and a 3.6-fold decrease at 48 hours post-starvation, relative to IGF-II treated cells (p < 0.0003) (Fig. 8B), suggesting that IGF-II in combination with FGF-4 reduced the effects of giant cell formation induced by serum deprivation. The addition of FGF-4 caused a significant decrease in giant cell formation compared to cells treated with IGF-I and IGF-II alone (p < 0.0001) (Fig. 8B). Interestingly, of all the treatments analyzed at 48 hours, the addition of IGF-II in combination with FGF-4 resulted in the lowest number of differentiated cells relative to cells grown in standard growth conditions (Fig. 8A).

Taken together, these results suggest that under conditions of serum deprivation, IGF-I induced the formation of giant cells, while IGF-II promoted TS cell maintenance, as opposed to differentiation of TS cells. The addition of FGF-4 promoted the reduction of differentiation induced by IGF-I, with greater effects observed in IGF-II and FGF-4 treated cells. Figure 7. Changes in TS cell morphology induced by the addition of IGF-I or IGF-II, as well as in combination with FGF-4, under serum deprived conditions. (A-C) TS cells grown under standard growth conditions resembled cells of typical TS cell morphology, growing in tight epithelial-like colonies. By 48 hours, cells reached confluency and began the process of spontaneous differentiation (giant cell formation) by 72 hour post-seeding. (D-F) In the absence of FBS, TS cells undergo spontaneous differentiation by 24 hours post-starvation and appeared to undergo cell death in the absence of growth factors by 72 hours. (G-I) The addition of FGF-4 appeared to compensate for the lack of growth factors and promote proliferation of TS cells at 24 hours. By 48 and 72 hours post-starvation, morphology changed and cells appeared to undergo differentiation and/or cell death. (J-L) The addition of IGF-I appeared to promote differentiation, while (P-R) the addition of IGF-II seemed to promote proliferation of TS cells. (M-O) The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I initially slowed the process of differentiation at 24 hours post-starvation, while (S-U) the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II reduced the effects of differentiation.







#### Figure 8. Quantification of giant cell formation induced by IGF-I and IGF-II.

(A) TS cells grown under standard conditions in the presence of FGF-4 and FBS were significantly better at reducing the effects of differentiation induced by serum deprivation (p < 0.0001). The addition of IGF-I significantly increased the number of giant cells relative to serum deprived conditions (p < 0.001), while IGF-II had an increase in the number of giant cells, but this was not significant. (B) Closer examination of the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II (data from (A)) demonstrate that there is a significant difference between the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the formation of giant cells (p < p0.001). Data demonstrate that IGF-I influenced the differentiation of TS cells into giant cells. The presence of FGF-4 reduced the effects of differentiation induced by serum deprivation, as a significant difference in the reduction of giant cells was observed between IGF-I in the presence and absence of FGF-4 (p <0.0001), and between IGF-II in the presence and absence of FGF-4 (p < 0.0003). The effects of IGF-II in combination with FGF-4 were significant at reducing the number of giant cells relative to TS cells treated with IGF-I and FGF-4 (p < 0.0001). Statistical analysis was performed using a Two-way ANOVA comparing the effect of treatment over time (the signs \*, \*\* and \*\*\* denote p < 0.05, p < 0.01 and p < 0.001, respectively). The symbol \* denotes treatments vs. serum deprived conditions; † denotes IGF-I vs. IGF-II (± FGF-4); • denotes IGF-I/-II vs. IGF-I/-II (+ FGF-4). For each individual treatment, six images were taken at each time point and the number of differentiated cells was counted per microscopic field (20X) and averaged expressing standard deviations (n=1).







В



68

#### 3.3 The effects of IGF in TS cell death

Based on morphological analysis, subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation and treatment with IGFs induced cell death, in addition to proliferation and differentiation. To further examine the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on TS cell death, the effects on early and late stages of apoptosis were analyzed. In the early stages of apoptosis, changes occur at the cell surface in which phosphatidylserine (PS) is translocated from the internal cell membrane to the external cell surface of the cell. Annexin-V, a Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent phospholipid binding protein, has high affinity for PS which permits the detection of apoptotic cells by fluorescence microscopy or flow cytometry (167). Since necrotic cells lose their membrane integrity, propidium iodide (PI) can then be used to stain DNA of leaky necrotic cells and discriminate from Annexin-V positively stained apoptotic cells. Later stages of apoptosis are characterized biochemically by the degradation of nuclear DNA. These DNA strand breaks can be detected enzymatically by labeling the free 3'-OH termini with polymerase terminal deoxnucleotidyl transferease (TdT) by the TUNEL assay (TdT-mediated dUTP Nick End Labeling).

To assess the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, as well as in combination with FGF-4 on early and late stages of apoptosis, TS cells were analyzed by Annexin-V and TUNEL staining at 24 and 48 hours post-starvation (Fig. 9). Annexin-V staining was analyzed by flow cytometry, and the number of positive cells was expressed as a percentage relative to 10,000 cells examined for each treatment. Experiments were performed twice in triplicates. TUNEL staining was performed once by counting the number of positive cells for six images in each treatment at 24 and 48 hours, and

expressed as a percentage relative to the total population of cells in the field. A TUNELpositive cell was characterized as a cell that was approximately the same size as a normal TS cell and stained brown. Cells that were smaller and more characteristic of apoptotic bodies were not counted as TUNEL-positive cells. The morphology of TUNEL staining for each treatment is presented (Figure 11).

### 3.3.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS)

Subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation resulted in a 1.7–fold increase in the percentage of Annexin-V positive cells at both 24 and 48 hours, relative to cells grown under standard growth conditions (Fig. 9A); this was not statistically different. Analysis of later stages of apoptosis by TUNEL staining revealed that the serum deprivation resulted in a 2.4-fold increase in the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells at 24 hours, and a 1.9-fold increase by 48 hours post-starvation, relative to TS cells grown in the presence of FBS. This increase in TUNEL-positive cells was found to be statistically significant (p < 0.0002) (Fig. 9B), and morphological analysis confirmed the increase in TUNEL-positive cells upon serum deprivation of TS cells (Fig. 11A).

## 3.3.2 Effects of IGF-I

The addition of IGF-I in serum deprived conditions had no effect on reducing the percentage of Annexin-V positive cells at 24 hours, relative to cells grown in serum deprived conditions. However, by 48 hours post-starvation, a 2-fold decrease in the percentage of Annexin-V positive cells was observed. However, this was not statistically significant (Fig. 9A). During later stages of apoptosis, however, the addition of IGF-I

had an effect on the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells at either 24 or 48 hours poststarvation (Fig. 9B). Staining of TUNEL-positive cells and the morphology of the cells resembled more of those grown in serum deprived conditions (Fig. 11A). The data suggest that IGF-I alone did not alter the effects of apoptosis induced by serum deprivation.

The presence of both growth factors, FGF-4 and IGF-I, did not reduce the percentage of Annexin-V positive cells, relative to TS cells grown in the presence of IGF-I alone (Fig. 9A). Interestingly, analysis of the effects of IGF-I and FGF-4 at later stages of apoptosis revealed that the addition of both FGF-4 and IGF-I had a significant increase on the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells relative to cells grown in IGF-I alone (p < 0.0045) (Fig. 9B). The presence of both FGF-4 and IGF-I significantly increased the number of TUNEL-positive cells relative to serum deprived conditions (p < 0.008) (Fig. 9B), suggesting that IGF-I alone can inhibit the effects of apoptosis independent of FGF-4. Morphological analysis of TUNEL staining also demonstrated that there was a change in morphology that resembled serum deprived conditions with the highest levels of TUNEL-positive cells, in the presence of both FGF-4 and IGF-I, (Fig. 11A). Since the addition of FGF-4 alone had similar effects to IGF-I alone at early and late stages of apoptosis, and the addition of both caused a significant increase in the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells, the data suggest that IGF-I alone decreased apoptosis and in combination with FGF-4, increased apoptosis of TS cells.

## 3.3.3 Effects of IGF-II

Addition of IGF-II in serum deprived conditions had a slight reduction on the percentage of Annexin-V positive cells, but was not statiscally significant relative to cells grown in serum deprived conditions (Fig. 9A). Analysis of later stages of apoptosis by TUNEL staining revealed that the addition of IGF-II significantly decreased the percentage of TUNEL positive cells (p < 0.0025) (Fig. 9B). Comparing the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, IGF-II was more effective at reducing the effects of apoptosis at later stages, as TUNEL staining demonstrated that the addition of IGF-II significantly reduced the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells relative to cells treated with IGF-I alone (p < 0.03). These data suggest that under conditions of serum deprivation, IGF-II reduced apoptosis significantly relative to IGF-I.

The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II did not reduce further the percentage of Annexin-positive cells relative to cells grown with IGF-II only. The effects of IGF-II alone and in combination with FGF-4 were similar between the two treatments. However, at later stages, the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II had a significant increase on the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells compared to cells treated with IGF-II alone (p < 0.007) (Fig. 9B). The increase in number of TUNEL-positive cells was similar that observed in serum deprived conditions, suggesting that the anti-apoptotic effect of IGF-II was disrupted by the addition of FGF-4, and that both growth factors may act in antagonism to each other. Morphological analysis of TUNEL staining also demonstrated that IGF-II had better effect against apoptosis when acting independently (Fig. 11A).

Taken together, analysis of the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on apoptosis of TS cells indicate that IGF-II is better than IGF-I in protecting TS cells from apoptosis, and

that the addition of FGF-4 in combination with either IGF-I or IGF-II increases the rate of apoptosis, with IGF-I and FGF-4 having the greatest cell death.

Figure 9. Effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, as well as in combination with FGF-4, on TS cell apoptosis, measured by Annexin-V and TUNEL staining. (A) Annexin-V analysis did not reveal any significant differences upon the addition of either IGF-I or IGF-II alone. In the presence of FGF-4, the addition of IGF-II resulted in the lowest percentage of positive cells, which was found to be significant (p < 0.03). Data shown are standard deviations for two separate experiments performed in triplicates. **(B)** TUNEL staining revealed a significant increase in TUNEL-positive cells, relative to cells grown under serum deprived conditions (p < 0.0002). The addition of IGF-I had no. effect on the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells, while the addition of IGF-II had a significant effect at reducing the effects of apoptosis (p < 0.0025). IGF-II significantly reduced the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells relative to IGF-I (p < 0.03). Both IGF-I and IGF-II significantly increased the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells when grown in combination with FGF-4 (p < 0.0045; < 0.007) relative to cells grown in the presence of IGF-I or IGF-II alone. Data shown are standard deviations for the number of TUNELpositive cells for six images in each treatment at 24 and 48 hours, and expressed as a percentage relative to the total population of cells in the field. Statistical analysis was performed using a Two-way ANOVA comparing the effect of treatment over time (the signs \*, \*\* and \*\*\* denote p < 0.05, p < 0.01 and p < 0.001, respectively). The symbol \* denotes treatments vs. serum deprived conditions; † denotes IGF-I vs. IGF-II (± FGF-4); • denotes IGF-I/-II vs. IGF-I/-II (+ FGF-4).



🗖 24 hr 🛛 📰 48 hr

В



## 3.3.4 Effects of Dosage of IGF-I/IGF-II

Since the half-life of IGFs is ~12-16 hours (137), the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on apoptosis were examined further by replenishing TS cells with an additional dose of either 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II, 24 hours after initial IGF treatment. TS cells were grown under the same conditions in which they were subjected to serum deprivation 24 hours post-seeding and treated with either 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II (see Figure 5 in Materials and Methods). Following 24 hours after initial IGF treatment, TS cells were then treated with an additional dose of 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II and the effects of replenishing the system with an additional dosage of IGF-I or IGF-II at early and late stages of apoptosis were then examined by Annexin-V and TUNEL staining 24 hours later (48 hours post-starvation) (Fig. 10). The dosage of FGF-4 remained constant, as the specific effects of IGF-I and IGF-II were being examined.

Replenishing the TS cell system with an additional dose of IGF-I reduced the percentage of Annexin-positive cells by only 1.3-fold relative to cells treated with a single dose of IGF-I (Fig. 10A). On the other hand, an additional dose of IGF-II reduced the percentage of Annexin-positive cells by 2.0-fold relative to cells treated with only one dose (Fig. 10A). The effects of IGF dosage were not found to be statistically significant at reducing the percentage of Annexin-V positive cells relative to each other. Examination of later stages of apoptosis by TUNEL staining also did not reveal any significant differences as a result of the dosage of IGF-I or IGF-II (Fig. 10B). Treatment with two doses of IGF-I caused a slight reduction in the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells, while treatment with two doses of IGF-II resulted in a slight increase in the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells by 1.2-fold. Since this increase was not found to be

significant, replenishing the system with an additional dose of IGF-II did not result in a further decrease in the effects of apoptosis, and that one treatment may be adequate to reduce the effects of apoptosis induced by serum deprivation. Although the effects of IGF-II were evident at early stages of apoptosis (Fig. 10A), the effects were not observed in later stages as examined by TUNEL staining (Fig. 10B). Furthermore, morphological examination of TUNEL staining demonstrated that replenishing the system with an additional dose of either IGF-I or IGF-II did not change the morphology or number of TUNEL positive cells (Fig. 11B).

In the presence of FGF-4, replenishing the system with an additional dose of IGF-I caused a slight decrease in the percentage of Annexin-V positive cells by 1.4-fold compared to cells treated with only one dose of IGF-I in the presence of FGF-4 (Fig. 10A). This effect in the reduction of Annexin-positive cells was similar to that observed in cells treated with two doses of IGF-I, in the absence of FGF-4. In the presence of two doses of IGF-II, a small increase in the percentage of Annexin-positive cells by 1.4-fold was observed (Fig. 10A). Neither treatments were significant, indicating that in the presence or absence of FGF-4, replenishing the system with an additional dose of either IGF-I or IGF-II did not cause a significant decrease in the effects of apoptosis induced by serum deprivation. Examination at later stages of apoptosis by TUNEL staining revealed that the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of either an additional dose of IGF-I or IGF-II also did not have any significant differences in reducing the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells (Fig. 10B). An additional dose of IGF-I in the presence of FGF-4 caused a 1.2-fold decrease, while an additional dose of IGF-II resulted in a 1.4-fold decrease in

TUNEL-positive cells. Morphological analysis of TUNEL staining confirms this data (Fig. 11B).

These results demonstrate that although IGF-I and IGF-II have a half-life of less than 24 hours, replenishing the system with an additional treatment in the presence or absence of FGF-4 did not result in any significant differences in reducing the effects of apoptosis induced by serum deprivation at either early or later stages. Figure 10. The effect of replenishing the TS cell system with an additional dosage of IGF-I or IGF-II. Since IGFs have a half-life of ~12-16 hrs, IGF effects on Annexin-V and TUNEL staining were examined at 48 hours post-starvation. (A) At early stages of apoptosis, replenishing the system with an additional dose of IGFs had no effect for any treatment group. Data shown are standard deviations for two independent experiments performed in triplicates. (B) At later stages of apoptosis, treatment with two doses of IGF-I caused a slight reduction in the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells, while treatment with two doses of IGF-II had no additional effect at reducing the percentage of TUNEL positive cells. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of either an additional dose of IGF-II or IGF-II also did not reduce the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells. Data shown are standard deviations for the number of TUNEL-positive cells for six images in each treatment, expressed as a percentage relative to the total population of cells in the field. Statistical analysis was performed using a One-way repeated measures ANOVA, comparing the effect of two treatments of IGF with one treatment; no significant differences were found.



Figure 11. Changes in TUNEL staining induced by the addition and dosage of IGF-I or IGF-II, in the presence and absence of FGF-4. A TUNEL-positive cell was characterized as a cell that was approximately the same size as a normal TS cell and stained brown (indicated by red arrows). (A) The removal of serum caused a significant increase in the number of TUNEL-positive cells relative to cells grown in standard growth conditions. The addition of IGF-II decreased the number of TUNEL-positive cells relative to serum deprived conditions. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of either IGF-I or IGF-II resulted in a change in morphology resembling that of serum deprived conditions, with IGF-I in combination with FGF-4 possessing higher numbers of TUNEL-positive cells. (B) Replenishing the TS cell system with an additional dosage of either IGF-I or IGF-II in the presence or absence of FGF-4, 24 hours after initial IGF treatment, does not have any effect on cell morphology or number of TUNEL-positive cells observed.

# Figure 11.

Α



В



IGF-I

IGF-I + FGF-4

IGF-II





#### 3.4. IGF Effects on TS Cell Renewal and its Master Switch Mechanisms

## 3.4.1 Immunodetection of OCT4, SOX2 and CDX2 markers

TS cells were maintained in an undifferentiated state in the presence of FGF-4 and FBS, which contains a variety of growth factors and cytokines. To determine whether the addition of IGF-I or IGF-II could compensate for the lack of growth factors present in FBS, the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the self-renewal of TS cells were analyzed by monitoring changes in the nuclear and cytoplasmic expression of selfrenewal markers OCT4 and SOX2, as well as a trophoblast-specific marker CDX2, by Western-blotting analysis and immunocytochemistry (Fig. 12-15). OCT4 and SOX2 factors are two important players of the transcriptional apparatus responsible for the selfrenewal of stem cells in general, while CDX2 mediates the trophoblast.

### 3.4.1.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum

At 24 hours post-seeding, under standard growth conditions in the presence of FGF-4 and FBS, TS cells expressed both OCT4 and SOX2 self-renewal markers, in the nuclear compartment as observed by Western-blotting analysis, demonstrating that TS cells are self-renewing. (Fig. 12A). By 72 hours however, OCT-4 and SOX2 nuclear expression decrease, while its expression in the cytoplasmic compartment increased. The translocation of self-renewal factors from the nuclear to cytoplasmic compartment suggests that under normal growth conditions, TS cell are no longer in a self-renewing capacity and are likely undergoing spontaneous differentiation. Immunocytochemistry confirmed this data, demonstrating that at 24 hours, SOX2 expression was localized to

the nuclear and perinuclear regions, and by 72 hours post-seeding SOX2 expression had translocated to the cytoplasmic region (Fig. 12B). Expression of the trophoblast-specific marker, CDX2, was evident in the nuclear compartments at both 24 and 48 hours post-seeding, but absent by 72 hours post-seeding (Fig. 12A). This corresponded with an increase in cytoplasmic CDX2 expression, with the highest levels observed at 72 hours-post-seeding (Fig. 12A). Immunocytochemistry confirmed this result by demonstrating that nuclear expression of CDX2 was localized to the nuclear compartment at 24 hours demonstrating cells were in a trophoblast fate. By 48 hours, CDX2 expression was localized to the nuclear and perinuclear region, and by 72 hours was seen in the cytoplasmic compartment (Fig 12B), demonstrating TS cells were no longer in a stem cell fate and had begun the process of differentiation.

Figure 12. Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and trophoblast markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown under standard growth conditions. (A) Based on western-blotting analysis, TS cells expressed both SOX2 and OCT4 self-renewal markers in the nuclear compartment at 24 hours, and by 72 hours, expression translocated from the nuclear to cytoplasmic compartment demonstrating TS cells were no longer undergoing a self-renewing capacity. CDX2 expression decreased in the nuclear compartment and increased in the cytoplasmic compartment by 72 hours. GAPDH was used as a loading control to determine that there was no contamination between compartments. (B) Immunocytochemistry of SOX2 (FITC) revealed nuclear and perinuclear localization at 24 and 48 hours. By 72 hours, SOX2 was localized to the cytoplasmic compartment. Expression of CDX2 (TRITC) was localized to the nuclear compartment at 24 and 48 hours and translocated to the perinuclear and cytoplasmic compartment by 72 hours post-seeding. DAPI was used to stain cell nuclei.

# Figure 12



В

24 hr

48 hr

72 hr



### 3.4.1.2 Effects of FGF-4

Under serum deprived conditions, the nuclear expression of self-renewal markers OCT4 and SOX2 dramatically decreased relative to cells grown under standard TS cell conditions (Fig. 13A). The addition of FGF-4 under serum deprived conditions restored nuclear OCT4 activity at 48 hours post-starvation. However, the nuclear activity of SOX2 was not restored upon the addition of FGF-4 under serum deprived conditions at any time point (Fig. 13A). This was unexpected, as both SOX2 and OCT4 are markers of self-renewal and pluripotency in stem cells, and are known to act synergistically to expression several pluripotent specific regulate the of genes (161).Immunocytochemistry confirmed SOX2 expression observed by western-blotting, demonstrating that SOX2 expression (FITC) was localized to the cytoplasmic compartment in the presence and absence of FGF-4 under serum deprived conditions (Fig. 13B). CDX2 expression by western-blotting was not altered upon the addition of FGF-4 in serum deprived conditions, as CDX2 was localized in the cytoplasmic compartment of cells (Fig. 13A). Immunocytochemistry provided a clearer understanding to the role of FGF-4, as its addition in serum deprived cells restored CDX2 expression in the nucleus at 24 hours post-starvation. By 48 hours, nuclear CDX2 expression was reduced and translocated into the cytoplasmic compartment by 72 hours post-starvation (Fig. 13B).

Figure 13. Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and trophoblast markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown in the presence of FGF-4. (A) In the absence of fetal bovine serum (-FBS), CDX2, SOX2 and OCT4 localized to the cytoplasmic compartment based on western-blotting analysis. The addition of FGF-4 increased nuclear OCT4 activity at 48 hours post-starvation; while having no affect on the expression of SOX2. GAPDH was used as a loading control to ensure no contamination between compartments. (B) The addition of FGF-4 increased nuclear CDX2 expression (TRITC) at 24 hours post-starvation. By 72 hours, its expression translocated to the cytoplasmic compartment. Addition of FGF-4 did not change the expression pattern of SOX2 (FITC), which was expressed in the cytoplasm at all three time points, confirming western-blotting data.

# Figure 13.

Α



В

24 hr



72 hr



# 3.4.1.3. Effects of IGF-I

In the presence of IGF-I only, OCT4 nuclear expression was restored at 24 hours post-starvation relative to cells grown in the absence of FBS, and its expression decreased by 48 hours with the lowest expression levels observed at 72 hours post-starvation (Fig. 14A). In comparison, SOX2 nuclear expression was not restored upon the addition of IGF-I (Fig. 14A). This was confirmed by immunocytochemistry which demonstrated that SOX2 expression was restricted to the cytoplasmic compartment upon the addition of This finding suggests that OCT4 and SOX2 may not work IGF-I (Fig. 14B). synergistically in early committed mouse TS cells. As seen upon the addition of FGF-4 alone (Fig 13A), the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I restored the nuclear expression of OCT4 at 48 hours post-starvation, in contrast to 24 hours (Fig. 14A). This result confirmed earlier data that demonstrated the highest level of differentiated cells at 48 hours during growth factor deprivation (Fig. 7). Neither the addition of IGF-I alone, nor IGF-I in the presence of FGF-4 appeared to restore nuclear expression of both SOX2 and CDX2 (Fig. 14A). However, based on immunocytochemistry, the addition of IGF-I only restored nuclear expression of CDX2 at 24 hours post-starvation, which translocated to the cytoplasm by 48 hours (Fig. 14B). The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I also restored nuclear expression of CDX2 at 24 hours post-starvation, with a decrease in nuclear expression by 48 hours post-starvation. In the presence of both IGF-I and FGF-4, there was no increased nuclear expression of CDX2 (Fig. 14B).

Figure 14. Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and trophoblast markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown in IGF-I in the presence and absence of FGF-4. (A) Based on western-blotting, the addition of IGF-I restored nuclear OCT4 activity at 24 and 48 hours post-starvation, but SOX2 and CDX2 expression was not restored. In the presence of FGF-4 and IGF-I, OCT4 expression was restored at 48 hours post-starvation. GAPDH was used as a loading control to ensure no contamination between compartments. (B) Unlike CDX2 expression data by western-blotting, the addition of IGF-I increased nuclear CDX2 (TRITC) localization at 24 hours post-starvation, which translocated to the cytoplasm by 48 hours. SOX2 (FITC) localized to the cytoplasm upon the addition of IGF-I, supporting western-blotting data. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I appeared did not have a combined effect to increase SOX2 and CDX2 nuclear expression.
# Figure 14.

Α



в

24 hr

48 hr

72 hr

GAPDH



### 3.4.1.4 Effects of IGF-II

Since IGF-II has a critical role in early development, particularly in early fetal and placental development (71;138), it is expected that IGF-II will have an effect on the self-renewal of TS cells under serum deprived conditions. The addition of IGF-II restored nuclear OCT4 expression at 24 hours post-starvation relative to cells grown in serum deprived conditions (Fig. 15A). Interestingly, this restored Oct-4 expression was extended up to 72 hours post-starvation, compared to that of cells treated with IGF-I only (Fig. 15A). As in the case with IGF-I treated cells, the addition of IGF-II did not restore SOX2 nuclear expression (Fig. 15A). This was confirmed by immunocytochemistry analysis which demonstrated SOX2 was restricted within the cytoplasmic compartment (Fig. 15B). Unlike western-blotting analysis in which CDX2 expression was restricted to the cytoplasm (Fig. 15A), immunocytochemistry analysis revealed that the addition of IGF-II restored CDX2 localization within the nuclear and perinuclear compartments (Fig. 15B) compared to cells grown in serum deprived conditions (Fig. 13B) The CDX2 antibody did not prove to be sensitive enough to be used in western-blotting analysis.

The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II restored OCT4 nuclear expression at 48 hours post-starvation (Fig. 15A). This was an interesting phenomenon that occurred in all samples treated with FGF-4. However, unlike in cells treated with IGF-I, the addition of IGF-II in the presence of FGF-4 prolonged the nuclear expression of Oct-4 at 72 hours post-starvation (Fig. 7). Neither the addition of IGF-II alone nor a combination of IGF-II and FGF-4 restored nuclear expression of the self-renewal marker, SOX2 as well as the trophoblast-specific marker, CDX2 (Fig. 15A). However, by immunocytochemistry, CDX2 was localized to the nuclear and perinuclear compartments

upon treatment with IGF-II and FGF-4 (Fig. 15B). There was no additive effect on the expression of CDX2 in the presence of both IGF-II and FGF-4. Regardless of whether treated with IGF-II or in the presence of both IGF-II and FGF-4, SOX2 was predominantly localized in the cytoplasm (Fig. 15B), confirming the western-blotting data.

Figure 15. Expression analysis of self-renewal (OCT4, SOX2) and trophoblast markers (CDX2) in TS cells grown in IGF-II in the presence and absence of FGF-4. (A) Based on western-blotting, the addition of IGF-II restored nuclear OCT4 expression, while expression of CDX2 and SOX2 was restricted to the cytoplasmic compartment. Upon the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II, OCT4 nuclear expression was restored at 48 hours post-starvation, and extended up to 72 hours. The addition of FGF-4 had no effect at restoring the expression of SOX2 and CDX2. GAPDH was used as a loading control to ensure no contamination between compartments. (B) SOX2 (FITC) was predominately localized in the cytoplasmic compartment, regardless of the presence or absence of FGF-4 in cells treated with IGF-II, confirming western-blotting data. However, CDX2 (TRITC) expression was restored in the nuclear and perinuclear compartments of TS cells treated with IGF-I in the presence and absence of FGF-4.

# Figure 15.





В

24 hr

48 hr





#### 3.4.2. DNA-binding capacity of OCT4 during TS cell renewal

OCT4 is thought to be the main regulator in controlling the switch between selfrenewal and differentiation of stem cells. Its expression in the nucleus indicates that cells are self-renewing, while its absence indicates that stem cells have begun the process of commitment and differentiation (147;148). While OCT4 has been shown to be expressed in human and bovine TS cells at detectable levels, in mouse models this transcription factor hasn't yet been reported as being expressed. However, mouse models show high levels of SOX2 expression, which in stem cells is known to work synergistically with OCT4 (168;169).

To test if IGF-I and IGF-II are able to change the capacity of OCT4/SOX2 in binding DNA, thus being functional within the nucleus, the OCT4 protein-DNA interaction was analyzed by electrophoretic mobility shift assay (EMSA) using a previously published DNA probe containing overlapping binding sites for both OCT4 and SOX2 (Fig. 16) (170). Summarizing the data on the immuno-detection of OCT4 in TS cells, it was evident that the nuclear expression of OCT4 in TS cells grown under standard growth conditions decreased at 72 hours post-starvation and corresponded with significant spontaneous differentiation (Fig. 16A). The removal of serum resulted in a decrease in OCT4 expression by 48 hours post-starvation, with low expression by 72 hours, as observed by decrease in the OCT4-DNA complex band on the gel. The addition of FGF-4 alone in serum deprived conditions compensated for the lack of growth factors and prolonged nuclear expression of OCT4 at 72 hours post-starvation. In the presence of IGF-I alone, there was an unexpected increase in OCT4 expression from 24 to 72 hours post-starvation. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I increased OCT4 expression with the highest levels at 48 hours, followed by a decrease by 72 hours post-starvation. In the presence of IGF-II only, OCT4 expression increased from 24 to 72 hours, while the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II had an additive effect on the increased expression of nuclear OCT4.

To confirm that the DNA probe was specific for the binding of OCT4, a scrambled DNA probe was designed and incubated with nuclear lysates to detect nonspecific binding (Fig. 16B). Results indicated that the DNA probe specific. Since the DNA probe contains overlapping binding sites for OCT4 and SOX2, the identity of the DNA-bound protein was analyzed using increasing antibody concentrations. Antibodies against OCT4 were separately added and incubated in the EMSA reaction mixture to bind the OCT4 proteins, which will generate super shift-complexes (DNA probe-OCT4-Ab). The probe was specific for detecting the presence of OCT4, and the addition of an OCT4 antibody demonstrated that shifts indeed contain OCT4 protein. Moreover, this test reconfirmed the presence of OCT4 in the nuclear samples and its capacity of binding DNA. Therefore, we concluded that the immuno-detected form of OCT4 was capable of binding its cognate site. Regarding the specificity test, two different commercially available antibodies, both previously used for immuno-precipitation, were used to identify OCT4. Only one of them was shown to be effective in super-shifting in EMSA assays. As a consequence, a decrease in the OCT4 DNA-protein complex was observed, indicating that antibody was binding to the radio-labeled complex, decreasing its relative mobility (Fig. 16B). In the presence of SOX2 antibodies, no super-shifted complex was detected,

demonstrating that SOX2 was not a part of the DNA-protein complex, and that the DNA probe was specific for binding OCT4 protein and no other proteins (Fig. 16B).

#### Figure 16. Analysis of IGF effects on OCT4 DNA-binding capacity by EMSA.

(A) The removal of serum resulted in a drastic decrease in OCT4 expression by 48 hours post-starvation with low expression by 72 hours. In the presence of IGF-I only, there was an unexpected increase in OCT4 expression from 24 to 72 hours post-starvation. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I increased OCT4 expression with the highest levels at 48 hours, followed by a decrease by 72 hours post-starvation. In the presence of IGF-II only, OCT4 expression increased from 24 to 72 hours, while the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II had an additive effect on the increased expression of nuclear OCT4. (B) To test the specificity of the probe, a scrambled probe used in EMSA revealed no DNA-protein shift. Since the DNA probe contains binding sites overlapping binding sites for OCT4 and SOX2, the identity of the bound protein was analyzed using increasing concentrations of OCT4 and SOX2 antibodies. Two different commercial antibodies both known to be used for immuno-precipitation, were used to determine OCT4. Only one of them proved effective in super-shifting EMSA complexes. As a consequence, a decrease in the OCT4 DNA-protein complex was observed, indicating that antibody was binding to the radio-labeled complex, decreasing its relative mobility. In the presence of SOX2 antibodies, no super-shifted complex was detected, demonstrating that SOX2 was not apart of the DNA-protein complex, and that the DNA probe was specific for binding OCT4 protein.

Standard

24 48 72

Α

В

Scrambled Probe

Serum

Deprived

24 48 72

FGF4

24 48 72

OCT4/SOX2 Probe

IGF-I

24 48 72



IAbcam <sup>2</sup>Neomarkers OCT4/SOX2 Complex

Free Probe

#### 3.5. IGF effects on TS cell differentiation

As TS cells differentiate, changes in marker expression occur in which cells begin to express markers of later cell types of the trophectoderm lineage and a decrease in markers of the blastocyst, extra-embryonic ectoderm, and ectoplacental cone cell types. To assess the potential effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, as well as in combination with FGF-4 on the differentiation of TS cells, the expression of an early giant cell marker, placental lactogen-1 (PL-1), was analyzed by western-blotting in cytoplasmic fractions, as well as by immuncytochemistry (Fig. 17A-B). Two types of positive cells were identified: mononucleated and polynucleated. Mononucleated cells localized PL-1 within the cytoplasm, while PL-1 expression in polynucleated cells was localized more to the perinuclear region. This might be indicative of differentiation into two separate trophoblast lineages. The percentage of PL-1 positive cells was quantified to provide an indication as to the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on differentiation of TS cells (Fig. 17C). For each treatment, three images were taken at 24, 48 and 72 hours, and the number of PL-1 positive cells was counted and expressed as a percentage relative to the total number of cells in the field. Data shown are standard deviations for two separate experiments performed.

## 3.5.1 Effects of Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS)

Subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation upon the removal of FBS and FGF-4 caused a slightly increased PL-1 expression based on Western-blotting analysis, relative to cells grown under standard conditions of growth (Fig. 17A); this increase was not

significant as revealed by densitometry analysis. Based on morphology, immunocytochemistry analysis of PL-1 expression demonstrated by 72 hours poststarvation, there were fewer numbers of total cells present in serum deprived conditions, and the overall morphology of cells by this time point changed as cellular debris was present, suggesting cell death was likely occurring (Fig. 17B). Closer examination of the percentage of PL-1 positive cells in serum deprived conditions revealed a significant increase in PL-1 expression over time relative to cells grown in standard growth conditions (Fig. 17C).

# 3.5.2 Effects of IGF-I

The addition of IGF-I increased the expression of the giant cell marker, PL-1, relative to cells grown in standard growth conditions (Fig. 17A). Although this increase was not substantial, densitometry revealed that this increase was greater than TS cells grown in standard conditions. By 72 hours post-starvation, expression of PL-1 in IGF-I treated cells was similar to that of cells grown in serum deprived conditions. Immunocytochemistry demonstrated that the addition of IGF-I alone resulted in an overall increase in PL-1 expression relative to cells grown in serum deprived conditions (Fig. 17B). Closer examination at the percentage of PL-1 positive cells confirmed that the addition of IGF-I had a significant increase at inducing differentiation of TS cells, relative to serum deprived conditions (p <0.04) (Fig. 17C). Interestingly, the highest percentage of PL-1 positive cells was observed at 48 and 72 hours post-starvation, which coincided with earlier morphological data demonstrating that the addition of IGF-I alone induced the highest number of giant cells at this time (Fig. 8A).

The majority of PL-1 positive cells in IGF-I treated cells were polynucleated with perinuclear expression of PL-1, while the majority of PL-1 positive cells grown in serum deprived conditions were mononucleated (Fig. 17B).

The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I resulted in a slight increase in PL-1 expression relative to serum deprived conditions, as revealed by Western-blotting analysis (Fig. 17A). Compared to cells treated with IGF-I only, levels of PL-1 expression where quite similar upon the addition of FGF-4 when analyzed by densitometry (Fig. 17A). Immunocytochemistry revealed that the majority of differentiated cells grown in the presence of both IGF-I and FGF-4 were polynucleated with perinuclear expression of PL-1; similar to that observed with IGF-I treated cells (Fig. 17B). Unlike IGF-I treated cells, based on the morphology, there was a higher degree of cellular debris and artifact staining in cells treated with IGF-I and FGF-4, suggesting a higher level of cell death. Interestingly, this confirmed the results obtained by TUNEL staining which demonstrated a higher percentage of TUNEL-positive cells treated with IGF-I and FGF-4 (Fig. 9B). Closer examination of the percentage of PL-1 positive cells revealed that the addition of IGF-I and FGF-4 caused a decrease relative to serum deprived conditions, but was not significant. However, compared to IGF-I treated cells, the addition of FGF-4 resulted in a significant decrease in the percentage of PL-1 positive cells (p <0.0001) (Fig. 17C). Furthermore, this decrease in PL-1 staining observed corresponds with earlier morphological data that demonstrated a significant reduction in the number of giant cells upon the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I (Fig. 8B).

# 3.5.3 Effects of IGF-II

Western-blotting analysis did not reveal significant differences between the addition of IGF-II relative to serum deprived conditions (Fig. 17A). Differences in PL-1 expression between IGF-I and IGF-II treated cells were minor, with IGF-I having a slightly increased expression, but not significant (Fig. 17A). Immunocytochemical analysis provided a clearer indication of the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells. The morphology and levels of PL-1 positive cells in IGF-I and IGF-II treated cells were similar to each other at 24 hours post-starvation (Fig. 17B). However, by 48 and 72 hours the morphology of cells grown in IGF-II was improved compared to IGF-I treated cells, with fewer PL-1 positive cells. The majority of cells positive for PL-1 expression in the presence of IGF-II were mononucleated with PL-1 localized to the cytoplasmic compartment (Fig. 17B); similar to the expression localization observed in serum deprived conditions. This effect was in contrast to cells treated with IGF-I only, in which the majority of positive cells were polynucleated with PL-1 localized to the perinuclear region. Analysis of the percentage of PL-1 positive cells demonstrated a differential role between IGF-I and IGF-II on their effects on differentiation of TS cells. Compared to IGF-I, the addition of IGF-II significantly decrease in the percentage of PL-1 positive cells (p < 0.0001) (Fig. 17C). This result is supported by earlier morphological analysis (Fig. 8B), which demonstrated that the addition of IGF-II caused a significant decrease in giant cell formation compared to IGF-I treated cells, suggesting that IGF-I influences the differentiation of TS cells, while IGF-II functions to inhibit the effects of differentiation induced by serum deprivation.

In the presence of FGF-4, the addition of IGF-II as opposed to IGF-I decreased PL-1 expression slightly; however these differences were not significant according to densitometry of Western-blotting analysis (Fig. 17A). Relative to cells grown in FGF-4 alone, the addition of IGF-II also did not appear to have a major effect on the expression of PL-1 as assessed by western blot. Based on morphology, immunocytochemistry analysis did not show any drastic differences between the addition of IGF-II in the presence and absence of FGF-4 (Fig. 17B). Further examination at the percentage of PL-1 positive cells confirmed this, demonstrating that the addition of FGF-4 did not cause a significant difference (Fig. 17C). Comparing the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II in the presence of FGF-4, the addition of IGF-I as opposed to IGF-II resulted in more cellular debris and cellular destruction, but the levels of PL-1 positive cells appeared to be similar (Fig. 17B). Closer examination at the percentage of PL-1 positive cells confirmed this demonstrating that between IGF-I and IGF-II in the presence of PL-1 positive cells were quite similar between IGF-I and IGF-II treated cells grown in the presence of FGF-4, with no significant differences (Fig. 17C).

Overall, all these results suggest that IGF-I alone influenced the differentiation of TS cells, and when grown in the presence of FGF-4, a significant decrease in differentiation is observed, which may be the result of cells undergoing apoptosis as opposed to differentiation. IGF-II however, appeared to decrease the effects of differentiation and performed better independently of FGF-4.

#### Figure 17. Effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells.

(A) Western-blotting analysis revealed a slight increase in PL-1 expression in those TS cells treated with IGF-I, and IGF-I + FGF-4 based on densitometry. (B) The addition of IGF-I resulted in a high number of PL-1 positive polynucleated cells with perinculear expression compared to serum deprived cells with mononucleated cytoplasmic expression. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-I resulted in similar perinuclear expression of PL-1, with a higher degree of cellular debris by 72 hours. In the presence of IGF-II, PL-1 positive cells were mononucleated positive cells containing cytoplasmic expression. The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of IGF-II reduced the appearance of cellular debris. Arrows indicated PL-1 positive cells (C) Subjecting TS cells to serum deprivation caused a significant difference in the formation of PL-1 positive cells, relative to cells grown under standard growth conditions (p < 0.03). The addition of IGF-I caused a significant increase relative to serum deprived conditions (p < 0.04). The addition of IGF-II caused a significant decrease in the percentage of PL-1 positive cells relative to cells treated with IGF-I (p < 0.0001). In the presence of IGF-I, the addition of FGF-4 caused a significant decrease in PL-1 positive cells relative to cells grown strictly in IGF-I (p < 0.0001), while in the presence of IGF-II, the addition of FGF-4 caused no significant decrease. Data shown are standard deviations two experiments performed in triplicate. Statistical analysis was performed using a Two-way ANOVA comparing the effects of both treatment and time on the formation of giant cells (the signs \*, \*\* and \*\*\* denote p < 0.05, p < 0.01 and p < 0.001, respectively). The symbol \* denotes treatments vs. serum deprived conditions; + denotes IGF-I vs. IGF-II (± FGF-4); • denotes IGF-I/-II vs. IGF-I/-II (+ FGF-4).

108



hrs



PL-1

В





Α

#### 3.5.4 Effects of Dosage of IGF-I/II

Since the half-life of IGFs is ~12-16 hours (137), the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on differentiation were examined more closely by replenishing TS cells with an additional dose of either 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II, 24 hours after initial IGF dose. TS cells were grown under the same conditions in which they were subjected to serum deprivation 24 hours post-seeding and treated with either 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II. Following 24 hours after initial IGF treatment, TS cells were then treated with an additional dose of 100 ng/ml IGF-I or IGF-II and the effects of replenishing the system with an additional dosage of IGF-I or IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells was analyzed by examining the levels of PL-1 positive cells 24 hours later (48 hours poststarvation) (Fig. 18). The dosage of FGF-4 was not altered, as the specific effects of IGF-I and IGF-II were being examined.

Replenishing the TS cell system with an additional dose of IGF-I improved the morphology of TS cells, as well as reduced the number of PL-1 positive cells (Fig. 18A). Closer examination of the effect of two treatments compared to a single treatment of IGF-I on the percentage of PL-1 positive cells at 48 hours post-starvation showed a 2.6–fold decrease; however this decrease was not statistically significant (Fig. 18B). On the other hand, treatment with an additional dose of IGF-II did not have an effect on cell morphology, as well as the relative number of PL-1 positive cells, compared to cells treated with one dose of IGF-II (Fig. 18A). Examination of the percentage of PL-1 positive cells confirmed this result, demonstrating that treating TS cells with either one dose or replenishing the system with an additional dosage did not have a significant effect at reducing the percentage of PL-1 positive cells (Fig. 18B), suggesting that one

treatment of IGF-II is sufficient enough to inhibit the effects of differentiation induced by serum deprivation.

In the presence of FGF-4, replenishing the TS cell system with an additional dose of either IGF-I or IGF-II did not effect the morphology of TS cells or PL-1 positive cells (Fig. 18A). Closer examination of the percentage of PL-1 positive cells revealed that the addition of two doses of IGF-I as opposed to one dose, caused a slight 1.4-fold increase in PL-1 positive cells (Fig. 18B). On the other hand, the addition of two doses of IGF-II, as opposed to one dose, in the presence of FGF-4 caused a 2.5-fold decrease in PL-1 positive cells (Fig. 18B). Interestingly, the effect of replenishing the system with two doses of IGF-II in the presence of FGF-4 reduced levels of PL-1 positive cells similar to that of treatment of cells with IGF-II only, but was not statistically significant.

These results suggest that IGF-I promotes differentiation of TS cells, and replenishing the system with an additional dose of IGF-I reduces the effects of differentiation. IGF-II inhibits the effects of differentiation, and replenishing the system with more IGF-II does not have added benefit. In the presence of FGF-4 however, IGF-I decreased differentiation and was not affected by replenishing the system. Although IGF-II appears to function efficiently independent of FGF-4 at reducing the effects of differentiation induced by serum deprivation, replenishing the system with an additional dose of IGF-II, when grown in the presence of FGF-4, seems to restore the inhibition of differentiation.

#### Figure 18. Effect of IGF-I and IGF-II dosage on TS cell differentiation at 48 hours.

Since IGFs have a half-life of ~12-16h, the effects of replenishing the TS cell system with an additional dosage of IGF-I or IGF-II, 24 hours after initial IGF treatment, were examined. (A) The addition of two doses of IGF-I improved the morphology of TS cells and there appeared to be a reduction in PL-1 positive cells, while the addition of IGF-II had no apparent effect on cell morphology. In the presence of FGF-4, no drastic changes were observed in either IGF-I or IGF-II treated cells. Arrows indicated PL-1 positive cells. (B) Analysis of the percentage of PL-1 positive cells at 48 hours post-starvation, suggested that IGF-II, regardless of the dosage, is effective at inhibiting the process of differentiation of TS cells with a 2.8-fold decrease in PL-1 positive cells relative to serum deprived cells. On the other hand, IGF-I appeared to be dosage dependent, as the addition of two doses of IGF-I caused a 2.4-fold decrease relative to cells treated with one dose of IGF-I. In the presence of FGF-4, the addition of two doses of IGF-I as opposed to one dose of IGF-I caused an increase in the percentage of PL-1 positive cells by 2.2-fold. On the other hand, the addition of two doses of IGF-II in the presence of FGF-4 resulted in a decrease in PL-1 positive cells by 2.6-fold. Statistical analysis was performed using a one-way repeated measures ANOVA, comparing the effect of two treatments of IGF with one treatment. (n=2).

# Figure 18.



В



One IGF dose State Two IGF dose

### **CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION**

### **4.1 Current Status and Future Directions**

#### 4.1.1. Growth Factors as Part of the TS Cell Niche

Stem cells can undergo a variety of cell fates including self-renewal, differentiation and cell death. How these different processes are regulated, and the mechanisms by which cell fate is controlled and regulated is not well understood. Recent evidence suggests that the fate of stem cells is not autonomously achieved, but requires a certain level of external control from the micro-environment. Theoretically, a typical stem cell niche consists of a variety of growth factors and cytokines acting in an autocrine, paracrine and/or endocrine manner on a variety of cell-surface receptors. A recent study provided the first evidence that human ES cells possess the ability to autonomously generate a stem cell niche *in vitro*, despite removal from their *in vivo* microenvironment (171). This was a remarkable finding, which demonstrated that IGF and FGF can cooperatively work to establish the regulatory stem cell niche in human ES cells. This previous study, together with my current observations, suggests that the IGF and FGF family also work together to regulate the stem cell niche of trophoblast-derived stem cells.

In this study, the fate of TS cells was investigated by adding external growth factors in the medium (IGF-I, IGF-II and FGF-4), either individually or in combination, and examining their effects on the stem cell niche. In the present TS cell model, FCM and FBS were added directly to the system to provide an array of growth factors and

cytokines; and upon its removal, differentiation and/or cell death, by either apoptosis or necrosis, occurred. FGF-4 signaling is essential for the maintenance of TS cells (21); however, FGF-4 alone was not sufficient, since TS cells usually require additional growth factors and cytokines present in FCM for their maintenance. Members of the TGF- $\beta$  superfamily have been implicated as important components in FCM that contribute to the maintenance of TS cells, particularly Nodal and activin (141). However, the fact remains that other growth factors present in FCM play a critical role in contributing to the maintenance of TS cell proliferation. Since IGF-I and IGF-II play an important role during early mouse development (71;138), I investigated their role on the fate of TS cells by growing cells in the absence of FCM and FBS, as well as examining the individual effects of IGF-I and IGF-II, and in combination with FGF-4, on self-renewal, differentiation, and apoptosis of TS cells.

#### 4.1.2. IGFs and Apoptosis

Formation of the placenta requires a proper balance between cell proliferation, differentiation and cell death, and this balance is thought to be regulated by growth factors. The maintenance of undifferentiated and proliferating TS cells requires the presence of FGF-4, which binds to FGFR2, activating the Ras/Erk signaling pathway, resulting in the proliferation and self-renewal of TS cells (60;61). Since its removal promotes the differentiation of TS cells as opposed to apoptosis, it is not clear whether FGF-4 signaling through the Erk pathway is the only biological effect on TS cells (21), suggesting that other signaling pathways and growth factors may be responsible for regulating the fate of TS cells. Closer examination at the individual effects of IGF-I and

IGF-II on TS cells suggests that there are in fact, other growth factors responsible for controlling the fate of stem cells, and that IGF-I and IGF-II are likely critical candidates.

In the present study, the initial investigation of the morphology of TS cells as revealed by H&E staining demonstrated that IGF-I and IGF-II induced a varying degree of both differentiation and cell death. IGF-I induced greater cell death and differentiation compared to that of the effects of IGF-II (Fig. 7). IGF-I has been demonstrated to act in an anti-apoptotic manner in a variety of cell types (172;173), as well as in a variety of stem cells (174;175), however, its role in protection against apoptosis in stem cells of the placental origin has not been well characterized. Since IGF-I has not been shown to be important in regulating early mouse placental development (138), the effects induced by the addition of IGF-I to our placental stem cell system have to be questioned, as IGF-II is the prominent growth factor regulating early placental development in mice (71). Results from Annexin-V and TUNEL staining assays demonstrated that IGF-I and IGF-II had differential effects on TS cell apoptosis. IGF-II induced a greater level of protection against apoptosis compared to that of IGF-I, which was found to be significant (p < 0.03) (Fig. 9). This effect was not dependent on replenishing the system with an additional dose of either IGF-I or IGF-II 24 hours later after initial IGF treatment (Fig. 10). Due to these biological differences, it is highly suggestive that IGF-I and IGF-II are acting through different adaptor molecules at the IGF-IR level, in order to induce these different cellular responses. Since IGF-I had neither a dramatic increase nor decrease in the effects of apoptosis relative to serum deprived cells, it is highly suggestive that IGF-I alone does not have a substantial effect on either protecting or inducing cellular death this early in development.

## 4.1.3. IGFs and TS Cell Differentiation

Upon closer examination of the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on differentiation of TS cells, IGF-I induced a significant increase in the percentage of differentiated cells as assessed by placental lactogen-1 (PL-1) expression, compared to IGF-II (p < 0.0001) (Fig. 17), indicating that IGF-I and IGF-II have differential effects on TS cell differentiation. Since IGF-II is a prominent growth factor regulating early placental development (71), and is expressed earlier than IGF-I (78), it is likely that during this stage of development, IGF-II is acting to promote the maintenance of TS cells by inhibiting the effects of differentiation and apoptosis, and the actions of IGF-I are not required until later in development. However, since the addition of IGF-I at a physiological dose to our stem cell system induced the onset of both differentiation in TS cells, this is highly suggestive that IGF-I functions to control this 'switch', meaning that IGF-I is likely the primary regulator of differentiation in TS cells. The mechanism by which this 'switch' is controlled requires further examination. The switch from a TS cell in a mitotic cell cycle to a giant cell in an endoreduplicative cell cycle is controlled by a shift in the expression of several cell cycle regulators. Cyclins E1 and E2 have been shown to be essential for the endoreduplicative cell cycle of trophoblast giant cells In addition, absence of the cell cycle regulator Geminin induces (176:177).endoreduplication within cells, allowing them to become polyploidy and incapable of further cell division; characteristics of trophoblast giant cells (178). Analysis of the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells at the level of the cell cycle may provide further information regarding the roles of IGF-I and IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells.

In the current study, differentiation was determined by analyzing levels of the early giant cell marker, PL-1. Further analysis, however could be performed by examining the expression levels of specific transcription factors, Mash-2 and Hand1. Both are basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) transcription factors which are essential regulators of giant cell differentiation with opposing functions. Mash-2 functions to block giant cell differentiation (179), while Hand1 induces differentiation into giant cells (180). Examining the expression levels of these transcriptions factors upon the addition of IGF-I and IGF-II to TS cells may provide further information regarding the roles of IGF-I and IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells.

### 4.1.4. IGFs and FGF-4: Cumulative or Opposing Effects?

Since FGF-4 alone is not sufficient in the maintenance of TS cells, and additional growth factors and cytokines present in CM are required, the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II in combination with FGF-4 were examined to see if there was an additive or inhibitory effect on either differentiation or cell death in TS cells. The presence of FGF-4 in combination with either IGF-I or IGF-II, did not have an additive effect at reducing the effects of apoptosis induced by serum deprivation. In fact, the opposite effect was observed with increased levels of apoptosis induced at later stages. These increases induced by the presence of FGF-4 were found to be significant [p < 0.005 (IGF-I + FGF-4); p < 0.01 (IGF-II + FGF-4)] compared to cells grown in the presence of either IGF-I or IGF-II alone (Fig. 9). Although IGF-I induced higher levels of apoptosis relative to IGF-II, both growth factors worked better independently of FGF-4, with IGF-II alone inducing the greatest level of protection against apoptosis amongst the growth factors. These data

suggest that the presence of FGF-4 in combination with either IGF-I or IGF-II, induced stress to the system, meaning that these growth factors do not work together in an additive manner.

Such a stress may have been generated by the onset of serum deprivation combined with intense proliferation (due to the high concentrations of growth factors) followed by rapid consumption of nutrients and metabolites. A recent study examined the effects of stress on TS cells by analyzing stress-induced stress-activated protein kinase/jun kinase (SAPK/JNK) activation, and found that SAPK/JNK was completely responsible for mediating cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in TS cells (181). Analyzing levels of activation of SAPK/JNK in TS cells grown under these different growth conditions may help to elucidate the response of the cell to these varying treatments. As mentioned, analysis of the receptors involved and activated downstream signaling pathways will provide more information on the increased apoptosis induced by the addition of either IGF-I or IGF-II with FGF-4. Furthermore, the effects of different growth factors (IGFs, EGF, and insulin) on cell proliferation and apoptosis were recently analyzed in corneal epithelium cells. Addition of IGF-I, IGF-II and insulin were found to increase cell proliferation and inhibit the process of apoptosis by activating the Akt pathway (182). Although IGF-I has a differential effect relative to our data, this may be a result of the cell type involved, as IGF-I is not vital in the development of early placentaltype cells in mice. Therefore, we propose to explore the dynamics and the turn-over of the IGF-IR and other RTKs in TS cells in the future.

Upon analysis of differentiation in TS cells in the presence of FGF-4, the addition of IGF-I caused a significant decrease in the percentage of differentiated cells relative to cells grown strictly in IGF-I (Fig. 17). This may also be a result of stress induced by the presence of both growth factors, thereby disrupting the differentiation of TS cells into giant cells induced by IGF-I. Based on morphological analysis, this stress induced by the presence of both FGF-4 and IGF-I seems to result in cell death as opposed to differentiation of TS cells (Fig. 17C). This is supported by TUNEL-staining analysis which demonstrated that TS cells grown in both IGF-I and FGF-4 conditions had the highest levels of TUNEL-positive cells (Fig. 9B). Furthermore, this hypothesis was supported by experiments in which the TS cell system was replenished with an additional dose of IGF-I, 24 hours after initial treatment with both IGF-I and FGF-4, and a 2.2–fold increase in PL-1 positive cells was observed (Fig. 18B), thereby demonstrating that IGF-I alone functions to influence the differentiation of TS cells, and when grown in combination with FGF-4, stress was induced which could be reduced by replenishing the system with an additional dose of IGF-I.

#### 4.1.5. IGFs and Self-Renewal of TS Cells

OCT4 is a POU family transcription factor responsible for the maintenance of pluripotency in stem cells (144). It has been implicated in the formation of TS cells from human ES cells, as its downregulation in human ES cells yields spontaneous formation of TS cells, suggesting that OCT4 inhibits formation of trophoblast development (146). Although this may be the case in human ES cells, recent studies on mouse ES cells demonstrated that long-term culture of mouse ES cells can allow for reprogramming of the developmental potential by which cells form blastocyst-like structures express trophoblast-specific genes (183). This was thought to be caused by cells harboring "pre-

TS cell" markers which are precursors of TS cells and have the potential to develop into the trophoblast lineage (184). This result suggests that mouse ES cells can serve as progenitors for TS cell and that mouse ES and TS cells may not be as developmentally programmed and directed as previously thought. Since OCT4 has been shown to be expressed in TS cells of the bovine and human origin (149;150), and our TS cell line was shown to express OCT4 under conditions of standard growth conditions (Fig. 12), this suggests that our cell line may possibly be an early committed line, not yet showing a full TS-phenotype.

Investigation into the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the self-renewal of TS cells by examining levels of OCT4 and SOX2 markers, and the trophoblast-specific marker, CDX2, demonstrated that the addition of either IGF-I or IGF-II alone restored selfrenewal capacity to TS cells, with IGF-II inducing a stronger effect. OCT4 and SOX2 are known to work synergistically in order to regulate the expression of a variety of Interestingly, our data showed an unbalanced pluripotent-specific genes (156). expression of self-renewal markers (OCT4 and SOX2) in TS cells treated with either IGF-I or IGF-II. Both the IGF-I and IGF-II restored nuclear OCT4 expression, with IGF-II inducing a longer effect, but neither restored nuclear expression of SOX2. Although unusual, this observation was confirmed by immunocytochemistry analysis, which showed the presence of SOX2 predominantly within the cytoplasm, regardless of the treatment. The analysis of CDX2 expression, a notable transcription factor which is critical in formation of TS cells (163), demonstrated that IGF-II alone prolonged the expression of CDX2, while IGF-I did not. Immunocytochemistry demonstrated that IGF-II maintained TS cells in the trophoblast lineage longer than IGF-I.

An interesting observation was evident at 48 hours post-starvation, upon the addition of FGF-4, in either the presence of IGF-I or IGF-II: nuclear OCT4 expression was restored (Fig. 12-15). This event was unusual since the expression was not restored until 48 hours post-starvation. Since the addition of FGF-4 in the presence of either IGF-I or IGF-II induced the highest level of cell death by apoptosis (Fig. 9), this upregulation of OCT4 expression at 48 hours post-starvation may be an ultimate self-defense mechanism induced by TS cells before cell death. Interestingly, IGF-II in the presence of FGF-4 induced lower levels of cell death compared to IGF-I, and this corresponded with an extended expression of OCT4 up to 72 hours post-starvation (Fig. 12-15). Since this effect was different from IGF-I, it suggests that IGF-II can better protect TS cells against cell death. Closer examination by EMSA showed that the highest OCT4 DNA-binding activity was detected at 48 hours in both cells treated with IGF-I or IGF-II in combination with FGF-4 (Fig. 16A). The addition of FGF-4 did not, however, have an effect on the expression of either CDX2 or SOX2, as no increase in nuclear CDX2 or SOX2 expression was observed in either IGF-I or IGF-II treated cells (Fig. 13-15). Based on our data, OCT4 expression is stronger in TS cells and more sensitive to the IGF treatment. FGF-4 does not appear to have a direct interconnected or additive effect, and the upregulation of OCT4 in cells treated with both IGFs and FGF-4 may be a result of a defense mechanism induced by the onset of cell death.

#### 4.1.6. Role of IGF-I/II in TS Cell Maintenance and Development

IGF-II appeared to be well-defined and more specific in determining TS cell fate when compared to IGF-I, which was significantly influenced by the presence of FGF-4. In the presence of IGF-II and FGF-4, a small increase was observed in the percentage of PL-1 positive cells compared to IGF-II alone (Fig. 17), suggesting that IGF-II, with or without FGF-4, plays a role in the maintenance of TS cells. Replenishing the TS cells system with an additional dose of IGF-II. 24 hours after initial treatment, resulted in a 2.6-fold decrease in PL-1 positive cell numbers (Fig. 18), demonstrating that IGF-II is more fundamental in the maintenance of TS cells. The outcome of IGFs on the fate of stem cells appears to depend on its temporal and spatial expression, especially IGF-I. IGF-I alone influenced the differentiation of TS cells into trophoblast giant cells, while FGF-4 induced cell death. Interestingly, it appears that the cell may induce a self-defense mechanism by upregulating the expression of OCT4 just prior to the onset of cell death. Whether this is a result of stress, or a regulated process remains unknown at present. Further investigation into the downstream signaling pathways activated by IGF-I and IGF-II in TS cells will help in delineating the mechanisms by which different IGFs trigger different cellular fates.

## 4.1.7. Future Directions

Numerous published reports, like this study, were focused on identifying the growth factors and the conditions that control the self-renewal or the differentiation of stem cells. However, little is known about the cell-surface receptors involved in self-renewal control by growth factors. A recent study showed that human ES cells grown in

mouse fibroblasts conditioned medium required IGF-1R signaling for their self renewal (185). Though this was not studied in stem cells of the placental-origin, this study provided direct evidence demonstrating that IGF-IR is important in maintaining self-renewal in stem cells, suggesting that IGF-I and IGF-II, are likely candidate ligands controlling this fate. Nevertheless, IGF-IR is the major receptor used by IGF-I and IGF-II during mouse development, however several studies have suggested that an additional receptor, besides IGF-IR and IGF-IIR, mediates the actions of IGF-II in the placenta (73;139;186). Most likely, the IR or an IGF-IR/IR hybrid receptor may induce the differential effects to the TS cell system. Investigation into the mRNA levels of IGF-IR, IGF-IIR, and IGF-IR/IR hybrids could provide a better understanding of the effects of IGFs on the fate of TS cells.

The effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the fate of TS cells can be studied at many different levels: the cell cycle effectors, cell surface receptors, gene expression and transcription factor activity. The key IGF-IR downstream effectors that regulate the self-renewal of TS cells are most likely important. A recent study suggests that a transcription factor, ETS2, is essential for TS cell self-renewal (187). ETS2 is a direct target of CDX2, which contributes to the regulation of multiple genes important in maintaining the undifferentiated state of TS cells. Another downstream target responsible for regulating differentiation within the placental trophoblast lineage is *Alkbh1*, a member of the AlkB gene family. This factor is important in regulating DNA and RNA substrates (188-190). Another study on *Alkbh1* shows that this molecule plays an important role in the differentiation of TS cells into all cell types of the trophoblast

lineage, particularly trophoblast giant cells (191). Analysis of Alkbh1 levels in our TS cell system may provide further information regarding the roles of IGF-I and IGF-II on the differentiation of TS cells.

This study utilized a variety of different experiments to investigate the effects of both IGF-I and IGF-II on the fate of TS cells. We conclude that IGFs indeed have an important role in TS development. Further work is required to better understand how the effects of IGFs influence differentiation, as well as lineage specification into the ICM and TE. A full understanding of the timing, molecular interactions and pathways responsible for the formation of the trophoblast lineage will help to decipher many of the questions that arose from this study. This study has hopefully provided further information regarding the effects of the IGF and FGF system on the fate of TS cells, as well as their role on the TS cell niche.

#### SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

- 1. Based on data from Annexin-V and TUNEL staining which examined the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on TS cell death, we conclude that:
  - i) IGF-II had a greater role in protecting TS cells from cell death compared to IGF-I, which was found to be significantly different (p < 0.03)
  - ii) The addition of FGF-4 in the presence of either IGF-I or IGF-II significantly increased the percentage of TUNEL-positive cells
  - iii) Both growth factors work better independently of FGF-4, with IGF-II alone inducing the greatest level of protection against apoptosis
  - iv) The addition of FGF-4 likely induced a stress to the TS cell system.

2. Based on expression and quantitative analysis of the giant cell marker, PL-1, which examined the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on TS cell differentiation, we conclude that:

- i) IGF-I induced a significant increase in the percentage of PL-1 positive cells, relative to IGF-II treated cells (p < 0.0001)</li>
- ii) In the presence of FGF-4, the addition of IGF-I caused a significant decrease in the percentage of differentiated cells relative to cells grown strictly in IGF-I
- iii) Replenishing cells with an additional dose of IGF-I (24 hr after initial treatment with IGF-I and FGF-4) caused an increase in PL-1 positive cells
- iv) IGF-I likely controls the switch between differentiation and apoptosis of TS cells, as IGF-I alone induces differentiation, while the addition of FGF-4 induces cell death, which can be reduced by replenishing the system with an additional dose of IGF-I.

3. Based on self-renewal and trophoblast marker expression, which examined the effects of IGF-I and IGF-II on the self-renewal of TS cells, we conclude that:

- i) Both the addition of IGF-I and IGF-II restored nuclear OCT4 expression, with IGF-II inducing a longer effect, while the expression of SOX2 was not restored
- ii) IGF-II alone prolonged the expression of CDX2
- iii) OCT4 expression is stronger in TS cells and more sensitive to IGF treatment
- iv) Treatment with FGF-4 did not appear to have a direct interconnected or additive effect, and the upregulation of OCT4 at 48 hours may be a result of a defense mechanism induced by the onset of cell death.

#### **REFERENCEs**

- 1. Avery S, Inniss K, Moore H. The regulation of self-renewal in human embryonic stem cells. Stem Cells Dev. 2006;729-40.
- Thomson JA, Itskovitz-Eldor J, Shapiro SS, Waknitz MA, Swiergiel JJ, Marshall VS, Jones JM. Embryonic stem cell lines derived from human blastocysts. Science 1998;1145-7.
- 3. Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, Moorman MA, Simonetti DW, Craig S, Marshak DR. Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. Science 1999;143-7.
- 4. Fehrer C, Lepperdinger G. Mesenchymal stem cell aging. Exp.Gerontol. 2005;926-30.
- 5. Stolzing A, Scutt A. Age-related impairment of mesenchymal progenitor cell function. Aging Cell 2006;213-24.
- 6. Hegert C, Kramer J, Hargus G, Muller J, Guan K, Wobus AM, Muller PK, Rohwedel J. Differentiation plasticity of chondrocytes derived from mouse embryonic stem cells. J.Cell Sci. 2002;4617-28.
- 7. Nakayama N, Duryea D, Manoukian R, Chow G, Han CY. Macroscopic cartilage formation with embryonic stem-cell-derived mesodermal progenitor cells. J.Cell Sci. 2003;2015-28.
- 8. Barberi T, Willis LM, Socci ND, Studer L. Derivation of multipotent mesenchymal precursors from human embryonic stem cells. PLoS.Med. 2005;e161.
- 9. Nishikawa S, Jakt LM, Era T. Embryonic stem-cell culture as a tool for developmental cell biology. Nat.Rev.Mol.Cell Biol. 2007;502-7.
- 10. Mitjavila-Garcia MT, Simonin C, Peschanski M. Embryonic stem cells: meeting the needs for cell therapy. Adv.Drug Deliv.Rev. 2005;1935-43.
- 11. Hwang NS, Varghese S, Elisseeff J. Controlled differentiation of stem cells. Adv.Drug Deliv.Rev. 2008;199-214.
- 12. Pratt HP, Ziomek CA, Reeve WJ, Johnson MH. Compaction of the mouse embryo: an analysis of its components. J.Embryol.Exp.Morphol. 1982;113-32.
- 13. Johnson MH, Ziomek CA. Induction of polarity in mouse 8-cell blastomeres: specificity, geometry, and stability. J.Cell Biol. 1981;303-8.
- 14. Johnson MH, Ziomek CA. The foundation of two distinct cell lineages within the mouse morula. Cell 1981;71-80.
- 15. Ziomek CA, Johnson MH, Handyside AH. The developmental potential of mouse 16-cell blastomeres. J.Exp.Zool. 1982;345-55.
- 16. Ralston A, Rossant J. Genetic regulation of stem cell origins in the mouse embryo. Clin.Genet. 2005;106-12.
- 17. Rathjen J, Rathjen PD. Mouse ES cells: experimental exploitation of pluripotent differentiation potential. Curr.Opin.Genet.Dev. 2001;587-94.
- 18. Evans MJ, Kaufman MH. Establishment in culture of pluripotential cells from mouse embryos. Nature 1981;154-6.
- 19. Martin GR. Isolation of a pluripotent cell line from early mouse embryos cultured in medium conditioned by teratocarcinoma stem cells. Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A 1981;7634-8.
- 20. Kunath T, Arnaud D, Uy GD, Okamoto I, Chureau C, Yamanaka Y, Heard E, Gardner RL, Avner P, Rossant J. Imprinted X-inactivation in extra-embryonic endoderm cell lines from mouse blastocysts. Development 2005;1649-61.
- 21. Tanaka S, Kunath T, Hadjantonakis AK, Nagy A, Rossant J. Promotion of trophoblast stem cell proliferation by FGF4. Science 1998;2072-5.
- Beddington RS, Robertson EJ. An assessment of the developmental potential of embryonic stem cells in the midgestation mouse embryo. Development 1989;733-7.
- 23. Sara VR, Hall K. Insulin-like growth factors and their binding proteins. Physiol Rev. 1990;591-614.
- 24. Smith AG, Heath JK, Donaldson DD, Wong GG, Moreau J, Stahl M, Rogers D. Inhibition of pluripotential embryonic stem cell differentiation by purified polypeptides. Nature 1988;688-90.
- 25. Niwa H, Burdon T, Chambers I, Smith A. Self-renewal of pluripotent embryonic stem cells is mediated via activation of STAT3. Genes Dev. 1998;2048-60.
- 26. Burdon T, Chambers I, Stracey C, Niwa H, Smith A. Signaling mechanisms regulating self-renewal and differentiation of pluripotent embryonic stem cells. Cells Tissues.Organs 1999;131-43.
- 27. Henderson JK, Draper JS, Baillie HS, Fishel S, Thomson JA, Moore H, Andrews PW. Preimplantation human embryos and embryonic stem cells show comparable expression of stage-specific embryonic antigens. Stem Cells 2002;329-37.

- 28. Draper JS, Pigott C, Thomson JA, Andrews PW. Surface antigens of human embryonic stem cells: changes upon differentiation in culture. J.Anat. 2002;249-58.
- 29. Avilion AA, Nicolis SK, Pevny LH, Perez L, Vivian N, Lovell-Badge R. Multipotent cell lineages in early mouse development depend on SOX2 function. Genes Dev. 2003;126-40.
- 30. Scholer HR. Octamania: the POU factors in murine development. Trends Genet. 1991;323-9.
- 31. Uy GD, Downs KM, Gardner RL. Inhibition of trophoblast stem cell potential in chorionic ectoderm coincides with occlusion of the ectoplacental cavity in the mouse. Development 2002;3913-24.
- 32. Beck F, Erler T, Russell A, James R. Expression of Cdx-2 in the mouse embryo and placenta: possible role in patterning of the extra-embryonic membranes. Dev.Dyn. 1995;219-27.
- 33. Ciruna BG, Rossant J. Expression of the T-box gene Eomesodermin during early mouse development. Mech.Dev. 1999;199-203.
- 34. Rossant J, Cross JC. Placental development: lessons from mouse mutants. Nat.Rev.Genet. 2001;538-48.
- 35. Cross JC, Werb Z, Fisher SJ. Implantation and the placenta: key pieces of the development puzzle. Science 1994;1508-18.
- Copp AJ. Interaction between inner cell mass and trophectoderm of the mouse blastocyst. II. The fate of the polar trophectoderm. J.Embryol.Exp.Morphol. 1979;109-20.
- 37. Cross JC, Simmons DG, Watson ED. Chorioallantoic morphogenesis and formation of the placental villous tree. Ann.N.Y.Acad.Sci. 2003;84-93.
- Cross JC, Baczyk D, Dobric N, Hemberger M, Hughes M, Simmons DG, Yamamoto H, Kingdom JC. Genes, development and evolution of the placenta. Placenta 2003;123-30.
- 39. Cross JC. Genetic insights into trophoblast differentiation and placental morphogenesis. Semin.Cell Dev.Biol. 2000;105-13.
- 40. Adamson SL, Lu Y, Whiteley KJ, Holmyard D, Hemberger M, Pfarrer C, Cross JC. Interactions between trophoblast cells and the maternal and fetal circulation in the mouse placenta. Dev.Biol. 2002;358-73.

- 41. Ogren L, Southard JN, Colosi P, Linzer DI, Talamantes F. Mouse placental lactogen-I: RIA and gestational profile in maternal serum. Endocrinology 1989;2253-7.
- 42. Soares MJ, Colosi P, Talamantes F. The development and characterization of a homologous radioimmunoassay for mouse placental lactogen. Endocrinology 1982;668-70.
- 43. Galosy SS, Talamantes F. Luteotropic actions of placental lactogens at midpregnancy in the mouse. Endocrinology 1995;3993-4003.
- 44. Colosi P, Ogren L, Southard JN, Thordarson G, Linzer DI, Talamantes F. Biological, immunological, and binding properties of recombinant mouse placental lactogen-I. Endocrinology 1988;2662-7.
- 45. Ornitz DM, Itoh N. Fibroblast growth factors. Genome Biol. 2001;REVIEWS3005.
- 46. Itoh N, Ornitz DM. Evolution of the Fgf and Fgfr gene families. Trends Genet. 2004;563-9.
- 47. Thisse B, Thisse C. Functions and regulations of fibroblast growth factor signaling during embryonic development. Dev.Biol. 2005;390-402.
- 48. Ornitz DM. FGFs, heparan sulfate and FGFRs: complex interactions essential for development. Bioessays 2000;108-12.
- Miyake A, Konishi M, Martin FH, Hernday NA, Ozaki K, Yamamoto S, Mikami T, Arakawa T, Itoh N. Structure and expression of a novel member, FGF-16, on the fibroblast growth factor family. Biochem.Biophys.Res.Commun. 1998;148-52.
- 50. Miyamoto M, Naruo K, Seko C, Matsumoto S, Kondo T, Kurokawa T. Molecular cloning of a novel cytokine cDNA encoding the ninth member of the fibroblast growth factor family, which has a unique secretion property. Mol.Cell Biol. 1993;4251-9.
- 51. Ohmachi S, Watanabe Y, Mikami T, Kusu N, Ibi T, Akaike A, Itoh N. FGF-20, a novel neurotrophic factor, preferentially expressed in the substantia nigra pars compacta of rat brain. Biochem.Biophys.Res.Commun. 2000;355-60.
- 52. Mignatti P, Morimoto T, Rifkin DB. Basic fibroblast growth factor, a protein devoid of secretory signal sequence, is released by cells via a pathway independent of the endoplasmic reticulum-Golgi complex. J.Cell Physiol 1992;81-93.
- 53. Wang Q, McEwen DG, Ornitz DM. Subcellular and developmental expression of alternatively spliced forms of fibroblast growth factor 14. Mech.Dev. 2000;283-7.

- 54. Bottcher RT, Niehrs C. Fibroblast growth factor signaling during early vertebrate development. Endocr.Rev. 2005;63-77.
- 55. Chellaiah A, Yuan W, Chellaiah M, Ornitz DM. Mapping ligand binding domains in chimeric fibroblast growth factor receptor molecules. Multiple regions determine ligand binding specificity. J.Biol.Chem. 1999;34785-94.
- 56. Schlessinger J, Plotnikov AN, Ibrahimi OA, Eliseenkova AV, Yeh BK, Yayon A, Linhardt RJ, Mohammadi M. Crystal structure of a ternary FGF-FGFR-heparin complex reveals a dual role for heparin in FGFR binding and dimerization. Mol.Cell 2000;743-50.
- 57. Pawson T, Olivier P, Rozakis-Adcock M, McGlade J, Henkemeyer M. Proteins with SH2 and SH3 domains couple receptor tyrosine kinases to intracellular signalling pathways. Philos.Trans.R.Soc.Lond B Biol.Sci. 1993;279-85.
- 58. Gotoh N, Manova K, Tanaka S, Murohashi M, Hadari Y, Lee A, Hamada Y, Hiroe T, Ito M, Kurihara T, Nakazato H, Shibuya M, Lax I, Lacy E, Schlessinger J. The docking protein FRS2alpha is an essential component of multiple fibroblast growth factor responses during early mouse development. Mol.Cell Biol. 2005;4105-16.
- 59. Yang W, Klaman LD, Chen B, Araki T, Harada H, Thomas SM, George EL, Neel BG. An Shp2/SFK/Ras/Erk signaling pathway controls trophoblast stem cell survival. Dev.Cell 2006;317-27.
- 60. Feng GS. Shp-2 tyrosine phosphatase: signaling one cell or many. Exp.Cell Res. 1999;47-54.
- 61. Neel BG, Gu H, Pao L. The 'Shp'ing news: SH2 domain-containing tyrosine phosphatases in cell signaling. Trends Biochem.Sci. 2003;284-93.
- 62. Ralston A, Rossant J. How signaling promotes stem cell survival: trophoblast stem cells and Shp2. Dev.Cell 2006;275-6.
- 63. Mansour SL. Targeted disruption of int-2 (fgf-3) causes developmental defects in the tail and inner ear. Mol.Reprod.Dev. 1994;62-7.
- 64. Meyers EN, Lewandoski M, Martin GR. An Fgf8 mutant allelic series generated by Cre- and Flp-mediated recombination. Nat.Genet. 1998;136-41.
- 65. Sekine K, Ohuchi H, Fujiwara M, Yamasaki M, Yoshizawa T, Sato T, Yagishita N, Matsui D, Koga Y, Itoh N, Kato S. Fgf10 is essential for limb and lung formation. Nat.Genet. 1999;138-41.
- 66. Colvin JS, White AC, Pratt SJ, Ornitz DM. Lung hypoplasia and neonatal death in Fgf9-null mice identify this gene as an essential regulator of lung mesenchyme. Development 2001;2095-106.

- 67. Feldman B, Poueymirou W, Papaioannou VE, DeChiara TM, Goldfarb M. Requirement of FGF-4 for postimplantation mouse development. Science 1995;246-9.
- 68. Rappolee DA, Basilico C, Patel Y, Werb Z. Expression and function of FGF-4 in peri-implantation development in mouse embryos. Development 1994;2259-69.
- 69. Niswander L, Martin GR. Fgf-4 expression during gastrulation, myogenesis, limb and tooth development in the mouse. Development 1992;755-68.
- 70. Arman E, Haffner-Krausz R, Chen Y, Heath JK, Lonai P. Targeted disruption of fibroblast growth factor (FGF) receptor 2 suggests a role for FGF signaling in pregastrulation mammalian development. Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A 1998;5082-7.
- 71. DeChiara TM, Efstratiadis A, Robertson EJ. A growth-deficiency phenotype in heterozygous mice carrying an insulin-like growth factor II gene disrupted by targeting. Nature 1990;78-80.
- 72. Wang J, Zhou J, Powell-Braxton L, Bondy C. Effects of Igf1 gene deletion on postnatal growth patterns. Endocrinology 1999;3391-4.
- 73. Liu JP, Baker J, Perkins AS, Robertson EJ, Efstratiadis A. Mice carrying null mutations of the genes encoding insulin-like growth factor I (Igf-1) and type 1 IGF receptor (Igf1r). Cell 1993;59-72.
- 74. Lau MM, Stewart CE, Liu Z, Bhatt H, Rotwein P, Stewart CL. Loss of the imprinted IGF2/cation-independent mannose 6-phosphate receptor results in fetal overgrowth and perinatal lethality. Genes Dev. 1994;2953-63.
- 75. Ludwig T, Eggenschwiler J, Fisher P, D'Ercole AJ, Davenport ML, Efstratiadis A. Mouse mutants lacking the type 2 IGF receptor (IGF2R) are rescued from perinatal lethality in Igf2 and Igf1r null backgrounds. Dev.Biol. 1996;517-35.
- 76. Tricoli JV, Rall LB, Scott J, Bell GI, Shows TB. Localization of insulin-like growth factor genes to human chromosomes 11 and 12. Nature 1984;784-6.
- 77. D'Ercole AJ, Underwood LE. Ontogeny of somatomedin during development in the mouse. Serum concentrations, molecular forms, binding proteins, and tissue receptors. Dev.Biol. 1980;33-45.
- 78. Schultz GA, Hahnel A, Arcellana-Panlilio M, Wang L, Goubau S, Watson A, Harvey M. Expression of IGF ligand and receptor genes during preimplantation mammalian development. Mol.Reprod.Dev. 1993;414-20.
- 79. Hill DJ. Relative abundance and molecular size of immunoreactive insulin-like growth factors I and II in human fetal tissues. Early Hum.Dev. 1990;49-58.

- 80. Gluckman PD, Butler JH. Parturition-related changes in insulin-like growth factors-I and -II in the perinatal lamb. J.Endocrinol. 1983;223-32.
- 81. Randhawa R, Cohen P. The role of the insulin-like growth factor system in prenatal growth. Mol.Genet.Metab 2005;84-90.
- 82. Fowden AL. The insulin-like growth factors and feto-placental growth. Placenta 2003;803-12.
- 83. Allan GJ, Flint DJ, Patel K. Insulin-like growth factor axis during embryonic development. Reproduction. 2001;31-9.
- 84. Monzavi R, Cohen P. IGFs and IGFBPs: role in health and disease. Best.Pract.Res.Clin.Endocrinol.Metab 2002;433-47.
- 85. Yu H, Rohan T. Role of the insulin-like growth factor family in cancer development and progression. J.Natl.Cancer Inst. 2000;1472-89.
- 86. Moore T, Constancia M, Zubair M, Bailleul B, Feil R, Sasaki H, Reik W. Multiple imprinted sense and antisense transcripts, differential methylation and tandem repeats in a putative imprinting control region upstream of mouse Igf2. Proc.Natl.Acad.Sci.U.S.A 1997;12509-14.
- 87. Constancia M, Hemberger M, Hughes J, Dean W, Ferguson-Smith A, Fundele R, Stewart F, Kelsey G, Fowden A, Sibley C, Reik W. Placental-specific IGF-II is a major modulator of placental and fetal growth. Nature 2002;945-8.
- 88. Pagter-Holthuizen P, Jansen M, van Schaik FM, van der KR, Oosterwijk C, Van den Brande JL, Sussenbach JS. The human insulin-like growth factor II gene contains two development-specific promoters. FEBS Lett. 1987;259-64.
- 89. Pagter-Holthuizen P, Jansen M, van der Kammen RA, van Schaik FM, Sussenbach JS. Differential expression of the human insulin-like growth factor II gene. Characterization of the IGF-II mRNAs and an mRNA encoding a putative IGF-II-associated protein. Biochim.Biophys.Acta 1988;282-95.
- 90. Holthuizen P, van der Lee FM, Ikejiri K, Yamamoto M, Sussenbach JS. Identification and initial characterization of a fourth leader exon and promoter of the human IGF-II gene. Biochim.Biophys.Acta 1990;341-3.
- 91. Li X, Cui H, Sandstedt B, Nordlinder H, Larsson E, Ekstrom TJ. Expression levels of the insulin-like growth factor-II gene (IGF2) in the human liver: developmental relationships of the four promoters. J.Endocrinol. 1996;117-24.
- Li X, Nong Z, Ekstrom C, Larsson E, Nordlinder H, Hofmann WJ, Trautwein C, Odenthal M, Dienes HP, Ekstrom TJ, Schirmacher P. Disrupted IGF2 promoter control by silencing of promoter P1 in human hepatocellular carcinoma. Cancer Res. 1997;2048-54.

- 93. Brannan CI, Bartolomei MS. Mechanisms of genomic imprinting. Curr.Opin.Genet.Dev. 1999;164-70.
- 94. Wutz A, Barlow DP. Imprinting of the mouse Igf2r gene depends on an intronic CpG island. Mol.Cell Endocrinol. 1998;9-14.
- 95. Hu JF, Oruganti H, Vu TH, Hoffman AR. The role of histone acetylation in the allelic expression of the imprinted human insulin-like growth factor II gene. Biochem.Biophys.Res.Commun. 1998;403-8.
- 96. Vu TH, Hoffman AR. Promoter-specific imprinting of the human insulin-like growth factor-II gene. Nature 1994;714-7.
- 97. Monk D, Sanches R, Arnaud P, Apostolidou S, Hills FA, Abu-Amero S, Murrell A, Friess H, Reik W, Stanier P, Constancia M, Moore GE. Imprinting of IGF2 P0 transcript and novel alternatively spliced INS-IGF2 isoforms show differences between mouse and human. Hum.Mol.Genet. 2006;1259-69.
- 98. Morison IM, Ramsay JP, Spencer HG. A census of mammalian imprinting. Trends Genet. 2005;457-65.
- 99. Caspary T, Cleary MA, Baker CC, Guan XJ, Tilghman SM. Multiple mechanisms regulate imprinting of the mouse distal chromosome 7 gene cluster. Mol.Cell Biol. 1998;3466-74.
- 100. Jones JI, Clemmons DR. Insulin-like growth factors and their binding proteins: biological actions. Endocr.Rev. 1995;3-34.
- 101. LeRoith D, Werner H, Beitner-Johnson D, Roberts CT, Jr. Molecular and cellular aspects of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor. Endocr.Rev. 1995;143-63.
- 102. Valentinis B, Baserga R. IGF-I receptor signalling in transformation and differentiation. Mol.Pathol. 2001;133-7.
- 103. Ullrich A, Gray A, Tam AW, Yang-Feng T, Tsubokawa M, Collins C, Henzel W, Le Bon T, Kathuria S, Chen E, Insulin-like growth factor I receptor primary structure: comparison with insulin receptor suggests structural determinants that define functional specificity. EMBO J. 1986;2503-12.
- Baserga R, Hongo A, Rubini M, Prisco M, Valentinis B. The IGF-I receptor in cell growth, transformation and apoptosis. Biochim.Biophys.Acta 1997;F105-F126.
- 105. Pollak MN, Schernhammer ES, Hankinson SE. Insulin-like growth factors and neoplasia. Nat.Rev.Cancer 2004;505-18.
- 106. Denley A, Cosgrove LJ, Booker GW, Wallace JC, Forbes BE. Molecular interactions of the IGF system. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 2005;421-39.

- 107. Kato H, Faria TN, Stannard B, Roberts CT, Jr., LeRoith D. Essential role of tyrosine residues 1131, 1135, and 1136 of the insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) receptor in IGF-I action. Mol.Endocrinol. 1994;40-50.
- 108. Kato H, Faria TN, Stannard B, Roberts CT, Jr., LeRoith D. Role of tyrosine kinase activity in signal transduction by the insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) receptor. Characterization of kinase-deficient IGF-I receptors and the action of an IGF-I-mimetic antibody (alpha IR-3). J.Biol.Chem. 1993;2655-61.
- 109. Le Roith D, Bondy C, Yakar S, Liu JL, Butler A. The somatomedin hypothesis: 2001. Endocr.Rev. 2001;53-74.
- 110. Reiss K, Wang JY, Romano G, Furnari FB, Cavenee WK, Morrione A, Tu X, Baserga R. IGF-I receptor signaling in a prostatic cancer cell line with a PTEN mutation. Oncogene 2000;2687-94.
- Valentinis B, Navarro M, Zanocco-Marani T, Edmonds P, McCormick J, Morrione A, Sacchi A, Romano G, Reiss K, Baserga R. Insulin receptor substrate-1, p70S6K, and cell size in transformation and differentiation of hemopoietic cells. J.Biol.Chem. 2000;25451-9.
- 112. White MF. The IRS-signalling system: a network of docking proteins that mediate insulin action. Mol.Cell Biochem. 1998;3-11.
- 113. Seely BL, Reichart DR, Staubs PA, Jhun BH, Hsu D, Maegawa H, Milarski KL, Saltiel AR, Olefsky JM. Localization of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor binding sites for the SH2 domain proteins p85, Syp, and GTPase activating protein. J.Biol.Chem. 1995;19151-7.
- 114. Menu E, Kooijman R, Van Valckenborgh E, Asosingh K, Bakkus M, Van Camp B, Vanderkerken K. Specific roles for the PI3K and the MEK-ERK pathway in IGF-1-stimulated chemotaxis, VEGF secretion and proliferation of multiple myeloma cells: study in the 5T33MM model. Br.J.Cancer 2004;1076-83.
- 115. Brazil DP, Yang ZZ, Hemmings BA. Advances in protein kinase B signalling: AKTion on multiple fronts. Trends Biochem.Sci. 2004;233-42.
- 116. Lee PD, Hodges D, Hintz RL, Wyche JH, Rosenfeld RG. Identification of receptors for insulin-like growth factor II in two insulin-like growth factor II producing cell lines. Biochem.Biophys.Res.Commun. 1986;595-600.
- 117. Ewton DZ, Falen SL, Florini JR. The type II insulin-like growth factor (IGF) receptor has low affinity for IGF-I analogs: pleiotypic actions of IGFs on myoblasts are apparently mediated by the type I receptor. Endocrinology 1987;115-23.
- 118. Tong PY, Tollefsen SE, Kornfeld S. The cation-independent mannose 6phosphate receptor binds insulin-like growth factor II. J.Biol.Chem. 1988;2585-8.

- 119. Oates AJ, Schumaker LM, Jenkins SB, Pearce AA, DaCosta SA, Arun B, Ellis MJ. The mannose 6-phosphate/insulin-like growth factor 2 receptor (M6P/IGF2R), a putative breast tumor suppressor gene. Breast Cancer Res.Treat. 1998;269-81.
- Valenzano KJ, Remmler J, Lobel P. Soluble insulin-like growth factor II/mannose 6-phosphate receptor carries multiple high molecular weight forms of insulin-like growth factor II in fetal bovine serum. J.Biol.Chem. 1995;16441-8.
- 121. Xu Y, Papageorgiou A, Polychronakos C. Developmental regulation of the soluble form of insulin-like growth factor-II/mannose 6-phosphate receptor in human serum and amniotic fluid. J.Clin.Endocrinol.Metab 1998;437-42.
- 122. Costello M, Baxter RC, Scott CD. Regulation of soluble insulin-like growth factor II/mannose 6-phosphate receptor in human serum: measurement by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. J.Clin.Endocrinol.Metab 1999;611-7.
- 123. Ikezu T, Okamoto T, Giambarella U, Yokota T, Nishimoto I. In vivo coupling of insulin-like growth factor II/mannose 6-phosphate receptor to heteromeric G proteins. Distinct roles of cytoplasmic domains and signal sequestration by the receptor. J.Biol.Chem. 1995;29224-8.
- 124. Murayama Y, Okamoto T, Ogata E, Asano T, Iiri T, Katada T, Ui M, Grubb JH, Sly WS, Nishimoto I. Distinctive regulation of the functional linkage between the human cation-independent mannose 6-phosphate receptor and GTP-binding proteins by insulin-like growth factor II and mannose 6-phosphate. J.Biol.Chem. 1990;17456-62.
- 125. Zaina S, Squire S. The soluble type 2 insulin-like growth factor (IGF-II) receptor reduces organ size by IGF-II-mediated and IGF-II-independent mechanisms. J.Biol.Chem. 1998;28610-6.
- 126. Morali OG, Jouneau A, McLaughlin KJ, Thiery JP, Larue L. IGF-II promotes mesoderm formation. Dev.Biol. 2000;133-45.
- 127. Accili D, Nakae J, Kim JJ, Park BC, Rother KI. Targeted gene mutations define the roles of insulin and IGF-I receptors in mouse embryonic development. J.Pediatr.Endocrinol.Metab 1999;475-85.
- 128. Rother KI, Accili D. Role of insulin receptors and IGF receptors in growth and development. Pediatr.Nephrol. 2000;558-61.
- 129. De Meyts P, Wallach B, Christoffersen CT, Urso B, Gronskov K, Latus LJ, Yakushiji F, Ilondo MM, Shymko RM. The insulin-like growth factor-I receptor. Structure, ligand-binding mechanism and signal transduction. Horm.Res. 1994;152-69.

- 130. Nakae J, Kido Y, Accili D. Distinct and overlapping functions of insulin and IGF-I receptors. Endocr.Rev. 2001;818-35.
- 131. Frasca F, Pandini G, Scalia P, Sciacca L, Mineo R, Costantino A, Goldfine ID, Belfiore A, Vigneri R. Insulin receptor isoform A, a newly recognized, highaffinity insulin-like growth factor II receptor in fetal and cancer cells. Mol.Cell Biol. 1999;3278-88.
- 132. Sciacca L, Mineo R, Pandini G, Murabito A, Vigneri R, Belfiore A. In IGF-I receptor-deficient leiomyosarcoma cells autocrine IGF-II induces cell invasion and protection from apoptosis via the insulin receptor isoform A. Oncogene 2002;8240-50.
- 133. Hwa V, Oh Y, Rosenfeld RG. The insulin-like growth factor-binding protein (IGFBP) superfamily. Endocr.Rev. 1999;761-87.
- 134. Carrick FE, Hinds MG, McNeil KA, Wallace JC, Forbes BE, Norton RS. Interaction of insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I and -II with IGF binding protein-2: mapping the binding surfaces by nuclear magnetic resonance. J.Mol.Endocrinol. 2005;685-98.
- 135. Firth SM, Baxter RC. Cellular actions of the insulin-like growth factor binding proteins. Endocr.Rev. 2002;824-54.
- 136. Baxter RC. Insulin-like growth factor binding proteins in the human circulation: a review. Horm.Res. 1994;140-4.
- 137. Hasegawa T, Cohen P, Hasegawa Y, Fielder PJ, Rosenfeld RG. Characterization of the insulin-like growth factors (IGF) axis in a cultured mouse Leydig cell line (TM-3). Growth Regul. 1995;151-9.
- 138. Baker J, Liu JP, Robertson EJ, Efstratiadis A. Role of insulin-like growth factors in embryonic and postnatal growth. Cell 1993;73-82.
- 139. Louvi A, Accili D, Efstratiadis A. Growth-promoting interaction of IGF-II with the insulin receptor during mouse embryonic development. Dev.Biol. 1997;33-48.
- 140. Davies JA. Do different branching epithelia use a conserved developmental mechanism? Bioessays 2002;937-48.
- 141. Erlebacher A, Price KA, Glimcher LH. Maintenance of mouse trophoblast stem cell proliferation by TGF-beta/activin. Dev.Biol. 2004;158-69.
- 142. Palmieri SL, Peter W, Hess H, Scholer HR. Oct-4 transcription factor is differentially expressed in the mouse embryo during establishment of the first two extraembryonic cell lineages involved in implantation. Dev.Biol. 1994;259-67.

- 143. Yeom YI, Fuhrmann G, Ovitt CE, Brehm A, Ohbo K, Gross M, Hubner K, Scholer HR. Germline regulatory element of Oct-4 specific for the totipotent cycle of embryonal cells. Development 1996;881-94.
- 144. Nichols J, Zevnik B, Anastassiadis K, Niwa H, Klewe-Nebenius D, Chambers I, Scholer H, Smith A. Formation of pluripotent stem cells in the mammalian embryo depends on the POU transcription factor Oct4. Cell 1998;379-91.
- Liu L, Roberts RM. Silencing of the gene for the beta subunit of human chorionic gonadotropin by the embryonic transcription factor Oct-3/4. J.Biol.Chem. 1996;16683-9.
- 146. Niwa H, Miyazaki J, Smith AG. Quantitative expression of Oct-3/4 defines differentiation, dedifferentiation or self-renewal of ES cells. Nat.Genet. 2000;372-6.
- Liu L, Leaman D, Villalta M, Roberts RM. Silencing of the gene for the alphasubunit of human chorionic gonadotropin by the embryonic transcription factor Oct-3/4. Mol.Endocrinol. 1997;1651-8.
- 148. Ezashi T, Ghosh D, Roberts RM. Repression of Ets-2-induced transactivation of the tau interferon promoter by Oct-4. Mol.Cell Biol. 2001;7883-91.
- 149. Kirchhof N, Carnwath JW, Lemme E, Anastassiadis K, Scholer H, Niemann H. Expression pattern of Oct-4 in preimplantation embryos of different species. Biol.Reprod. 2000;1698-705.
- 150. Hansis C, Grifo JA, Krey LC. Oct-4 expression in inner cell mass and trophectoderm of human blastocysts. Mol.Hum.Reprod. 2000;999-1004.
- 151. Ben Shushan E, Thompson JR, Gudas LJ, Bergman Y. Rex-1, a gene encoding a transcription factor expressed in the early embryo, is regulated via Oct-3/4 and Oct-6 binding to an octamer site and a novel protein, Rox-1, binding to an adjacent site. Mol.Cell Biol. 1998;1866-78.
- 152. Botquin V, Hess H, Fuhrmann G, Anastassiadis C, Gross MK, Vriend G, Scholer HR. New POU dimer configuration mediates antagonistic control of an osteopontin preimplantation enhancer by Oct-4 and Sox-2. Genes Dev. 1998;2073-90.
- 153. Tokuzawa Y, Kaiho E, Maruyama M, Takahashi K, Mitsui K, Maeda M, Niwa H, Yamanaka S. Fbx15 is a novel target of Oct3/4 but is dispensable for embryonic stem cell self-renewal and mouse development. Mol.Cell Biol. 2003;2699-708.
- 154. Catena R, Tiveron C, Ronchi A, Porta S, Ferri A, Tatangelo L, Cavallaro M, Favaro R, Ottolenghi S, Reinbold R, Scholer H, Nicolis SK. Conserved POU binding DNA sites in the Sox2 upstream enhancer regulate gene expression in embryonic and neural stem cells. J.Biol.Chem. 2004;41846-57.

- 155. Ivanova N, Dobrin R, Lu R, Kotenko I, Levorse J, DeCoste C, Schafer X, Lun Y, Lemischka IR. Dissecting self-renewal in stem cells with RNA interference. Nature 2006;533-8.
- 156. Yuan H, Corbi N, Basilico C, Dailey L. Developmental-specific activity of the FGF-4 enhancer requires the synergistic action of Sox2 and Oct-3. Genes Dev. 1995;2635-45.
- 157. Okumura-Nakanishi S, Saito M, Niwa H, Ishikawa F. Oct-3/4 and Sox2 regulate Oct-3/4 gene in embryonic stem cells. J.Biol.Chem. 2005;5307-17.
- 158. Tomioka M, Nishimoto M, Miyagi S, Katayanagi T, Fukui N, Niwa H, Muramatsu M, Okuda A. Identification of Sox-2 regulatory region which is under the control of Oct-3/4-Sox-2 complex. Nucleic Acids Res. 2002;3202-13.
- 159. Boyer LA, Lee TI, Cole MF, Johnstone SE, Levine SS, Zucker JP, Guenther MG, Kumar RM, Murray HL, Jenner RG, Gifford DK, Melton DA, Jaenisch R, Young RA. Core transcriptional regulatory circuitry in human embryonic stem cells. Cell 2005;947-56.
- 160. Loh YH, Wu Q, Chew JL, Vega VB, Zhang W, Chen X, Bourque G, George J, Leong B, Liu J, Wong KY, Sung KW, Lee CW, Zhao XD, Chiu KP, Lipovich L, Kuznetsov VA, Robson P, Stanton LW, Wei CL, Ruan Y, Lim B, Ng HH. The Oct4 and Nanog transcription network regulates pluripotency in mouse embryonic stem cells. Nat.Genet. 2006;431-40.
- 161. Masui S, Nakatake Y, Toyooka Y, Shimosato D, Yagi R, Takahashi K, Okochi H, Okuda A, Matoba R, Sharov AA, Ko MS, Niwa H. Pluripotency governed by Sox2 via regulation of Oct3/4 expression in mouse embryonic stem cells. Nat.Cell Biol. 2007;625-35.
- 162. Hoodless PA, Pye M, Chazaud C, Labbe E, Attisano L, Rossant J, Wrana JL. FoxH1 (Fast) functions to specify the anterior primitive streak in the mouse. Genes Dev. 2001;1257-71.
- 163. Strumpf D, Mao CA, Yamanaka Y, Ralston A, Chawengsaksophak K, Beck F, Rossant J. Cdx2 is required for correct cell fate specification and differentiation of trophectoderm in the mouse blastocyst. Development 2005;2093-102.
- 164. Tolkunova E, Cavaleri F, Eckardt S, Reinbold R, Christenson LK, Scholer HR, Tomilin A. The caudal-related protein cdx2 promotes trophoblast differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells. Stem Cells 2006;139-44.
- 165. Niwa H, Toyooka Y, Shimosato D, Strumpf D, Takahashi K, Yagi R, Rossant J. Interaction between Oct3/4 and Cdx2 determines trophectoderm differentiation. Cell 2005;917-29.

- 166. Watson JV. The early fluidic and optical physics of cytometry. Cytometry 1999;2-14.
- 167. Majno G, Joris I. Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death. Am.J.Pathol. 1995;3-15.
- 168. Ushizawa K, Takahashi T, Kaneyama K, Tokunaga T, Tsunoda Y, Hashizume K. Gene expression profiles of bovine trophoblastic cell line (BT-1) analyzed by a custom cDNA microarray. J.Reprod.Dev. 2005;211-20.
- 169. Roberts RM, Ezashi T, Das P. Trophoblast gene expression: transcription factors in the specification of early trophoblast. Reprod.Biol.Endocrinol. 2004;47.
- 170. Chew JL, Loh YH, Zhang W, Chen X, Tam WL, Yeap LS, Li P, Ang YS, Lim B, Robson P, Ng HH. Reciprocal transcriptional regulation of Pou5f1 and Sox2 via the Oct4/Sox2 complex in embryonic stem cells. Mol.Cell Biol. 2005;6031-46.
- 171. Bendall SC, Stewart MH, Menendez P, George D, Vijayaragavan K, Werbowetski-Ogilvie T, Ramos-Mejia V, Rouleau A, Yang J, Bosse M, Lajoie G, Bhatia M. IGF and FGF cooperatively establish the regulatory stem cell niche of pluripotent human cells in vitro. Nature 2007;1015-21.
- 172. Sell C, Baserga R, Rubin R. Insulin-like growth factor I (IGF-I) and the IGF-I receptor prevent etoposide-induced apoptosis. Cancer Res. 1995;303-6.
- 173. Harrison M, Dunger AM, Berg S, Mabley J, John N, Green MH, Green IC. Growth factor protection against cytokine-induced apoptosis in neonatal rat islets of Langerhans: role of Fas. FEBS Lett. 1998;207-10.
- 174. Kelley KW, Meier WA, Minshall C, Schacher DH, Liu Q, VanHoy R, Burgess W, Dantzer R. Insulin growth factor-I inhibits apoptosis in hematopoietic progenitor cells. Implications in thymic aging. Ann.N.Y.Acad.Sci. 1998;518-24.
- 175. Pang Y, Zheng B, Fan LW, Rhodes PG, Cai Z. IGF-1 protects oligodendrocyte progenitors against TNFalpha-induced damage by activation of PI3K/Akt and interruption of the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway. Glia 2007;1099-107.
- 176. Geng Y, Yu Q, Sicinska E, Das M, Schneider JE, Bhattacharya S, Rideout WM, Bronson RT, Gardner H, Sicinski P. Cyclin E ablation in the mouse. Cell 2003;431-43.
- 177. Parisi T, Beck AR, Rougier N, McNeil T, Lucian L, Werb Z, Amati B. Cyclins E1 and E2 are required for endoreplication in placental trophoblast giant cells. EMBO J. 2003;4794-803.
- 178. Gonzalez MA, Tachibana KE, Adams DJ, van der WL, Hemberger M, Coleman N, Bradley A, Laskey RA. Geminin is essential to prevent endoreduplication and

to form pluripotent cells during mammalian development. Genes Dev. 2006;1880-4.

- 179. Guillemot, F.; Nagy, A.; Auerbach, A.; Rossant, J.; Joyner, A.L. Essential role of Mash-2 in extraembryonic development. Nature 1994;333-6.
- Cross, J.C.; Flannery, M.L.; Blanar, M.A.; Steingrimsson, E.; Jenkins, N.A.; Copeland, N.G.; Rutter, W.J.; Werb, Z. Hxt encodes a basic helix-loop-helix transcription factor that regulates trophoblast cell development. Development 1995;121:2513-23.
- 181. Zhong W, Xie Y, Wang Y, Lewis J, Trostinskaia A, Wang F, Puscheck EE, Rappolee DA. Use of hyperosmolar stress to measure stress-activated protein kinase activation and function in human HTR cells and mouse trophoblast stem cells. Reprod.Sci. 2007;534-47.
- 182. Yanai R, Yamada N, Inui M, Nishida T. Correlation of proliferative and antiapoptotic effects of HGF, insulin, IGF-1, IGF-2, and EGF in SV40-transformed human corneal epithelial cells. Exp.Eye Res. 2006;76-83.
- 183. Hubner K, Fuhrmann G, Christenson LK, Kehler J, Reinbold R, De La FR, Wood J, Strauss JF, III, Boiani M, Scholer HR. Derivation of oocytes from mouse embryonic stem cells. Science 2003;1251-6.
- 184. Hemberger M, Nozaki T, Winterhager E, Yamamoto H, Nakagama H, Kamada N, Suzuki H, Ohta T, Ohki M, Masutani M, Cross JC. Parp1-deficiency induces differentiation of ES cells into trophoblast derivatives. Dev.Biol. 2003;371-81.
- 185. Wang L, Schulz TC, Sherrer ES, Dauphin DS, Shin S, Nelson AM, Ware CB, Zhan M, Song CZ, Chen X, Brimble SN, McLean A, Galeano MJ, Uhl EW, D'Amour KA, Chesnut JD, Rao MS, Blau CA, Robins AJ. Self-renewal of human embryonic stem cells requires insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor and ERBB2 receptor signaling. Blood 2007;4111-9.
- 186. Efstratiadis A. Genetics of mouse growth. Int.J.Dev.Biol. 1998;955-76.
- 187. Wen F, Tynan JA, Cecena G, Williams R, Munera J, Mavrothalassitis G, Oshima RG. Ets2 is required for trophoblast stem cell self-renewal. Dev.Biol. 2007;284-99.
- 188. Kataoka H, Sekiguchi M. Molecular cloning and characterization of the alkB gene of Escherichia coli. Mol.Gen.Genet. 1985;263-9.
- 189. Kataoka H, Yamamoto Y, Sekiguchi M. A new gene (alkB) of Escherichia coli that controls sensitivity to methyl methane sulfonate. J.Bacteriol. 1983;1301-7.

- 190. Lee DH, Jin SG, Cai S, Chen Y, Pfeifer GP, O'Connor TR. Repair of methylation damage in DNA and RNA by mammalian AlkB homologues. J.Biol.Chem. 2005;39448-59.
- 191. Pan Z, Sikandar S, Witherspoon M, Dizon D, Nguyen T, Benirschke K, Wiley C, Vrana P, Lipkin SM. Impaired placental trophoblast lineage differentiation in Alkbh1(-/-) mice. Dev.Dyn. 2008;316-27.
- 192. Quinn,J.; Kunath,T.; Rossant,J. Mouse trophoblast stem cells. Methods Mol.Med. 2006;21:125-48.